

Reading Terminal Market Capital Improvements - General Package 51 North 12th Street, Philadelphia, PA 19107

for the

Reading Terminal Market Corporation 51 North 12th Street, Philadelphia, PA 19107

Submitted By:



Project No. 071274 Dated: 02/03/23



Dated: 02/03/23

SECTION 00 01 10 TABLE OF CONTENTS

PROCUREMENT AND CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS

- **Part 1** The specification sections noted below are included in this submission of the specification manual. The indicated authors (firms) are listed as follows:
 - AIA American Institute of Architects
 - GF Gannett Fleming, Inc.
 - PCCA Pennsylvania Convention Center
 - JJS Joseph Jingoli and Son, Inc.
 - JM J+M Engineering, Inc.
 - VTA VITETTA, Architects and Engineers, Inc.

DIVISION 00 -- PROCUREMENT AND CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS

- 00 01 10 Table of Contents
- 00 11 16 Invitation to Bidders
- 00 21 13 Instructions to Bidders
- 00 41 13 Bid Form
- 00 43 13 Consent of Surety
- 00 43 14 Bid Bond
- 00 45 13 Contractors Qualification Statement
- 00 45 18 Hold Harmless Clause
- 00 45 19 Non-Collusion Affidavit
- 00 61 13 Performance, Payment and Maintenance Bond
- 00 73 43 Pennsylvania Prevailing Wage Act
- 000101 Best and Good Faith Efforts
- 000102 Code of Conduct
- 000103 Non-Discrimination Sexual Harassment Clause
- 000104 PA Steel Procurement Act
- A132-2019 Owner Contractor
- A232-2019 General Conditions Construction

SPECIFICATIONS

DIVISION 01 -- GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

- 01 10 00 Summary of Work
- 01 22 00 Unit Prices
- 01 23 00 Alternates
- 01 25 00 Substitution Procedures
- 01 26 00 Contract Modification Procedures
- 01 29 00 Payment Procedures

Reading Terminal Market Capital Improvements General Package

- 01 31 00 Project Management and Coordination
- 01 32 13 Scheduling and Procedures
- 01 32 33 Photographic Documentation
- 01 33 00 Submittal Procedures
- 01 40 00 Quality Requirements
- 01 41 00 Codes and Regulations
- 01 45 00 Contractors Quality Control
- 01 50 00 Temporary Facilities and Controls
- 01 60 00 Product Requirements
- 01 61 16 Volatile Organic Compound (VOC) Content Restrictions
- 01 78 23 Operation and Maintenance Data
- 01 78 36 Guarantees and Warranties
- 01 78 39 Project Record Documents
- 01 70 00 Demonstration and Training

DIVISION 03 – CONCRETE

03 01 00 - Maintenance of Concrete

DIVISION 05 -- METALS

05 50 00 - Metal Fabrications

DIVISION 06 -- WOOD, PLASTICS, AND COMPOSITES

06 10 00 - Rough Carpentry

DIVISION 07 -- THERMAL AND MOISTURE PROTECTION

07 84 00 - Firestopping 07 92 00 - Joint Sealants 07 92 00.01 – Exterior Joint Sealants – VTA

DIVISION 08 -- OPENINGS

08 16 13 - Fiberglass Doors

- 08 33 23.13 Overhead Rapid Coiling Doors
- 08 41 13 Aluminum-Framed Entrances and Storefronts VTA
- 08 71 00 Door Hardware
- 08 71 11 Exterior Door Hardware VTA
- 08 71 13 Power Door Operators VTA
- 08 80 00 Glazing VTA

DIVISION 09 -- FINISHES

- 09 24 00 Cement Plastering
- 09 67 00 Fluid-Applied Flooring
- 09 91 13 Exterior Painting

DIVISION 22 -- PLUMBING

- 22 05 17 Sleeves and Sleeve Seals for Plumbing Piping
- 22 05 29 Hangers and Supports for Plumbing Piping and Equipment
- 22 05 53 Identification for Plumbing Piping and Equipment
- 22 07 19 Plumbing Piping Insulation
- 22 10 05 Plumbing Piping
- 22 10 06 Plumbing Piping Specialties
- 22 45 00 Emergency Plumbing Fixtures

DIVISION 23 -- HEATING, VENTILATING, AND AIR-CONDITIONING (HVAC)

- 23 01 30.51 HVAC Air-Distribution System Cleaning
- 23 05 23 General-Duty Valves for HVAC Piping
- 23 05 29 Hangers and Supports for HVAC Piping and Equipment
- 23 05 53 Identification for HVAC Piping and Equipment
- 23 05 93 Testing, Adjusting, and Balancing for HVAC
- 23 07 13 Duct Insulation
- 23 07 19 HVAC Piping Insulation
- 23 08 00 Commissioning of HVAC
- 23 21 13 Hydronic Piping
- 23 31 00 HVAC Ducts and Casings
- 23 34 23 HVAC Power Ventilators
- 23 81 46 Water-Source Unitary Heat Pumps
- 23 82 00 Convection Heating and Cooling Units

DIVISION 26 -- ELECTRICAL

- 26 05 00 Common Work Results for Electrical
- 26 05 05 Selective Electrical Demolition
- 26 05 19 Low-Voltage Electrical Power Conductors and Cables
- 26 05 26 Grounding and Bonding for Electrical Systems
- 26 05 28 Hangers and Supports for Electrical Systems
- 26 05 33 Raceways and Boxes for Electrical Systems
- 26 05 53 Identification for Electrical Systems
- 26 05 63 Acceptance Electrical Testing
- 26 22 00 Low-Voltage Transformers
- 26 24 16 Panelboards
- 26 28 16 Enclosed Circuit Breakers and Switches

END OF SECTION

READING TERMINAL MARKET CORPORATION INVITATION TO BID

BID PACKAGE- Reading Terminal Capital Improvement Project

READING TERMINAL MARKET PHILADELPHIA, PA

Bids are invited for the following Contract in connection with the Reading Terminal Market Corporation, 1136 Arch Street, Philadelphia, PA 19107 in accordance the Documents attached hereto.

The Reading Terminal Market Corporation (RTMC) will procure this Bid Package as indicated in the specifications and the attached Cover Page for the Project Manual.

Bids will be received at: Reading Terminal Market Corporation 1136 Arch Street, Suite 400 Philadelphia, PA. 19107 Attention: Annie Allman, General Manager

until 2:00 PM (EST) on **Monday, April 3, 2023** at which time all Bids received will be opened and read aloud. Bids received after such time will be returned unopened.

Where Bid Security is required, the bid shall be accompanied by Bid Security in the form of either a certified check or a surety company's Bid Bond in substantially the form contained in these materials and, in either case, in an amount of not less than 5% of the Total Base Contract Bid, which Bid Security shall be payable to the Reading Terminal Market Corporation as payee or oblige.

Bidders may access and copy the bid documents at the:

Reading Terminal Market Corporation https://readingterminalmarket.org/resources/

Questions during the bid period should be directed to:

Gary Matthias Construction Manager Joseph Jingoli & Son, Inc. <u>gmatthias@jingoli.com</u> (609) 209-0435 To assure that RTMC has an accurate list of Bidders and the Bidders receive Addenda from RTMC, Bidders are to indicate their intention to bid by the time and date indicated on the Project Schedule. Registration is mandatory. Registration is by email. The email is to be sent to:

Attention: Gary Matthias, Construction Manager E-mail: gmatthias@jingoli.com

Failure to follow this procedure may disqualify a Bidder.

Until the time and date indicated on the Project Schedule, Bidders may submit in writing to the RTMC any comments or questions related to the Bid Documents or the Project. RTMC will consider the comments and questions and if RTMC determines in its sole discretion that changes to any of the documents are appropriate, then an Addendum to the Bid Documents will be issued to all registered bidders. Exceptions, modifications, or qualifications to any of the Bid Documents which are submitted with the Bid will not be accepted and could be considered cause for disqualification.

All questions pertaining to this Invitation to Bid must be submitted by email (with confirmed receipt) to the:

Gary Matthias Construction Manager Joseph Jingoli & Son, Inc. gmatthias@jingoli.com (609) 209-0435

If an award is made because of this Invitation to Bid, RTMC will award a Contract to the responsible Bidder submitting the lowest responsive Bid, as determined in the sole discretion of the RTMC. Notwithstanding the foregoing, RTMC reserves the right to reject any and all Bids if RTMC determines that doing so would be in the best interests of RTMC. Note: The term contract will be utilized throughout this document. RTMC will issue Contracts that will have language consistent with the Bid Document attached appropriately.

Project Schedule and Bid Checklist BID PACKAGE- Reading Terminal Capital Improvement Project

Invitation to Bid:	Monday, March 6, 2023
Documents Available:	Monday, March 6, 2023
Registration to Bid (Last Day):	Thursday, March 9, 2023
Site Visit, Mandatory (10:00 AM EST.):	Monday, March 13, 2023
Deadline for Requests for Information (2:00 PM EST.):	Monday, March 20, 2023
Receipt of Bids (2:00 PM EST.):	Monday, April 3, 2023

Bid Checklist:

- Bid Form
- Best and Good Faith Effort
- Code of Conduct
- PA Non-Discrimination and Sexual Harassment Clause
- Acknowledgment of Addenda
- Signed Bid
- Non-Collusion Affidavit
- Consent of Surety
- Bid Bond
- Contractors Qualification Statement

Intent to Award Bid:Wednesday, April 19, 2023Notice to Proceed:
(On or About)Monday, April 24, 2023Contract Time (From Notice to Proceed):336 Calendar Days

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

1. GENERAL INFORMATION

- A. These Instructions to Bidders refer to the RTMC as the Owner of the Project.
- B. Refer to the Invitation to Bid for information relating to time, date and place for receipt of Bids, and other pertinent bidding information.
- C. All furniture, fixtures and equipment provided under this Bid shall be FOB Destination at the Reading Terminal Market. The Bidder is to include all items of labor, materials, tools, equipment, insurance and other costs necessary to fully complete the Work pursuant to the Contract Documents.
- D. All insurance as indicated in the Bid Documents or otherwise required shall be provided by the Vendor.
- E. Where Bid Security is required by the Bid Documents: Bids submitted without Bid Security will not be considered.

2. SECURING DOCUMENTS

A. Bid Documents will be placed on file and may be examined and retrieved on and after the date of issuance of the Bid Documents from the Reading Terminal Market Web site at:

www.readingterminalmarket.org_under "Resources"

B. To assure that RTMC has an accurate list of Bidders and the Bidders receive Addenda from RTMC, Bidders are required to indicate their intention to bid by the time and date indicated on the Project Schedule. The registration is mandatory. Registration is by email that requests a receipt. The email is to be sent to:

> Attention: Gary Matthias, Construction Manager E-mail: gmatthias@jingoli.com

C. Failure to follow this procedure may disqualify a Bidder.

3. EXAMINATION OF BID DOCUMENTS

- A. Each Bidder shall carefully examine the Bid Documents and all Addenda and thoroughly familiarize itself with the detailed requirements prior to submitting a Bid.
- B. Until the time and date indicated on the Project Schedule, Bidders may submit in writing to the RTMC any comments or questions related to the Bid Documents or the Project. RTMC will consider the

comments and question and if RTMC determines in its sole discretion that changes to any of the documents are appropriate, then an Addendum to the Bid Documents will be issued to all registered bidders. Exceptions, modifications or qualifications to any of the Bid Documents which are submitted with the Bid will not be accepted and could be considered cause for disqualification. Failure of Bidder to clarify ambiguities prior to bid opening as aforesaid constitutes a waiver of its right to raise any such ambiguity after bid opening.

C. All questions pertaining to this Bid must be submitted by email (with confirmed receipt) to:

Gary Matthias Construction Manager Joseph Jingoli & Son, Inc. gmatthias@jingoli.com (609) 209-0435

- D. RTMC shall not be bound by any oral communications.
- E. Bid Documents can be downloaded from the RTMC website. Paper copies will not be available from RTMC. Each Bidder shall examine their downloaded Bid Documents for missing or partially blank pages. It shall be the Bidder's responsibility to identify and notify RTMC of any missing pages. If necessary, any such pages will be uploaded to the RTMC server and all Bidders will be notified.

4. SCOPE OF WORK

The Contract Documents shall include, but not be limited to, the Bid Form, these Instructions to Bidders and the Specifications.

5. PREPARATION AND SUBMISSION OF BID FORM

- A. The Bid Form included in the Bid Documents shall be reproduced by the Bidder and filled in as indicated in these Instructions to Bidders. When a Bidder proposes to bid, all blank spaces in that Bid-Package portion must be filled in. Signature(s) must be in long hand and must be those of a principal duly authorized to make contracts. The Bidder's legal name must be fully stated. The completed form must be without interlineations, alteration, or erasure. Bids shall not contain any added statement that would recapitulate, modify, condition or interpret the terms of the Bid.
- B. At the time of submitting its Bid, a Bidder must be legally licensed to operate under all applicable laws of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and the City of Philadelphia.
- C. Envelopes containing Bids shall be opaque, and must be so presented that they may be easily identified as containing a Bid. Outside of the envelope must show:
 - a. Name and location of the Project as described in the Bid Documents.
 - b. Name and address of Bidder
 - c. Identification of Contract for which bid is submitted; i.e.,
- D. The Bidder must provide pricing for Alternates, Unit Costs and Total for each Item described in the Bid-Package. Bidders must include pricing for all Items in the Bid-Package. Partial Bids are not acceptable.

- E. Each Bidder shall set forth in its Bid Form the proposed "Unit Cost" and "Extended Cost" for each item in the Bid-Package. The Bidder must then provide a "Total Bid-Package Price" at the end of the Bid-Package list.
- F. Any work items omitted from such Contract Documents which are reasonably inferable from them as being necessary for the completion of the Work (without increasing the scope of the Work) shall be considered a part of such Work although not directly specified or called for in the Contract Documents.
- G. Simultaneously with its Bid Proposal on the Bid Form, each Bidder shall submit to the RTMC, where required, the requisite Bid Security, and other documents as listed in the Bid Submittal Checklist.
 - a. Oral, telephone, fax or electronic Bids or modifications to Bids will not be considered.

6. BID SECURITY AND BONDS

- A. Where required on the Bid Form, Bids shall be accompanied by Bid Security in the form of a certified or cashier's check with the Reading Terminal Market Corporation as the payee in an amount equal to or exceeding 5% of the total for all bids submitted or a Bid Bond issued by a surety company which is authorized to do business in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and acceptable to RTMC in substantially the form contained in these materials. The amount of the bond shall be equal to or exceed the total for all bids submitted. The Bid Bond shall be payable to the Reading Terminal Market Corporation as payee or obligee.
- B. If awarded the Contract, the Bidder will shall furnish the policies of insurance or insurance certificates as required by the Form of Agreement and where required and surety as indicated in the Contract Documents. These documents shall be submitted in their final form within five (5) business days after receipt of the Notice of Award. If any Bidder offered the Contract refuses to enter into the Contract, the RTMC may execute upon the Bid Security as liquidated damages and not as a penalty. Where Bid Security is required, Bids without Bid Security will be rejected.
- C. Bid Security for all but the two lowest bidders for each package will be returned within three (3) working days after bids are received. If no award has been made within thirty (30) days after opening of Bids, upon demand of a remaining Bidder at any time thereafter, their Bid Security will be returned to any Bidder that has not been notified of acceptance of its Bid.
- D. The performance security shall be a letter of credit for 10% of the value of the award or a surety bond in the form enclosed with the Bid Documents.
- E. For all surety bonds, Bidder shall also deliver a Power of Attorney authorizing signature of the Bond.

7. WITHDRAWAL OF BID

- A. Each Bid submitted shall remain firm for the periods listed in this document and may not be withdrawn in whole or in part during that time, except by written mutual consent of the RTMC and the Bidder. Bidder shall forfeit its Bid Security to the extent of the damage to RTMC occasioned by such withdrawal.
- B. Bids may be withdrawn personally or on written or telegraphic request received from Bidders prior to the time fixed for receiving Bids. Negligence on the part of the Bidders in preparing Bids confers no right for the withdrawal of Bids after opening except as provided by law.

8. FORM OF AGREEMENT

A. Bidders shall execute the agreement contained in the Invitation to Bid once the project is awarded. It is expressly understood and agreed by the bidders that the contractual obligations of the Reading Terminal Market to the bidders are effective only after the execution of an Agreement signed by all parties.

Reference

- Form of Agreement Between Owner and Contractor, AIA A132-2019
- General Conditions, AIA 232-2019
- B. Copies of any signatures and electronic signatures shall be considered original signatures.
- C. Any changes to the Agreement contained in the Invitation to Bid are strictly prohibited and shall not be accepted.

9. ACCEPTANCE OR REJECTION OF BIDS; BASIS OF AWARD

- A. RTMC reserves the right to reject any and all Bids if RTMC determines that doing so would be in the best interests of RTMC; and/or to reject the Bid of a Bidder who is not, in the opinion of the RTMC, a responsible Bidder or who has not submitted a responsive Bid.
- B. The RTMC reserves the right to waive any informalities and technicalities in bidding. If any discrepancy exists in the Bid between numbers as written in words and as written in Arabic numerals, the total value of the Extended Prices for the Items bid will control.
- C. The apparent low bidder is required to submit evidence of its Best and Good Faith Efforts, which includes its solicitation of and commitments with M/W/DSBEs, to the Corporation due with submission of bid. Best and Good Faith Effort form must be completed by filling in all the appropriate spaces.
- D. Any Contract to be awarded will be awarded to the Bidder submitting the lowest responsive Bid for each Sub-Package.
- E. RTMC shall make a determination of the Bidder's responsibility and responsiveness as determined in the sole discretion of the RTMC.
- F. Responsiveness. A responsive bid is one, both as to form and substance, which conforms to all the essential terms and conditions of the Invitation and in which the work offered meets the specifications

Instructions to Bidders

00 21 13-4

in all essential respects. RTMC reserves the right to waive minor informalities or irregularities whenever it is to the advantage of RTMC to do so.

G. Responsibility. A responsible bidder is one that possesses the capability to fully perform the contract requirements in all respects and the integrity and reliability to assure good faith performance.

10. BIDDER QUALIFICATION

A. Bidders shall be prepared to provide information to RTMC that they are qualified that they have the necessary experience and financial resources to execute the contract. Bidders may also be required to provide evidence that the Bidder is the manufacturer or an authorized representative or dealer for the manufacturer of the products they are bidding. Notwithstanding the above, RTMC shall not be responsible the Contractor's performance of the Work.

11. PRE-BID CONFERENCES/BID RECEIPT

A. A Pre-Bid Conference is scheduled as indicated in the Invitation to Bid. It is mandatory that prospective Bidders attend to fully understand the scope of the project.

12. TAXES

GENERAL

- A. Bidder, as a result of any contract entered into pursuant to this Invitation, may be subject to certain business taxes imposed by the City of Philadelphia and/or the School District of Philadelphia. BIDDER IS RESPONSIBLE FOR MAKING ITS OWN INVESTIGATION TO DETERMINE WHETHER OR NOT IT IS SUBJECT TO THE ABOVE-MENTIONED CITY AND SCHOOL DISTRICT TAXES, AND FOR PAYING ANY SUCH TAX IF APPLICABLE. Bidders are hereby informed that RTMC is obligated by law to furnish to City of Philadelphia Department of Revenue, upon its request, the name and address of any person or firm with whom it (RTMC) has a contract for goods and/or services.
- B. The successful bidder, if not already paying the aforesaid taxes. is required to apply to the Department of Collections, Room #240, Municipal Services Building, 15th Street and J. F. Kennedy Boulevard, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19107, for an account number and to file appropriate business tax returns as provided by law.

13. SCHEDULE; CONTRACT TIME

- A. The Bidder is advised that time is of the essence with regard to Contractor's performance of the Work and the discharge of all of the Contractor's obligations under the Contract. Contractor acknowledges that it is of critical importance to the completion of the project that all delivery and completion dates as indicated in the Contract Documents be met.
- B. The schedule for the Project is provided in the Invitation to Bid.
- C. LIQUIDATED DAMAGES: Contractor agrees, if awarded the Contract, that \$2,500.00 per day for each calendar day beyond milestone dates as set forth in the schedule provided here will be paid to the Owner for liquidated damages. In the event the actual damages exceed \$2,500.00 per day, the Contractor will be responsible to pay the owner for any and all additional damages above and beyond the \$2,500.00 per day.

14. WAGE RATE AND OTHER FEDERAL/STATE/LOCAL REQUIREMENTS

A. Prior to submitting a Proposal, each Proposer must familiarize itself with all current working conditions, including but not limited to the labor environment and all applicable laws, codes, ordinances, contracts, agreements, rules and regulations that will affect the delivery of the services to be provided by the Proposer.

15. COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS, RULES, ETC.

- A. The Bidder shall comply with all federal, state and local statutes, laws, rules, regulations and ordinances including those of any public authorities having jurisdiction on the Project.
- B. Bidder shall give special attention to the Pennsylvania Steel Products Procurement Act. A copy of the law is attached hereto.

16. OR EQUALS

- A. Where products are specifically identified in the Specifications by a manufacturer's name, model or catalogue number, only such specific items may be used in the Bid.
- B. When three or more products are specified by name for one use, the Bidder shall select any of those specified. Materials specified by manufacturer's trade name shall comply with manufacturer's printed specifications and data.

17. PERFORMANCE, PAYMENT, AND MAINTENANCE BONDS; ASSURANCE OF COMPLETION

A. The accepted bidder shall furnish Corporate Surety Bonds covering faithful performance of the Contract and the payment of all obligations arising thereunder. The bonds shall be substantially in the forms provided herein and shall be procured from a surety or sureties acceptable to the Owner. The bond or bonds shall be in an amount equal to the Contract price (100% performance bond, 100% payment bond, 10% Maintenance). The Owner and such other persons or entities as the Owner designates shall be named as obligees on the bond or bonds.

These documents shall be submitted in their final form within five (5) business days after receipt of the Notice of Award. Failure to provide may result in the bidder's security deposit being forfeited as liquidated damages and the bid being awarded to the next lowest bidder.

Instructions to Bidders

00 21 13-7

B. The Bidder shall identify with his bid, the cost of obtaining such bonds separate from the Base Bid or the cost for any Unit, Alternate or Allowance pricing.

BID FORM

BID PACKAGE – READING TERMINAL MARKET CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT

FOR THE

READING TERMINAL MARKET CORPORATION

PHILADELPHIA, PA

TO:	Reading Terminal Market Corporation	OWNER
	1136 Arch Street, Suite 400	ADDRESS
	Philadelphia, Pa 19107	
FROI	М:	BIDDER
		ADDRESS
		CITY/STATE

SUB-PACKAGES AND BIDS:

- A. Bidders must include pricing for all Items. Partial Bids are not acceptable.
- B. To validate their Bid, the Bidder must provide a Total Bid-Package Price at the bottom of the Bid-Package list in both Arabic numbers and written form.
- C. Having carefully examined the Bid Documents together with any Addenda as listed hereinafter, the undersigned hereby proposes and agrees to provide all labor, materials, plant, equipment, transportation and other work as necessary and/or required to execute all of the Work described by the Bid Documents, AS FOLLOWS:

BID PACKAGE: Reading Terminal Market Capital Improvement Project

The undersigned hereby proposes to furnish all materials and perform all of the Work for the erection, construction and completion of the subject Project as shown on the Drawings, described in the Specifications and specified in the General Conditions, Supplemental or Special Conditions, Addenda, if any, and other Contract Documents, or as referred to in the "Solicitation For Bids" and "Instructions to Bidders" for the following amounts:

1. BASE BID:

- A. Contractor to provide all labor, materials, and equipment required to complete the Reading Terminal Market Street Capital Improvements Project, as stated on the drawings and specifications.
- B. Contractor to schedule work so not to disrupt the daily operations of the Reading Terminal Market Corporation

- C. CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: Reference also Summary of Work 01 10 00
- a) Division 00 & 01
- b) Drawings (35 Pages)
- c) Technical Specifications (222 Pages)

2. PROJECT ALLOWANCE:

<u>General Allowance</u>: The General Allowance amounts herein specified are the net amounts available for purchase of materials, including taxes (if any), and the installation/labor cost of any Owner approved changes that will be applied against the allowance amount. The approved amount of each allowance change will be the **net** cost only; insurance, bond, coordination, supervision, project management and overhead/profit are in the contractor's base bid. Changes will be applied to the allowance strictly at the Owner's discretion.

Upon completion of the project, a deduct change order will be issued for all unused allowance amounts.

(Contractor's schedule of values will include line items for the respective allowances.)

3. INSURANCE

A. Vendors are required to provide bid surety as described in the Instructions to Bidders and insurance coverage as described in the Form of Agreement of the Contract.

ADDENDA ACKNOWLEDGEMENT:

The undersigned acknowledges receipt of the following Addenda (list by number and date appearing on Addenda)

ADDENDUM No.	Dated	ADDENDUM No.	Dated

4. TIME OF COMPLETION:

A. The undersigned agrees to substantially complete all Work as specified in PROJECT SCHEDULE AND BID CHECKLIST found at the beginning of this bid package.

5. GENERAL STATEMENTS:

- A. The undersigned declares that the person or persons executing this Bid is/are fully authorized to sign on behalf of the Bidder and to bind the Bidder to all the conditions and provisions of the Bid. It is agreed that the Bidder has complied or will comply with all requirements of local, state, and national laws, and that no legal requirement has been or will be violated in making or accepting this Bid, in awarding the Contract to the Bidder and/or in prosecution of the Work. Bid Security in the amount of five percent (5%) of the Total Base Contract Bid is attached as required by Instructions to Bidders. The conditions for release of the Bid Security are specified in the Instructions to Bidders. If the undersigned fails or neglects to appear within the specified time to execute the Contract, the undersigned will be considered as having abandoned the Contract and the Bid Security accompanying this Bid may be forfeited to the RTMC by reason of such failure on the part of the undersigned.
- B. The undersigned further agrees that its Bid shall remain firm for a period of sixty (60) days from the date of Bid opening as indicated in the Instructions to Bidders.
- C. The undersigned further agrees that their Bid Security shall remain with the RTMC until a Contract has been signed by the successful Bidder and the requisite payment/completion bonds have been made and delivered to the RTMC. The Bid Security will be returned within forty-eight (48) hours after the Contract has been executed. If no award is made within sixty (60) days after opening of Bids, upon demand of the Bidder at any time thereafter, RTMC will return the Bid Security to the Bidder provided that the Bidder has not been notified of acceptance of its Bid.

BASE BID:

A TOTAL LUND SUM BASE BID.

1. We, ______, the Undersigned, in accordance with the published advertisement inviting proposals, will furnish all labor, material, equipment and services necessary for the complete construction, as defined in the advertisement, specimen contract, specifications, drawings, and proposal, for the Contract amount indicated below for the CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT for the Reading Terminal Market Capital Improvement Project, in strict accordance with the Contract Documents and Addenda thereto as prepared by Joseph Jingoli and Son, Inc., for the total sum of:

A. TOTAL LOWIT SOW DASE DID.			
	(DOLLARS)	<u>\$</u>	
Written			Figures
B. GENERAL ALLOWANCE: Reading Terminal Market Capit (Reference item "2." listed above). To be used if and when directed	•	-	ect
One hundred thousand	(DOLLARS <u>)</u>	\$	100,000.00
Written			Figures
C. TOTAL FOR BASE BID PLUS GENERAL ALLOWANCE (A	+ B = C) _(DOLLARS)	\$	
Written	_, ,	- <u></u> -	Figures

ALTERNATES:

We, the Undersigned, agree, if awarded the Contract to perform additional work or at the Prices set forth below and agree to furnish all labor, materials, general conditions, overhead and profit, taxes, insurance, necessary to perform the obligations in conformance with the contract documents.

ADD Alternate No.1: Exterior Door Types A and A-1

1. Remove and replace door frame and transom at Door Types A and

A-1 as described on the Drawings and Specifications 01 23 00 Schedule of Alternates.

	(DOLLARS)(\$)
Ļ	ADD Alternate No.2: Exterior Door Types B, C and C-1
1.	Remove and replace all frames, transoms and all windows to provide a clear masonry opening at Door Opening Types B, C AND C-1 as described on the Drawings and Specifications 01 23 00 Schedule of Alternates.
	(DOLLARS)(\$)
ļ	ADD Alternate No.3: Exterior Door Types D, E, F and G

2. Remove and replace door frame and transom at Door Type D, E, F and G as described on the Drawings and Specifications 01 23 00 Schedule of Alternates.

(DOLLARS)	(\$)	

UNIT PRICES:

We, the Undersigned, agree, if awarded the Contract to perform additional work or delete work at the Prices set forth below or at a negotiated unit price (Unit Prices are for work that is in addition to or is deleted from the base bid work) (Should a Unit Price item not pertain to the bidders particular work, "N/A" shall be written in its place):

Unit price is an amount incorporated in the Agreement, applicable during the duration of the Work as a price per unit of measurement for materials, equipment, or services, or a portion of the Work, added to or deducted from the Contract Sum by appropriate modification, if the scope of Work or estimated quantities of Work required by the Contract Documents are increased or decreased.

Unit prices include all necessary material, plus cost for delivery, installation, insurance, general conditions, applicable taxes, overhead, and profit.

UNIT PRICE No. 1: GLASS REPLACEMENT

1. If alternates are not selected, provide a cost to replace broken or cracked glass units that are identified after bid and before work starts. Glass units are located in the storefronts. Glass shall match the existing in color and size.

Unit of Measurement: (Per glass Unit)

\$ Per glass unit

UNIT PRICE No. 2: REPAIR OF WOOD FRAMES ON FILBERT STREET

 Provide a cost to install a dutchman at the wood frames to which the doors assemblies on Filbert Street are secured. Cost to include the installation of a wood dutchman by a qualified individual (5 years of experience) and prepare, prime and repainting of the frame in its entirety.

Unit of Measurement: (12 X 12 x 6 inch dutchman) \$_____Per unit

Attached hereto and made a part hereof is Bid Security in the required amount.

Respectfully submitted this

_____day of ______,2022

Individual Proprietorship or Partnership (If Bidder is an individual proprietorship or is a partnership, sign here)

(Trade Name of Firm)

(Signature of Owner or Partner)

Corporation

(Name of Corporation)

_____(SEAL)

____(SEAL)

(President or Vice President)

(Corporate Seal)

Attest:______ (Secretary of Treasurer)

*Signature by anyone other than the President or Vice President and Secretary or Treasurer, must be accompanied by a power of attorney, executed by the proper corporate officers under the corporate seal indicating authority to execute this Bid.

AIA Document A132° – 2019

Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Contractor, Construction Manager as Adviser Edition

AGREEMENT made as of the day of in the year (In words, indicate day, month, and year.)

BETWEEN the Owner: (Name, legal status, address, and other information)

The Reading Terminal Market Corporation 1136 Arch St Suite 400 Philadelphia, PA 19107

and the Contractor: (Name, legal status, address, and other information)

for the following Project: (Name, location, and detailed description)

Reading Terminal Market Capital Improvement Project **Reading Terminal Market** 1136 Arch St. Philadelphia, PA 19107

The Construction Manager: (Name, legal status, address, and other information)

Joseph Jingoli and Son, Inc. 100 Lenox Dr. Suite 100 Lawrenceville, NJ 08648

The Architect: (Name, legal status, address, and other information)

Gannett Fleming, Inc. 1801 Market St. Suite 2600 Philadelphia, PA 19103

And

Vitetta Group 105 Chesley Drive Suite 200 Media, PA 19063

Init. 1

AIA Document A132 - 2019. Copyright @ 1975, 1980, 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 1 08:36:23 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (811222615) User Notes:

ADDITIONS AND DELETIONS:

The author of this document has added information needed for its completion. The author may also have revised the text of the original AIA standard form. An Additions and Deletions Report that notes added information as well as revisions to the standard form text is available from the author and should be reviewed. A vertical line in the left margin of this document indicates where the author has added necessary information and where the author has added to or deleted from the original AIA text.

This document has important legal consequences. Consultation with an attorney is encouraged with respect to its completion or modification.

This document is intended to be used in conjunction with AIA Documents A232[™]-2019, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction, Construction Manager as Adviser Edition; B132[™]-2019, Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Architect, Construction Manager as Adviser Edition; and C132[™]-2019, Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Construction Manager as Adviser. AIA Document A232[™]-2019 is adopted in this document by reference. Do not use with other general conditions unless this document is modified.

The Owner and Contractor agree as follows.

AIA Document A132 – 2019. Copyright © 1975, 1980, 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AlA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:36:23 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes: 2

TABLE OF ARTICLES

- 1 THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS
- 2 THE WORK OF THIS CONTRACT
- 3 DATE OF COMMENCEMENT AND DATES OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION
- 4 CONTRACT SUM
- 5 PAYMENTS
- 6 DISPUTE RESOLUTION
- 7 TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION
- 8 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS
- 9 ENUMERATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

EXHIBIT A INSURANCE AND BONDS

EXHIBIT B DETERMINATION OF THE COST OF THE WORK

ARTICLE 1 THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

The Contract Documents consist of this Agreement, Conditions of the Contract (General, Supplementary, and other Conditions), Drawings, Specifications, Addenda issued prior to execution of this Agreement, other documents listed in this Agreement, and Modifications issued after execution of this Agreement, all of which form the Contract, and are as fully a part of the Contract as if attached to this Agreement or repeated herein. The Contract represents the entire and integrated agreement between the parties hereto and supersedes prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, either written or oral. An enumeration of the Contract Documents, other than Modifications, appears in Article 9.

ARTICLE 2 THE WORK OF THIS CONTRACT

The Contractor shall fully execute the Work described in the Contract Documents, except as specifically indicated in the Contract Documents to be the responsibility of others.

ARTICLE 3 DATE OF COMMENCEMENT AND DATES OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

§ 3.1 The date of commencement of the Work shall be: (Check one of the following boxes.)

- [X] The date of this Agreement.
- [] A date set forth in a notice to proceed issued by the Owner.
- [] Established as follows:
 - (Insert a date or a means to determine the date of commencement of the Work.)

If a date of commencement of the Work is not selected, then the date of commencement shall be the date of this Agreement.

§ 3.2 The Contract Time shall be measured from the date of commencement of the Work.

§ 3.3 Substantial Completion of the Project or Portions Thereof

§ 3.3.1 Subject to adjustments of the Contract Time as provided in the Contract Documents, the date of Substantial Completion of the Work of all of the Contractors for the Project will be: (Insert the date of Substantial Completion of the Work of all Contractors for the Project.)

AIA Document A132 – 2019. Copyright © 1975, 1980, 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:36:23 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (811222615)

Three hundred and thirty six calendar days from the date of commencement

§ 3.3.2 Subject to adjustments of the Contract Time as provided in the Contract Documents, if portions of the Work of all of the Contractors for the Project are to be completed prior to Substantial Completion of the entire Work of all of the Contractors for the Project, the Contractors shall achieve Substantial Completion of such portions by the following dates:

Portion of Work Substantial Completion Date Contract#1 - General Construction 336 Calendar Days from NTP

§ 3.4 When the Work of this Contract, or any Portion Thereof, is Substantially Complete

§ 3.4.1 Subject to adjustments of the Contract Time as provided in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall substantially complete the entire Work of this Contract:

(Check one of the following boxes and complete the necessary information.)

- Not later than Three hundred thirty six (336) calendar days from the date of commencement of the [X] Work.
- [] By the following date:

§ 3.4.2 Subject to adjustments of the Contract Time as provided in the Contract Documents, if portions of the Work of this Contract are to be substantially complete prior to when the entire Work of this Contract shall be substantially complete, the Contractor shall substantially complete such portions by the following dates:

Portion of Work	Date to be substantially complete
Contract #1 - General Construction	336 Calendar Days from NTP

§ 3.4.3 If the Contractor fails to substantially complete the Work of this Contract, or portions thereof, as provided in this Section 3.4, liquidated damages, if any, shall be assessed as set forth in Section 4.5.

ARTICLE 4 CONTRACT SUM

§ 4.1 The Owner shall pay the Contractor the Contract Sum in current funds for the Contractor's performance of the Contract. The Contract Sum shall be one of the following: (Check the appropriate box.)

Stipulated Sum, in accordance with Section 4.2 below [X]

- Cost of the Work plus the Contractor's Fee, in accordance with Section 4.3 below []
- Cost of the Work plus the Contractor's Fee with a Guaranteed Maximum Price, in accordance with [] Section 4.4 below

(Based on the selection above, complete Section 4.2, 4.3 or 4.4 below.)

§ 4.2 Stipulated Sum

§ 4.2.1 The Contract Sum shall be (\$), subject to additions and deductions as provided in the Contract Documents.

§ 4.2.2 Alternates

Init.

§ 4.2.2.1 Alternates, if any, included in the Contract Sum: Reference Bid Form 00 41 13 & Schedule of Alternate 01 23 00 for additional information.

AIA Document A132 - 2019. Copyright @ 1975, 1980, 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:36:23 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (811222615) User Notes:

Item Price Add Alternate #1: Exterior Door Types \$ A and A-1. Add Alternate #2: Exterior Door Types B, \$ C and C-1. Add Alternate #3: Exterior Door Types D, \$ E. F and G. § 4.2.2.2 Subject to the conditions noted below, the following alternates may be accepted by the Owner following execution of this Agreement. Upon acceptance, the Owner shall issue a Modification to this Agreement. (Insert below each alternate and the conditions that must be met for the Owner to accept the alternate.) Item Price **Conditions for Acceptance** § 4.2.3 Allowances, if any, included in the Contract Sum: (Identify each allowance.) Price Item Contract #1 - General Construction \$100,000.00 Reference Bid Form 00 41 13 for General Allowance Requirements § 4.2.4 Unit prices, if any: (Identify the item and state the unit price, and quantity limitations, if any, to which the unit price will be applicable.) **Units and Limitations** Price per Unit (\$0.00) Item Unit Price #1 - Glass Replacement Per Glass Unit Unit Price #2 - Repair Wood Frames on Filbert 12 x 12 x 6 inch dutchman \$ Street § 4.3 Cost of the Work Plus Contractor's Fee without a Guaranteed Maximum Price - N/A § 4.3.1 The Cost of the Work is as defined in Exhibit B, Determination of the Cost of the Work. § 4.3.2 The Contractor's Fee: (State a lump sum, percentage of Cost of the Work or other provision for determining the Contractor's Fee.) N/A § 4.3.3 The method of adjustment of the Contractor's Fee for changes in the Work: N/A § 4.3.4 Limitations, if any, on a Subcontractor's overhead and profit for increases in the cost of its portion of the Work: N/A § 4.3.5 Rental rates for Contractor-owned equipment shall not exceed N/A percent (N/A %) of the standard rental rate paid at the place of the Project. AIA Document A132 - 2019. Copyright @ 1975, 1980, 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:36:23 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com.

(811222615)

5

Init.

User Notes:

§ 4.3.6 Unit prices, if any:

(Identify the item and state the unit price and quantity limitations, if any, to which the unit price will be applicable.)

Item

Units and Limitations

Price per Unit (\$0.00)

N/A

§ 4.3.7 The Contractor shall prepare and submit to the Construction Manager, within 14 days of executing this Agreement, a written Control Estimate for the Owner's review and approval. The Control Estimate shall include the items in Section B.1 of Exhibit B, Determination of the Cost of the Work.

§ 4.4 Cost of the Work Plus Contractor's Fee with a Guaranteed Maximum Price

§ 4.4.1 The Cost of the Work is as defined in Exhibit B, Determination of the Cost of the Work.

§ 4.4.2 The Contractor's Fee:

(State a lump sum, percentage of Cost of the Work or other provision for determining the Contractor's Fee.)

N/A

§ 4.4.3 The method of adjustment of the Contractor's Fee for changes in the Work:

N/A

§ 4.4.4 Limitations, if any, on a Subcontractor's overhead and profit for increases in the cost of its portion of the Work:

N/A

§ 4.4.5 Rental rates for Contractor-owned equipment shall not exceed N/A percent (N/A %) of the standard rental rate paid at the place of the Project.

§ 4.4.6 Unit Prices, if any:

(Identify the item and state the unit price and quantity limitations, if any, to which the unit price will be applicable.)

Item

Units and Limitations

Price per Unit (\$0.00)

N/A

§ 4.4.7 Guaranteed Maximum Price - N/A

§ 4.4.7.1 The Contract Sum is guaranteed by the Contractor not to exceed (\$), subject to additions and deductions by Change Order as provided in the Contract Documents. This maximum sum is referred to in the Contract Documents as the Guaranteed Maximum Price. Costs which would cause the Guaranteed Maximum Price to be exceeded shall be paid by the Contractor without reimbursement by the Owner.

§ 4.4.7.2 Alternates

Init.

1

§ 4.4.7.2.1 Alternates, if any, included in the Guaranteed Maximum Price:

Item N/A Price

§ 4.4.7.2.2 Subject to the conditions noted below, the following alternates may be accepted by the Owner following execution of this Agreement. Upon acceptance, the Owner shall issue a Modification to this Agreement. (Insert below each alternate and the conditions that must be met for the Owner to accept the alternate.)

Item	Price	Conditions for Acceptance
N/A		

§ 4.4.7.3 Allowances, if any, included in the Guaranteed Maximum Price: (Identify each allowance.)

AIA Document A132 - 2019. Copyright @ 1975, 1980, 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:36:23 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (811222615) User Notes:

Item N/A Price

§ 4.4.7.4 Assumptions, if any, upon which the Guaranteed Maximum Price is based: *(Identify each assumption.)*

N/A

§ 4.4.8 To the extent that the Contract Documents are anticipated to require further development, the Guaranteed Maximum Price includes the costs attributable to such further development consistent with the Contract Documents and reasonably inferable therefrom. Such further development does not include changes in scope, systems, kinds and quality of materials, finishes, or equipment, all of which, if required, shall be incorporated by Change Order.

§ 4.4.9 The Owner shall authorize preparation of revisions to the Contract Documents that incorporate the agreed-upon assumptions contained in Section 4.4.7.4. The Owner shall promptly furnish such revised Contract Documents to the Contractor. The Contractor shall notify the Owner and Architect of any inconsistencies between the agreed-upon assumptions contained in Section 4.4.7.4 and the revised Contract Documents.

§ 4.5 Liquidated damages, if any:

(Insert terms and conditions for liquidated damages, if any, to be assessed in accordance with Section 3.4.)

Liquidated Damages are assessed at \$2,500.00 for each calendar day beyond substantial completion.

§ 4.6 Other:

(Insert provisions for bonus, cost savings or other incentives, if any, that might result in a change to the Contract Sum.)

ARTICLE 5 PAYMENTS

§ 5.1 Progress Payments

§ 5.1.1 Based upon Applications for Payment submitted to the Construction Manager by the Contractor, and Certificates for Payment issued by the Construction Manager and Architect, the Owner shall make progress payments on account of the Contract Sum, to the Contractor, as provided below and elsewhere in the Contract Documents.

§ 5.1.2 The period covered by each Application for Payment shall be one calendar month ending on the last day of the month, or as follows:

N/A

Init.

1

§ 5.1.3 Provided that an Application for Payment is received by the Construction Manager not later than the 30th day of a month, the Owner shall make payment of the amount certified to the Contractor not later than the 30th day of the following month. If an Application for Payment is received by the Construction Manager after the application date fixed above, payment of the amount certified shall be made by the Owner not later than forty-five (45) days after the Construction Manager receives the Application for Payment.

(Federal, state or local laws may require payment within a certain period of time.)

§ 5.1.4 Progress Payments Where the Contract Sum is Based on a Stipulated Sum

§ 5.1.4.1 Each Application for Payment shall be based on the most recent schedule of values submitted by the Contractor in accordance with the Contract Documents. The schedule of values shall allocate the entire Contract Sum among the various portions of the Work. The schedule of values shall be prepared in such form, and supported by such data to substantiate its accuracy, as the Construction Manager and Architect may require. This schedule of values shall be used as a basis for reviewing the Contractor's Applications for Payment.

§ 5.1.4.2 Applications for Payment shall show the percentage of completion of each portion of the Work as of the end of the period covered by the Application for Payment.

AIA Document A132 – 2019. Copyright © 1975, 1980, 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AlA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:36:23 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (811222615)

§ 5.1.4.3 In accordance with AIA Document A232™-2019, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction, Construction Manager as Adviser Edition, and subject to other provisions of the Contract Documents, the amount of each progress payment shall be computed as follows:

§ 5.1.4.3.1 The amount of each progress payment shall first include:

- That portion of the Contract Sum properly allocable to completed Work; .1
- .2 That portion of the Contract Sum properly allocable to materials and equipment delivered and suitably stored at the site for subsequent incorporation in the completed construction, or, if approved in advance by the Owner, suitably stored off the site at a location agreed upon in writing; and
- .3 That portion of Construction Change Directives that the Architect determines, in the Architect's professional judgment, to be reasonably justified.

§ 5.1.4.3.2 The amount of each progress payment shall then be reduced by:

- The aggregate of any amounts previously paid by the Owner; .1
- .2 The amount, if any, for Work that remains uncorrected and for which the Architect has previously withheld a Certificate for Payment as provided in Article 9 of AIA Document A232-2019;
- .3 Any amount for which the Contractor does not intend to pay a Subcontractor or material supplier, unless the Work has been performed by others the Contractor intends to pay;
- 4 For Work performed or defects discovered since the last payment application, any amount for which the Architect may withhold payment, or nullify a Certificate of Payment in whole or in part, as provided in Article 9 of AIA Document A232-2019; and
- .5 Retainage withheld pursuant to Section 5.1.7.

§ 5.1.5 Progress Payments Where the Contract Sum is Based on the Cost of the Work without a Guaranteed Maximum Price - N/A

§ 5.1.5.1 With each Application for Payment, the Contractor shall submit the cost control information required in Exhibit B, Determination of the Cost of the Work, along with payrolls, petty cash accounts, receipted invoices, or invoices with check vouchers attached, and any other evidence required by the Owner, Construction Manager or Architect to demonstrate that payments already made by the Contractor on account of the Cost of the Work equal or exceed progress payments already received by the Contractor, plus payrolls for the period covered by the present Application for Payment, less that portion of the payments attributable to the Contractor's Fee.

§ 5.1.5.2 Applications for Payment shall show the Cost of the Work actually incurred by the Contractor through the end of the period covered by the Application for Payment and for which the Contractor has made or intends to make actual payment prior to the next Application for Payment.

§ 5.1.5.3 In accordance with AIA Document A232-2019 and subject to other provisions of the Contract Documents, the amount of each progress payment shall be computed as follows:

§ 5.1.5.3.1 The amount of each progress payment shall first include:

- The Cost of the Work as described in Exhibit B, Determination of the Cost of the Work; .1
- That portion of Construction Change Directives that the Architect determines, in the Architect's .2 professional judgment, to be reasonably justified; and
- .3 The Contractor's Fee computed upon the Cost of the Work described in the preceding Section 5.1.5.3.1.1 at the rate stated in Section 4.3.2; or if the Contractor's Fee is stated as a fixed sum in Section 4.3.2 an amount which bears the same ratio to that fixed-sum Fee as the Cost of the Work included in Section 5.1.5.3.1.1 bears to a reasonable estimate of the probable Cost of the Work upon its completion.

§ 5.1.5.3.2 The amount of each progress payment shall then be reduced by:

Init.

- The aggregate of any amounts previously paid by the Owner; .1
- .2 The amount, if any, for Work that remains uncorrected and for which the Architect has previously withheld a Certificate for Payment as provided in Article 9 of AIA Document A232-2019;
- .3 Any amount for which the Contractor does not intend to pay a Subcontractor or material supplier, unless the Work has been performed by others the Contractor intends to pay;

- .4 For Work performed or defects discovered since the last payment application, any amount for which the Architect may withhold payment, or nullify a Certificate of Payment in whole or in part, as provided in Article 9 of AIA Document A232–2019;
- .5 The shortfall, if any, indicated by the Contractor in the documentation required by Section 5.1.5.1 to substantiate prior Applications for Payment, or resulting from errors subsequently discovered by the Owner's auditors in such documentation; and
- .6 Retainage withheld pursuant to Section 5.1.7.

§ 5.1.5.4 The Owner, Construction Manager and Contractor shall agree upon a mutually acceptable procedure for review and approval of payments to Subcontractors and the percentage of retainage held on Subcontracts, and the Contractor shall execute subcontracts in accordance with those agreements.

§ 5.1.5.5 In taking action on the Contractor's Applications for Payment, the Construction Manager and Architect shall be entitled to rely on the accuracy and completeness of the information furnished by the Contractor, and such action shall not be deemed to be a representation that (1) the Construction Manager and Architect have made a detailed examination, audit or arithmetic verification of the documentation submitted in accordance with Article 5 or other supporting data; (2) that the Construction Manager and Architect have made exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections; or (3) that the Construction Manager and Architect have made examinations to ascertain how or for what purposes the Contractor has used amounts previously paid on account of the Contract. Such examinations, audits and verifications, if required by the Owner, will be performed by the Owner's auditors acting in the sole interest of the Owner.

§ 5.1.5.6 Except with the Owner's prior approval, the Contractor shall not make advance payments to suppliers for materials or equipment which have not been delivered and stored at the site.

§ 5.1.5.7 If final completion of the Work is materially delayed through no fault of the Contractor, then the Owner shall pay the Contractor any additional amounts in accordance with Article 9 of AIA Document A232-2019.

§ 5.1.6 Progress Payments Where the Contract Sum is Based on the Cost of the Work with a Guaranteed Maximum Price – N/A

§ 5.1.6.1 With each Application for Payment, the Contractor shall submit payrolls, petty cash accounts, receipted invoices or invoices with check vouchers attached, and any other evidence required by the Owner, Construction Manager or Architect to demonstrate that payments already made by the Contractor on account of the Cost of the Work equal or exceed progress payments already received by the Contractor plus payrolls for the period covered by the present Application for Payment, less that portion of the progress payments attributable to the Contractor's Fee.

§ 5.1.6.2 Each Application for Payment shall be based on the most recent schedule of values submitted by the Contractor in accordance with the Contract Documents. The schedule of values shall allocate the entire Guaranteed Maximum Price among: (1) the various portions of the Work; (2) any contingency for costs that are included in the Guaranteed Maximum Price but not otherwise allocated to another line item or included in a Change Order; and (3) the Contractor's Fee.

§ 5.1.6.2.1 The schedule of values shall be prepared in such form, and supported by such data to substantiate its accuracy, as the Construction Manager and Architect may require. This schedule of values shall be used as a basis for reviewing the Contractor's Applications for Payment.

§ 5.1.6.2.2 The allocation of the Guaranteed Maximum Price under this Section 5.1.6.2 shall not constitute a separate guaranteed maximum price for the Cost of the Work of each individual line item in the schedule of values.

§ 5.1.6.2.3 When the Contractor allocates costs from a contingency to another line item in the schedule of values, the Contractor shall submit supporting documentation to the Architect and Construction Manager.

§ 5.1.6.3 Applications for Payment shall show the percentage of completion of each portion of the Work as of the end of the period covered by the Application for Payment. The percentage of completion shall be the lesser of (1) the percentage of that portion of the Work which has actually been completed; or (2) the percentage obtained by dividing (a) the expense that has actually been incurred by the Contractor on account of that portion of the Work and for which the Contractor has made payment or intends to make payment prior to the next Application for Payment by (b) the share of the Guaranteed Maximum Price allocated to that portion of the Work in the schedule of values.

AIA Document A132 – 2019. Copyright © 1975, 1980, 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AlA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:36:23 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (811222615)

§ 5.1.6.4 In accordance with AIA Document A232-2019, and subject to other provisions of the Contract Documents, the amount of each progress payment shall be computed as follows:

§ 5.1.6.4.1 The amount of each progress payment shall first include:

- .1 That portion of the Guaranteed Maximum Price properly allocable to completed Work as determined by multiplying the percentage of completion of each portion of the Work by the share of the Guaranteed Maximum Price allocated to that portion of the Work in the most recent schedule of values;
- .2 That portion of the Guaranteed Maximum Price properly allocable to materials and equipment delivered and suitably stored at the site for subsequent incorporation in the completed construction or, if approved in writing in advance by the Owner, suitably stored off the site at a location agreed upon in writing;
- .3 That portion of Construction Change Directives that the Architect determines, in the Architect's professional judgment, to be reasonably justified; and
- .4 The Contractor's Fee, computed upon the Cost of the Work described in the preceding Sections 5.1.6.4.1.1 and 5.1.6.4.1.2 at the rate stated in Section 4.4.2 or, if the Contractor's Fee is stated as a fixed sum in that Section, an amount that bears the same ratio to that fixed-sum fee as the Cost of the Work included in Sections 5.1.6.4.1.1 and 5.1.6.4.1.2 bears to a reasonable estimate of the probable Cost of the Work upon its completion.

§ 5.1.6.4.2 The amount of each progress payment shall then be reduced by:

- .1 The aggregate of any amounts previously paid by the Owner;
- .2 The amount, if any, for Work that remains uncorrected and for which the Architect has previously withheld a Certificate for Payment as provided in Article 9 of AIA Document A232–2019;
- .3 Any amount for which the Contractor does not intend to pay a Subcontractor or material supplier, unless the Work has been performed by others the Contractor intends to pay;
- .4 For Work performed or defects discovered since the last payment application, any amount for which the Architect may withhold payment, or nullify a Certificate of Payment in whole or in part, as provided in Article 9 of AIA Document A232–2019;
- .5 The shortfall, if any, indicated by the Contractor in the documentation required by Section 5.1.6.1 to substantiate prior Applications for Payment, or resulting from errors subsequently discovered by the Owner's auditors in such documentation; and
- .6 Retainage withheld pursuant to Section 5.1.7.

§ 5.1.6.5 The Owner and the Contractor shall agree upon a mutually acceptable procedure for review and approval of payments to Subcontractors and the percentage of retainage held on Subcontracts, and the Contractor shall execute subcontracts in accordance with those agreements.

§ 5.1.6.6 In taking action on the Contractor's Applications for Payment, the Construction Manager and Architect shall be entitled to rely on the accuracy and completeness of the information furnished by the Contractor and such action shall not be deemed to be a representation that (1) the Construction Manager or Architect have made a detailed examination, audit, or arithmetic verification of the documentation submitted in accordance with Section 5.1.6.1 or other supporting data; (2) that the Construction Manager or Architect have made exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections; or (3) that the Construction Manager or Architect have made examinations to ascertain how or for what purposes the Contractor has used amounts previously paid on account of the Contract. Such examinations, audits, and verifications, if required by the Owner, will be performed by the Owner's auditors acting in the sole interest of the Owner.

§ 5.1.6.7 Except with the Owner's prior approval, the Contractor shall not make advance payments to suppliers for materials or equipment which have not been delivered and stored at the site.

§ 5.1.6.8 If final completion of the Work is materially delayed through no fault of the Contractor, then the Owner shall pay the Contractor any additional amounts in accordance with Article 9 of AIA Document A232-2019.

§ 5.1.7 Retainage

Init.

1

§ 5.1.7.1 For each progress payment made prior to when the Work of this Contract is substantially complete, the Owner may withhold the following amount, as retainage, from the payment otherwise due:

(Insert a percentage or amount to be withheld as retainage from each Application for Payment. The amount of retainage may be limited by governing law.)

AlA Document A132 – 2019. Copyright © 1975, 1980, 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:36:23 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (811222615)

10%

§ 5.1.7.1.1 The following items are not subject to retainage:

(Insert any items not subject to the withholding of retainage, such as general conditions, insurance, etc.)

In Accordance with Specification 01 29 00 Payment Procedures

§ 5.1.7.2 Reduction or limitation of retainage, if any, shall be as follows:

(If the retainage established in Section 5.1.7.1 is to be modified prior to when the entire Work of this Contract is substantially complete, including modifications for completion of portions of the Work as provided in Section 3.4.2, insert provisions for such modifications.)

In Accordance with Specification 01 29 00 Payment Procedures

§ 5.1.7.3 Except as set forth in this Section 5.1.7.3, when the Work of this Contract is substantially complete, the Contractor may submit an Application for Payment that includes the retainage withheld from prior Applications for Payment pursuant to this Section 5.1.7. The Application for Payment submitted when the Work of this Contract is substantially complete shall not include retainage as follows:

(Insert any other conditions for release of retainage when the Work of this Contract is substantially complete, or upon Substantial Completion of the Work of all Contractors on the Project or portions thereof.)

In Accordance with Specification 01 29 00 Payment Procedures

§ 5.2 Final Payment

Init.

1

§ 5.2.1 Final Payment Where the Contract Sum is Based on a Stipulated Sum

§ 5.2.1.1 Final payment, constituting the entire unpaid balance of the Contract Sum, shall be made by the Owner to the Contractor when

- .1 the Contractor has fully performed the Contract except for the Contractor's responsibility to correct Work as provided in Article 12 of AIA Document A232-2019, and to satisfy other requirements, if any, which extend beyond final payment; and
- .2 a final Certificate for Payment or Project Certificate for Payment has been issued by the Architect.

§ 5.2.1.2 The Owner's final payment to the Contractor shall be made no later than 30 days after the issuance of the final Certificate for Payment or Project Certificate for Payment, or as follows:

In Accordance with Specification 01 29 00 Payment Procedures

§ 5.2.2 Final Payment Where the Contract Sum is Based on the Cost of the Work with or without a Guaranteed **Maximum Price**

§ 5.2.2.1 Final payment, constituting the entire unpaid balance of the Contract Sum, shall be made by the Owner to the Contractor when

- the Contractor has fully performed the Contract except for the Contractor's responsibility to correct Work .1 as provided in Article 12 of AIA Document A232-2019, and to satisfy other requirements, if any, which extend beyond final payment;
- the Contractor has submitted a final accounting for the Cost of the Work, pursuant to Exhibit B, .2 Determination of the Cost of the Work and a final Application for Payment; and
- .3 a final Certificate for Payment or Project Certificate for Payment has been issued by the Architect in accordance with Exhibit B, Determination of the Cost of the Work.

§ 5.2.2.2 The Owner's final payment to the Contractor shall be made no later than 30 days after the issuance of the final Certificate for Payment or Project Certificate for Payment, or as follows:

In accordance with Division 01 Contract Requirements

§ 5.3 Payments due and unpaid under the Contract shall bear interest from the date payment is due at the rate stated below, or in the absence thereof, at the legal rate prevailing from time to time at the place where the Project is located. (Insert rate of interest agreed upon, if any.)

AIA Document A132 - 2019. Copyright © 1975, 1980, 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 11 08:36:23 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (811222615) User Notes:

N/A %

ARTICLE 6 DISPUTE RESOLUTION

§ 6.1 Initial Decision Maker

The Architect will serve as Initial Decision Maker pursuant to Article 15 of AIA Document A232–2019, unless the parties appoint below another individual, not a party to this Agreement, to serve as Initial Decision Maker.

(If the parties mutually agree, insert the name, address and other contact information of the Initial Decision Maker, if other than the Architect.)

N/A

§ 6.2 Binding Dispute Resolution

For any Claim subject to, but not resolved by, mediation pursuant to Article 15 of AIA Document A232–2019, the method of binding dispute resolution shall be as follows:

(Check the appropriate box.)

[N/A] Arbitration pursuant to Article 15 of AIA Document A232–2019.

[N/A] Litigation in a court of competent jurisdiction.

[X] Other: (Specify)

Reference AIA General Conditions A232-2019, Article 15 Claims and Disputes

If the Owner and Contractor do not select a method of binding dispute resolution, or do not subsequently agree in writing to a binding dispute resolution method other than litigation, Claims will be resolved by litigation in a court of competent jurisdiction.

ARTICLE 7 TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION

§ 7.1 Where the Contract Sum is a Stipulated Sum

§ 7.1.1 The Contract may be terminated by the Owner or the Contractor as provided in Article 14 of AIA Document A232–2019.

§ 7.1.1.1 If the Contract is terminated for the Owner's convenience in accordance with Article 14 of AIA Document A232–2019, then the Owner shall pay the Contractor a termination fee as follows:

(Insert the amount of, or method for determining, the fee, if any, payable to the Contractor following a termination for the Owner's convenience.)

N/A

Init.

I

§ 7.1.2 The Work may be suspended by the Owner as provided in Article 14 of AIA Document A232–2019.

§ 7.2 Where the Contract Sum is Based on the Cost of the Work with or without a Guaranteed Maximum Price § 7.2.1 Termination – N/A

§ 7.2.1.1 The Contract may be terminated by the Owner or the Contractor as provided in Article 14 of AIA Document A232–2019.

§ 7.2.1.2 Termination by the Owner for Cause

§ 7.2.1.2.1 If the Owner terminates the Contract for cause as provided in Article 14 of AIA Document A232–2019, the Owner shall then only pay the Contractor an amount as follows:

.1 Take the Cost of the Work incurred by the Contractor to the date of termination;

- .2 Add the Contractor's Fee, computed upon the Cost of the Work to the date of termination at the rate stated in Section 4.3.2 or 4.4.2, as applicable, or, if the Contractor's Fee is stated as a fixed sum in that Section, an amount that bears the same ratio to that fixed-sum Fee as the Cost of the Work at the time of termination bears to a reasonable estimate of the probable Cost of the Work upon its completion;
- .3 Subtract the aggregate of previous payments made by the Owner; and
- .4 Subtract the costs and damages incurred, or to be incurred, by the Owner under Article 14 of AIA Document A232-2019.

§ 7.2.1.2.2 When the Contract Sum is based on the Cost of the Work with a Guaranteed Maximum Price, if the Owner terminates the Contract for cause as provided in Article 14 of AIA Document A232-2019, the amount, if any, to be paid to the Contractor under Article 14 of AIA Document A232-2019 shall not cause the Guaranteed Maximum Price to be exceeded, nor shall it exceed the amount calculated in Section 7.2.1.2.1.

§ 7.2.1.2.3 The Owner shall also pay the Contractor fair compensation, either by purchase or rental at the election of the Owner, for any equipment owned by the Contractor that the Owner elects to retain and that is not otherwise included in the Cost of the Work under Section 7.2.1.2.1.1. To the extent that the Owner elects to take legal assignment of subcontracts and purchase orders (including rental agreements), the Contractor shall, as a condition of receiving the payments referred to in this Article 7, execute and deliver all such papers and take all such steps, including the legal assignment of such subcontracts and other contractual rights of the Contractor, as the Owner may require for the purpose of fully vesting in the Owner the rights and benefits of the Contractor under such subcontracts or purchase orders. All Subcontracts. purchase orders and rental agreements entered into by the Contractor will contain provisions allowing for assignment to the Owner as described above.

§ 7.2.1.3 Termination by the Owner for Convenience

If the Owner terminates the Contract for convenience in accordance with Article 14 of AIA Document A232-2019, then the Owner shall pay the Contractor a termination fee as follows:

(Insert the amount of or method for determining the fee, if any, payable to the Contractor following a termination for the Owner's convenience.)

N/A

§ 7.3 Suspension

The Work may be suspended by the Owner as provided in Article 14 of AIA Document A232-2019; in such case, the Contract Sum and Contract Time shall be increased as provided in Article 14 of AIA Document A232-2019, except that the term "profit" shall be understood to mean the Contractor's Fee as described in Section 4.3.2 or 4.4.2, as applicable, of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 8 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

§ 8.1 Where reference is made in this Agreement to a provision of AIA Document A232-2019 or another Contract Document, the reference refers to that provision as amended or supplemented by other provisions of the Contract Documents.

§ 8.2 The Owner's representative:

(Name, address, email address, and other information)

Gary Matthias Project Manager Joseph Jingoli & Son, Inc. 100 Lenox Drive, Suite 100 Lawrenceville, NJ 08648

§ 8.3 The Contractor's representative: (Name, address, email address, and other information)

AIA Document A132 - 2019. Copyright @ 1975, 1980, 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 13 08:36:23 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (811222615) User Notes:

§ 8.4 Neither the Owner's nor the Contractor's representative shall be changed without ten days' prior notice to the other party.

§ 8.5 Insurance and Bonds

§ 8.5.1 The Owner and the Contractor shall purchase and maintain insurance as set forth in AIA Document A132[™]-2019, Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Contractor, Construction Manager as Adviser Edition, Exhibit A, Insurance and Bonds, and elsewhere in the Contract Documents.

§ 8.5.2 The Contractor shall provide bonds as set forth in AIA Document A132TM-2019, Exhibit A, and elsewhere in the Contract Documents.

§ 8.6 Notice in electronic format, pursuant to Article 1 of AIA Document A232-2019, may be given in accordance with AIA Document E203[™]-2013, Building Information Modeling and Digital Data Exhibit, if completed, or as otherwise set forth below:

(If other than in accordance with AIA Document E203–2013, insert requirements for delivering notice in electronic format such as name, title, and email address of the recipient and whether and how the system will be required to generate a read receipt for the transmission.)

N/A

§ 8.7 Relationship of the Parties

Where the Contract is based on the Cost of the Work plus the Contractor's Fee, with or without a Guaranteed Maximum Price, the Contractor accepts the relationship of trust and confidence established by this Agreement and covenants with the Owner to cooperate with the Architect and exercise the Contractor's skill and judgment in furthering the interests of the Owner; to furnish efficient business administration and supervision; to furnish at all times an adequate supply of workers and materials; and to perform the Work in an expeditious and economical manner consistent with the Owner's interests. The Owner agrees to furnish and approve, in a timely manner, information required by the Contractor and to make payments to the Contractor in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

§ 8.8 Other provisions:

N/A

Init.

1

ARTICLE 9 ENUMERATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

§ 9.1 This Agreement is comprised of the following documents:

- AIA Document A132[™]-2019, Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Contractor, .1 Construction Manager as Adviser Edition
- .2 AIA Document A132[™]-2019, Exhibit A, Insurance and Bonds Exhibit
- .3 AIA Document A232TM-2019, General Conditions of the Contract for Construction, Construction Manager as Adviser Edition
- .4 AIA Document E203TM_2013, Building Information Modeling and Digital Data Exhibit, dated as indicated below:

(Insert the date of the E203-2013 incorporated into this Agreement.)

N/A

Drawings: Contract Drawings Identified as follows:

- Gannett Fleming Architects Drawings Dated 02/03/23, as defined in the Summary of Work 01 10 00. 1.
- 2. Vitetta Group – Drawings Dated 09/26/22, as defined in the Summary of Work 01 10 00.

	Number	Title	Date	
.6	 Division 00 & 01 o Gannett Fleming 1 	Specifications Identified as follows: f Contract Documents Technical Specifications Dated 02/03/23. nnical Specifications Dated 02/03/23.		
	Section	Title	Date	Pages
.7	Addenda, if any:			
	Number	Date	Pages	
		ating to bidding or proposal requirements of the proposal requirements are also enumerated and the proposal requirements are also enumerated at the proposal requirements at the proposal requirements are also enumerated at the proposal requirements are also enumerated at the proposal requirements at the proposa		
.8	Other Exhibits: (Check all boxes that ap	ply and include appropriate informati	ion identifying the	exhibit where required.)
	[] AIA Document	t A132™–2019, Exhibit B, Determina	tion of the Cost of	the Work
		t E235™–2019, Sustainable Projects I as indicated below:	Exhibit, Constructi	on Manager as Adviser
	(Insert the date	of the E235-2019 incorporated into the	his Agreement.)	
	(Insert the date [N/A] The Sustainabi		his Agreement.)	
			his Agreement.) Pages	
	[N/A] The Sustainabi Title	lity Plan:	Pages	
	[N/A] The Sustainabi Title	lity Plan: Date	Pages	Pages
.9	[N/A] The Sustainabi Title [N/A] Supplementary Document Other documents, if any (List here any additional Document A232–2019 p forms, the Contractor's requirements, and other are not part of the Contractor	lity Plan: Date and other Conditions of the Contract: Title	Pages Date part of the Contra tation to bid, Instru- relating to bidding anticipation of rea this Agreement. An	ct Documents. AIA ctions to Bidders, sample or proposal ceiving bids or proposals,

This Agreement is entered into as of the day and year first written above.

OWNER (Signature)

Init. 1

CONTRACTOR (Signature)

AIA Document A132 – 2019. Copyright © 1975, 1980, 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AlA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:36:23 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (811222615) User Notes:

(Printed name and title)

(Printed name and title)

Init. I

AIA Document A132 – 2019. Copyright © 1975, 1980, 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," and "AlA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:36:23 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com.
User Notes:
(811222615)

AIA Document A232° – 2019

General Conditions of the Contract for Construction, Construction Manager as Adviser Edition

for the following PROJECT:

(Name, and location or address)

Reading Terminal Market Capital Improvement Project **Reading Terminal Market** 1136 Arch Street Philadelphia, PA 19107

THE CONSTRUCTION MANAGER:

(Name, legal status, and address)

Joseph Jingoli and Son, Inc 100 Lenox Dr Suite 100 Lawrenceville, NJ 08648

THE OWNER:

(Name, legal status, and address)

The Reading Terminal Market Corporation 1136 Arch Street Suite 400 Philadelphia, PA 19107

THE ARCHITECT:

(Name, legal status, and address)

Gannett Fleming, Inc., 1801 Market Street Suite 2600 Philadelphia, PA 19103

And

Vitetta Group 105 Chesley Drive Suite 200 Media, PA 19063

ADDITIONS AND DELETIONS:

The author of this document has added information needed for its completion. The author may also have revised the text of the original AIA standard form. An Additions and Deletions Report that notes added information as well as revisions to the standard form text is available from the author and should be reviewed. A vertical line in the left margin of this document indicates where the author has added necessary information and where the author has added to or deleted from the original AIA text.

This document has important legal consequences. Consultation with an attorney is encouraged with respect to its completion or modification.

This document is intended to be used in conjunction with AIA Documents A132™-2019, Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Contractor, Construction Manager as Adviser Edition; B132[™]-2019, Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Architect, Construction Manager as Adviser Edition; and C132[™]-2019, Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Construction Manager as Adviser.

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AlA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes: (1631799663)

1

TABLE OF ARTICLES

- **GENERAL PROVISIONS** 1
- 2 OWNER
- 3 CONTRACTOR
- ARCHITECT AND CONSTRUCTION MANAGER 4
- 5 SUBCONTRACTORS
- 6 CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY SEPARATE CONTRACTORS
- 7 CHANGES IN THE WORK
- 8 TIME
- 9 **PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION**
- PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY 10
- 11 **INSURANCE AND BONDS**
- 12 UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK
- **MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS** 13
- **TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT** 14
- **CLAIMS AND DISPUTES** 15

2

ARTICLE 1 GENERAL PROVISIONS

§ 1.1 Basic Definitions

§ 1.1.1 The Contract Documents. The Contract Documents are enumerated in the Agreement between the Owner and Contractor (hereinafter the Agreement) and consist of the Agreement, Conditions of the Contract (General, Supplementary and other Conditions), Drawings, Specifications, Addenda issued prior to execution of the Contract, other documents listed in the Agreement, and Modifications issued after execution of the Contract. A Modification is (1) a written amendment to the Contract signed by both parties, (2) a Change Order, (3) a Construction Change Directive, or (4) a written order for a minor change in the Work issued by the Architect. Unless specifically enumerated in the Agreement, the Contract Documents do not include the advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, sample forms, other information furnished by the Owner in anticipation of receiving bids or proposals, the Contractor's bid or proposal, or portions of addenda relating to bidding or proposal requirements.

§ 1.1.2 The Contract. The Contract Documents form the Contract for Construction. The Contract represents the entire and integrated agreement between the parties hereto and supersedes prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, either written or oral. The Contract may be amended or modified only by a Modification. The Contract Documents shall not be construed to create a contractual relationship of any kind (1) between the Contractor and the Architect or the Architect's consultants, (2) between the Owner and the Construction Manager or the Construction Manager's consultants, (3) between the Owner and the Architect or the Architect's consultants, (4) between the Contractor and the Construction Manager or the Construction Manager's consultants, (5) between the Owner and a Subcontractor or Sub-subcontractor (6) between the Construction Manager and the Architect, or (7) between any persons or entities other than the Owner and Contractor. The Construction Manager and Architect shall, however, be entitled to performance and enforcement of obligations under the Contract intended to facilitate performance of their duties.

§ 1.1.3 The Work. The term "Work" means the construction and services required by the Contract Documents, whether completed or partially completed, and includes all other labor, materials, equipment, and services provided or to be provided by the Contractor to fulfill the Contractor's obligations. The Work may constitute the whole or a part of the Project.

§ 1.1.4 The Project. The Project is the total construction of which the Work performed under the Contract Documents may be the whole or a part and which may include construction by other Contractors, and by the Owner's own forces and Separate Contractors.

§ 1.1.5 Contractors. Contractors are persons or entities, other than the Contractor or Separate Contractors, who perform Work under contracts with the Owner that are administered by the Architect and Construction Manager.

§ 1.1.6 Separate Contractors. Separate Contractors are persons or entities who perform construction under separate contracts with the Owner not administered by the Architect and Construction Manager.

§ 1.1.7 The Drawings. The Drawings are the graphic and pictorial portions of the Contract Documents showing the design, location and dimensions of the Work, generally including plans, elevations, sections, details, schedules, and diagrams.

§ 1.1.8 The Specifications. The Specifications are that portion of the Contract Documents consisting of the written requirements for materials, equipment, systems, standards and workmanship for the Work, and performance of related services.

§ 1.1.9 Instruments of Service. Instruments of Service are representations, in any medium of expression now known or later developed, of the tangible and intangible creative work performed by the Architect and the Architect's consultants under their respective professional services agreements. Instruments of Service may include, without limitation, studies, surveys, models, sketches, drawings, specifications, and other similar materials.

§ 1.1.10 Initial Decision Maker. The Initial Decision Maker is the person identified in the Agreement to render initial decisions on Claims in accordance with Section 15.2. The Initial Decision Maker shall not show partiality to the Owner or Contractor and shall not be liable for results of interpretations or decisions rendered in good faith.

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 3 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes: (1631799663)

§ 1.2 Correlation and Intent of the Contract Documents

§ 1.2.1 The intent of the Contract Documents is to include all items necessary for the proper execution and completion of the Work by the Contractor. The Contract Documents are complementary, and what is required by one shall be as binding as if required by all; performance by the Contractor shall be required only to the extent consistent with the Contract Documents and reasonably inferable from them as being necessary to produce the indicated results.

§ 1.2.1.1 The invalidity of any provision of the Contract Documents shall not invalidate the Contract or its remaining provisions. If it is determined that any provision of the Contract Documents violates any law, or is otherwise invalid or unenforceable, then that provision shall be revised to the extent necessary to make that provision legal and enforceable. In such case the Contract Documents shall be construed, to the fullest extent permitted by law, to give effect to the parties' intentions and purposes in executing the Contract.

§ 1.2.2 Organization of the Specifications into divisions, sections and articles, and arrangement of Drawings shall not control the Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or in establishing the extent of Work to be performed by any trade.

§ 1.2.3 Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, words that have well-known technical or construction industry meanings are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meanings.

§ 1.3 Capitalization

Terms capitalized in these General Conditions include those that are (1) specifically defined, (2) the titles of numbered articles, or (3) the titles of other documents published by the American Institute of Architects.

§ 1.4 Interpretation

In the interest of brevity the Contract Documents frequently omit modifying words such as "all" and "any" and articles such as "the" and "an," but the fact that a modifier or an article is absent from one statement and appears in another is not intended to affect the interpretation of either statement.

§ 1.5 Ownership and Use of Drawings, Specifications, and Other Instruments of Service

§ 1.5.1 The Architect and the Architect's consultants shall be deemed the authors and owners of their respective Instruments of Service, including the Drawings and Specifications, and retain all common law, statutory, and other reserved rights in their Instruments of Service, including copyrights. The Contractor, Subcontractors, sub-subcontractors, and suppliers shall not own or claim a copyright in the Instruments of Service. Submittal or distribution to meet official regulatory requirements or for other purposes in connection with the Project is not to be construed as publication in derogation of the Architect's or Architect's consultants' reserved rights.

§ 1.5.2 The Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-subcontractors, and suppliers are authorized to use and reproduce the Instruments of Service provided to them, subject to any protocols established pursuant to Sections 1.7 and 1.8, solely and exclusively for execution of the Work. All copies made under this authorization shall bear the copyright notice, if any, shown on the Instruments of Service. The Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-subcontractors, and suppliers may not use the Instruments of Service on other projects or for additions to the Project outside the scope of the Work without the specific written consent of the Owner, Architect, and the Architect's consultants.

§ 1.6 Notice

§ 1.6.1 Except as otherwise provided in Section 1.6.2, where the Contract Documents require one party to notify or give notice to the other party, such notice shall be provided in writing to the designated representative of the party to whom the notice is addressed and shall be deemed to have been duly served if delivered in person, by mail, by courier, or by electronic transmission if a method for electronic transmission is set forth in the Agreement.

§ 1.6.2 Notice of Claims as provided in Section 15.1.3 shall be provided in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly served only if delivered to the designated representative of the party to whom the notice is addressed by certified or registered mail, or by courier providing proof of delivery.

§ 1.7 Digital Data Use and Transmission

The parties shall agree upon protocols governing the transmission and use of Instruments of Service or any other information or documentation in digital form. The parties will use AIA Document E203TM-2013, Building

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663) User Notes:

Information Modeling and Digital Data Exhibit, to establish the protocols for the development, use, transmission, and exchange of digital data.

§ 1.8 Building Information Models Use and Reliance

Any use of, or reliance on, all or a portion of a building information model without agreement to protocols governing the use of, and reliance on, the information contained in the model and without having those protocols set forth in AIA Document E203[™]-2013, Building Information Modeling and Digital Data Exhibit, and the requisite AIA Document G202[™]–2013, Project Building Information Modeling Protocol Form, shall be at the using or relying party's sole risk and without liability to the other party and its contractors or consultants, the authors of, or contributors to, the building information model, and each of their agents and employees.

ARTICLE 2 OWNER

§ 2.1 General

§ 2.1.1 The Owner is the person or entity identified as such in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number. The Owner shall designate in writing a representative who shall have express authority to bind the Owner with respect to all matters requiring the Owner's approval or authorization. Except as otherwise provided in Section 4.2.1, the Construction Manager and the Architect do not have such authority. The term "Owner" means the Owner or the Owner's authorized representative.

§ 2.1.2 The Owner shall furnish to the Contractor, within fifteen days after receipt of a written request, information necessary and relevant for the Contractor to evaluate, give notice of, or enforce mechanic's lien rights. Such information shall include a correct statement of the record legal title to the property on which the Project is located, usually referred to as the site, and the Owner's interest therein.

§ 2.2 Evidence of the Owner's Financial Arrangements

§ 2.2.1 Prior to commencement of the Work, and upon written request by the Contractor, the Owner shall furnish to the Contractor reasonable evidence that the Owner has made financial arrangements to fulfill the Owner's obligations under the Contract. The Contractor shall have no obligation to commence the Work until the Owner provides such evidence. If commencement of the Work is delayed under this Section 2.2.1, the Contract Time shall be extended appropriately.

§ 2.2.2 Following commencement of the Work and upon written request by the Contractor, the Owner shall furnish to the Contractor reasonable evidence that the Owner has made financial arrangements to fulfill the Owner's obligations under the Contract only if (1) the Owner fails to make payments to the Contractor as the Contract Documents require; (2) the Contractor identifies in writing a reasonable concern regarding the Owner's ability to make payment when due; or (3) a change in the Work materially changes the Contract Sum. If the Owner fails to provide such evidence, as required, within fourteen days of the Contractor's request, the Contractor may immediately stop the Work and, in that event, shall notify the Owner that the Work has stopped. However, if the request is made because a change in the Work materially changes the Contract Sum under (3) above, the Contractor may immediately stop only that portion of the Work affected by the change until reasonable evidence is provided. If the Work is stopped under this Section 2.2.2, the Contract Time shall be extended appropriately and the Contract Sum shall be increased by the amount of the Contractor's reasonable costs of shutdown, delay and start-up, plus interest as provided in the Contract Documents.

§ 2.2.3 After the Owner furnishes evidence of financial arrangements under this Section 2.2, the Owner shall not materially vary such financial arrangements without prior notice to the Contractor.

§ 2.2.4 Where the Owner has designated information furnished under this Section 2.2 as "confidential," the Contractor shall keep the information confidential and shall not disclose it to any other person. However, the Contractor may disclose "confidential" information, after seven (7) days' notice to the Owner, where disclosure is required by law, including a subpoena or other form of compulsory legal process issued by a court or governmental entity, or by court or arbitrator(s) order. The Contractor may also disclose "confidential" information to its employees, consultants, sureties, Subcontractors and their employees, Sub-subcontractors, and others who need to know the content of such information solely and exclusively for the Project and who agree to maintain the confidentiality of such information.

§ 2.3 Information and Services Required of the Owner

§ 2.3.1 Except for permits and fees that are the responsibility of the Contractor under the Contract Documents, including those required under Section 3.7.1, the Owner shall secure and pay for necessary approvals, easements,

5

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663) User Notes:

assessments and charges required for construction, use or occupancy of permanent structures or for permanent changes in existing facilities. Unless otherwise provided under the Contract Documents, the Owner, assisted by the Construction Manager, shall secure and pay for the building permit.

§ 2.3.2 The Owner shall retain an architect lawfully licensed to practice architecture, or an entity lawfully practicing architecture, in the jurisdiction where the Project is located. That person or entity is identified as the Architect in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number.

§ 2.3.3 The Owner shall retain a construction manager adviser lawfully practicing construction management in the jurisdiction where the Project is located. That person or entity is identified as the Construction Manager in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number.

§ 2.3.4 If the employment of the Construction Manager or Architect terminates, the Owner shall employ a successor construction manager or architect to whom the Contractor has no reasonable objection and whose status under the Contract Documents shall be that of the Construction Manager or Architect, respectively.

§ 2.3.5 The Owner shall furnish surveys describing physical characteristics, legal limitations and utility locations for the site of the Project, and a legal description of the site. The Contractor shall be entitled to rely on the accuracy of information furnished by the Owner but shall exercise proper precautions relating to the safe performance of the Work.

§ 2.3.6 The Owner shall furnish information or services required of the Owner by the Contract Documents with reasonable promptness. The Owner shall also furnish any other information or services under the Owner's control and relevant to the Contractor's performance of the Work with reasonable promptness after receiving the Contractor's written request for such information or services.

§ 2.3.7 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the Owner shall furnish to the Contractor one copy of the Contract Documents for purposes of making reproductions pursuant to Section 1.5.2.

§ 2.3.8 The Owner shall forward all communications to the Contractor through the Construction Manager. Other communication shall be made as set forth in Section 4.2.6.

§ 2.4 Owner's Right to Stop the Work

If the Contractor fails to correct Work that is not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents as required by Section 12.2 or repeatedly fails to carry out Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, the Owner may issue a written order to the Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, the right of the Owner to stop the Work shall not give rise to a duty on the part of the Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of the Contractor or any other person or entity, except to the extent required by Section 6.1.3.

§ 2.5 Owner's Right to Carry Out the Work

If the Contractor defaults or neglects to carry out the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents and fails within a ten-day period after receipt of notice from the Owner to commence and continue correction of such default or neglect with diligence and promptness, the Owner may, without prejudice to other remedies the Owner may have, correct such default or neglect. Such action by the Owner and amounts charged to the Contractor are both subject to review by the Construction Manager and prior approval of the Architect, and the Construction Manager or Architect may, pursuant to Section 9.5.1, withhold or nullify a Certificate for Payment in whole or in part, to the extent reasonably necessary to reimburse the Owner for the reasonable cost of correcting such deficiencies, including Owner's expenses and compensation for the Construction Manager's and Architect's and their respective consultants' additional services made necessary by such default, neglect, or failure. If current and future payments are not sufficient to cover such amounts, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner. If the Contractor disagrees with the actions of the Owner or the Architect, or the amounts claimed as costs to the Owner, the Contractor may file a Claim pursuant to Article 15.

ARTICLE 3 CONTRACTOR

§ 3.1 General

§ 3.1.1 The Contractor is the person or entity identified as such in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number. The Contractor shall be lawfully licensed, if required in the jurisdiction

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes:

6

where the Project is located. The Contractor shall designate in writing a representative who shall have express authority to bind the Contractor with respect to all matters under this Contract. The term "Contractor" means the Contractor or the Contractor's authorized representative.

§ 3.1.2 The Contractor shall perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

§ 3.1.3 The Contractor shall not be relieved of its obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents either by activities or duties of the Construction Manager or Architect in their administration of the Contract, or by tests, inspections or approvals required or performed by persons or entities other than the Contractor.

§ 3.2 Review of Contract Documents and Field Conditions by Contractor

§ 3.2.1 Execution of the Contract by the Contractor is a representation that the Contractor has visited the site, become generally familiar with local conditions under which the Work is to be performed, and correlated personal observations with requirements of the Contract Documents.

§ 3.2.2 Because the Contract Documents are complementary, the Contractor shall, before starting each portion of the Work, carefully study and compare the various Contract Documents relative to that portion of the Work, as well as the information furnished by the Owner pursuant to Section 2.3.5, shall take field measurements of any existing conditions related to that portion of the Work, and shall observe any conditions at the site affecting it. These obligations are for the purpose of facilitating coordination and construction by the Contractor and are not for the purpose of discovering errors, omissions, or inconsistencies in the Contract Documents; however, the Contractor shall promptly report to the Construction Manager and Architect any errors, inconsistencies or omissions discovered by or made known to the Contractor as a request for information submitted to the Construction Manager in such form as the Construction Manager and Architect may require. It is recognized that the Contractor's review is made in the Contractor's capacity as a contractor and not as a licensed design professional, unless otherwise specifically provided in the Contract Documents.

§ 3.2.3 The Contractor is not required to ascertain that the Contract Documents are in accordance with applicable laws. statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, or lawful orders of public authorities, but the Contractor shall promptly report to the Construction Manager and Architect any nonconformity discovered by or made known to the Contractor as a request for information submitted to Construction Manager in such form as the Construction Manager and Architect may require.

§ 3.2.4 If the Contractor believes that additional cost or time is involved because of clarifications or instructions the Architect issues in response to the Contractor's notices or requests for information pursuant to Sections 3.2.2 or 3.2.3, the Contractor shall submit Claims as provided in Article 15. If the Contractor fails to perform the obligations of Sections 3.2.2 or 3.2.3, the Contractor shall pay such costs and damages to the Owner, subject to section 15.1.7, as would have been avoided if the Contractor had performed such obligations. If the Contractor performs those obligations, the Contractor shall not be liable to the Owner or Architect for damages resulting from errors, inconsistencies or omissions in the Contract Documents, for differences between field measurements or conditions and the Contract Documents, or for nonconformities of the Contract Documents to applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities.

§ 3.3 Supervision and Construction Procedures

§ 3.3.1 The Contractor shall supervise and direct the Work, using the Contractor's best skill and attention. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for, and have control over, construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures, and for coordinating all portions of the Work under the Contract. If the Contract Documents give specific instructions concerning construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures, the Contractor shall evaluate the jobsite safety thereof and shall be solely responsible for the jobsite safety of such means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures. If the Contractor determines that such means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures may not be safe, the Contractor shall give timely notice to the Owner, the Construction Manager, and the Architect, and shall propose alternative means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures. The Architect shall evaluate the proposed alternative solely for conformance with the design intent for the completed construction. The Contractor shall review the proposed alternative for sequencing, constructability, and coordination impacts on the other Contractors. Unless the Architect or the Construction Manager objects to the Contractor's proposed alternative, the Contractor shall perform the Work using its alternative means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures.

7

Init. 1

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AlA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes:

§ 3.3.2 The Contractor shall be responsible to the Owner for acts and omissions of the Contractor's employees, Subcontractors and their agents and employees, and other persons or entities performing portions of the Work for, or on behalf of, the Contractor or any of its Subcontractors.

§ 3.3.3 The Contractor shall be responsible for inspection of portions of the Project already performed to determine that such portions are in proper condition to receive subsequent Work.

§ 3.4 Labor and Materials

§ 3.4.1 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall provide and pay for labor, materials, equipment, tools, construction equipment and machinery, water, heat, utilities, transportation, and other facilities and services necessary for proper execution and completion of the Work, whether temporary or permanent and whether or not incorporated or to be incorporated in the Work.

§ 3.4.2 Except in the case of minor changes in the Work approved by the Architect in accordance with Section 3.12.8 or ordered by the Architect in accordance with Section 7.4, the Contractor may make substitutions only with the consent of the Owner, after evaluation by the Architect, in consultation with the Construction Manager, and in accordance with a Change Order or Construction Change Directive.

§ 3.4.3 The Contractor shall enforce strict discipline and good order among the Contractor's employees and other persons carrying out the Work. The Contractor shall not permit employment of unfit persons or persons not properly skilled in tasks assigned to them.

§ 3.5 Warranty

§ 3.5.1 The Contractor warrants to the Owner, Construction Manager, and Architect that materials and equipment furnished under the Contract will be of good quality and new unless the Contract Documents require or permit otherwise. The Contractor further warrants that the Work will conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents and will be free from defects, except for those inherent in the quality of the Work the Contract Documents require or permit. Work, materials, or equipment not conforming to these requirements may be considered defective. The Contractor's warranty excludes remedy for damage or defect caused by abuse, alterations to the Work not executed by the Contractor, improper or insufficient maintenance, improper operation, or normal wear and tear and normal usage. If required by the Construction Manager or Architect, the Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment.

§ 3.5.2 All material, equipment, or other special warranties required by the Contract Documents shall be issued in the name of the Owner, or shall be transferable to the Owner, and shall commence in accordance with Section 9.8.4.

§ 3.6 Taxes

The Contractor shall pay sales, consumer, use and similar taxes for the Work or portions thereof provided by the Contractor that are legally enacted when bids are received or negotiations concluded, whether or not yet effective or merely scheduled to go into effect.

§ 3.7 Permits, Fees, Notices, and Compliance with Laws

§ 3.7.1 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, the Owner, assisted by the Construction Manager, shall secure and pay for the building permit. The Contractor shall secure and pay for other permits, fees, licenses, and inspections by government agencies necessary for proper execution and completion of the Work that are customarily secured after execution of the Contract and legally required at the time bids are received or negotiations concluded.

§ 3.7.2 The Contractor shall comply with and give notices required by applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities applicable to performance of the Work.

§ 3.7.3 If the Contractor performs Work knowing it to be contrary to applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, or lawful orders of public authorities, the Contractor shall assume appropriate responsibility for such Work and shall bear the costs attributable to correction.

§ 3.7.4 Concealed or Unknown Conditions. If the Contractor encounters conditions at the site that are (1) subsurface or otherwise concealed physical conditions that differ materially from those indicated in the Contract Documents or (2) unknown physical conditions of an unusual nature that differ materially from those ordinarily found to exist and

8

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes:

generally recognized as inherent in construction activities of the character provided for in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall promptly provide notice to the Owner, Construction Manager, and the Architect before conditions are disturbed and in no event later than 14 days after first observance of the conditions. The Architect and Construction Manager will promptly investigate such conditions and, if the Architect, in consultation with the Construction Manager, determines that they differ materially and cause an increase or decrease in the Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of any part of the Work, will recommend that an equitable adjustment be made in the Contract Sum or Contract Time, or both. If the Architect, in consultation with the Construction Manager, determines that the conditions at the site are not materially different from those indicated in the Contract Documents and that no change in the terms of the Contract is justified, the Architect shall promptly notify the Owner, Construction Manager, and Contractor, stating the reasons. If the Owner or Contractor disputes the Architect's determination or recommendation, either party may submit a Claim as provided in Article 15.

§ 3.7.5 If, in the course of the Work, the Contractor encounters human remains or recognizes the existence of burial markers, archaeological sites or wetlands not indicated in the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall immediately suspend any operations that would affect them and shall notify the Owner, Construction Manager, and Architect. Upon receipt of such notice, the Owner shall promptly take any action necessary to obtain governmental authorization required to resume the operations. The Contractor shall continue to suspend such operations until otherwise instructed by the Owner but shall continue with all other operations that do not affect those remains or features. Requests for adjustments in the Contract Sum and Contract Time arising from the existence of such remains or features may be made as provided in Article 15.

§ 3.8 Allowances

§ 3.8.1 The Contractor shall include in the Contract Sum all allowances stated in the Contract Documents. Items covered by allowances shall be supplied for such amounts and by such persons or entities as the Owner may direct, but the Contractor shall not be required to employ persons or entities to whom the Contractor has reasonable objection.

§ 3.8.2 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents:

- .1 allowances shall cover the cost to the Contractor of materials and equipment delivered at the site and all required taxes, less applicable trade discounts;
- Contractor's costs for purchase of materials, including taxes (if any), and the installation/labor cost of .2 any Owner approved changes that will be applied against the allowance amount. The approved amount of each allowance change will be the net cost only; insurance, bond, coordination, supervision, project management and overhead/profit are in the contractor's base bid. Changes will be applied to the allowance strictly at the Owner's discretion,
- .3 whenever costs are more than or less than allowances, the Contract Sum shall be adjusted accordingly by Change Order. The amount of the Change Order shall reflect (1) the difference between actual costs and the allowances under Section 3.8.2.1 and (2) changes in Contractor's costs under Section 3.8.2.2.
- .4 Upon completion of the project, a deduct change order will be issued for all unused allowance amounts. (Contractor's schedule of values will include line items for the respective allowances.)

§ 3.8.3 Materials and equipment under an allowance shall be selected by the Owner with reasonable promptness.

§ 3.9 Superintendent

§ 3.9.1 The Contractor shall employ a competent superintendent and necessary assistants who shall be in attendance at the Project site during performance of the Work. The superintendent shall represent the Contractor, and communications given to the superintendent shall be as binding as if given to the Contractor.

§ 3.9.2 The Contractor, as soon as practicable after award of the Contract, shall notify the Owner and Architect, through the Construction Manager, of the name and qualifications of a proposed superintendent. Within 14 days of receipt of the information, the Construction Manager may notify the Contractor, stating whether the Owner, the Construction Manager, or the Architect (1) has reasonable objection to the proposed superintendent or (2) require additional time for review. Failure of the Construction Manager to provide notice within the 14-day period shall constitute notice of no reasonable objection.

9

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes:

§ 3.9.3 The Contractor shall not employ a proposed superintendent to whom the Owner, Construction Manager, or Architect has made reasonable and timely objection. The Contractor shall not change the superintendent without the Owner's consent, which shall not unreasonably be withheld or delayed.

§ 3.10 Contractor's Construction and Submittal Schedules

§ 3.10.1 The Contractor, promptly after being awarded the Contract, shall submit for the Owner's and Architect's information, and the Construction Manager's review and approval, a Contractor's construction schedule for the Work. The schedule shall contain detail appropriate for the Project, including (1) the date of commencement of the Work, interim schedule milestone dates, and the date of Substantial Completion; (2) an apportionment of the Work by construction activity; and (3) the time required for completion of each portion of the Work. The schedule shall provide for the orderly progression of the Work to completion and shall not exceed time limits current under the Contract Documents. The schedule shall be revised at appropriate intervals as required by the conditions of the Work and Project. The Contractor shall cooperate with the Construction Manager to avoid conflict with, and as to cause no delay in, the work or activities of other Contractors, or the construction or operations of the Owner's own forces or Separate Contractors.

§ 3.10.2 The Contractor, promptly after being awarded the Contract and thereafter as necessary to maintain a current submittal schedule, shall submittal schedule for the Construction Manager's and Architect's approval. The Architect and Construction Manager's approval shall not be unreasonably delayed or withheld. The submittal schedule shall (1) be coordinated with the Contractor's construction schedule, and (2) allow the Construction Manager and Architect reasonable time to review submittals. If the Contractor fails to submit a submittal schedule, or fails to provide submittals in accordance with the approved submittal schedule, the Contractor shall not be entitled to any increase in Contract Sum or extension of Contract Time based on the time required for review of submittals.

§ 3.10.3 The Contractor shall participate with other Contractors, the Construction Manager, and the Owner in reviewing and coordinating all schedules.. The Contractor shall make revisions to the construction schedule and submittal schedule as deemed necessary by the Construction Manager to conform to the Project schedule.

§ 3.10.4 The Contractor shall perform the Work in general accordance with the most recent schedules submitted to the Owner, Construction Manager, and Architect, and incorporated into the approved Project schedule.

§ 3.11 Documents and Samples at the Site

The Contractor shall make available, at the Project site, the Contract Documents, including Change Orders, Construction Change Directives, and other Modifications, in good order and marked currently to indicate field changes and selections made during construction, and the approved Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and similar required submittals. These shall be in electronic form or paper copy, available to the Construction Manager, Architect, and Owner, and delivered to the Construction Manager for submittal to the Owner upon completion of the Work as a record of the Work as constructed.

§ 3.12 Shop Drawings, Product Data, and Samples

§ 3.12.1 Shop Drawings are drawings, diagrams, schedules, and other data specially prepared for the Work by the Contractor or a Subcontractor, Sub-subcontractor, manufacturer, supplier, or distributor to illustrate some portion of the Work.

§ 3.12.2 Product Data are illustrations, standard schedules, performance charts, instructions, brochures, diagrams, and other information furnished by the Contractor to illustrate materials or equipment for some portion of the Work.

§ 3.12.3 Samples are physical examples that illustrate materials, equipment, or workmanship, and establish standards by which the Work will be judged.

§ 3.12.4 Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and similar submittals are not Contract Documents. Their purpose is to demonstrate how the Contractor proposes to conform to the information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents for those portions of the Work for which the Contract Documents require submittals. Review by the Architect and Construction Manager is subject to the limitations of Sections 4.2.10 through 4.2.12. Informational submittals upon which the Construction Manager and Architect are not expected to take responsive action may be so identified in the Contract Documents. Submittals that are not required by the Contract Documents may be returned by the Construction Manager or Architect without action.

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AlA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 10 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes: (1631799663)

§ 3.12.5 The Contractor shall review for compliance with the Contract Documents, approve, and submit to the Construction Manager, Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and similar submittals required by the Contract Documents, in accordance with the Project submittal schedule approved by the Construction Manager and Architect or, in the absence of an approved Project submittal schedule, with reasonable promptness and in such sequence as to cause no delay in the Work or in the activities of other Contractors, Separate Contractors, or the Owner's own forces. The Contractor shall cooperate with the Construction Manager in the coordination of the Contractor's Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and similar submittals with related documents submitted by other Contractors.

§ 3.12.6 By submitting Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and similar submittals, the Contractor represents to the Owner, Construction Manager, and Architect, that the Contractor has (1) reviewed and approved them, (2) determined and verified materials, field measurements and field construction criteria related thereto, or will do so, and (3) checked and coordinated the information contained within such submittals with the requirements of the Work and of the Contract Documents.

§ 3.12.7 The Contractor shall perform no portion of the Work for which the Contract Documents require submittal and review of Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, or similar submittals, until the respective submittal has been reviewed and approved by the Architect.

§ 3.12.8 The Work shall be in accordance with approved submittals except that the Contractor shall not be relieved of responsibility for deviations from the requirements of the Contract Documents by the Architect's approval of Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, or similar submittals, unless the Contractor has specifically notified the Construction Manager and Architect of such deviation at the time of submittal and (1) the Architect has given written approval to the specific deviation as a minor change in the Work, or (2) a Change Order or Construction Change Directive has been issued authorizing the deviation. The Contractor shall not be relieved of responsibility for errors or omissions in Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, or similar submittals, by the Architect's approval thereof.

§ 3.12.9 The Contractor shall direct specific attention, in writing or on resubmitted Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, or similar submittals, to revisions other than those requested by the Construction Manager and Architect on previous submittals. In the absence of such notice, the Architect's approval of a resubmission shall not apply to such revisions.

§ 3.12.10 The Contractor shall not be required to provide professional services that constitute the practice of architecture or engineering unless such services are specifically required by the Contract Documents for a portion of the Work or unless the Contractor needs to provide such services in order to carry out the Contractor's responsibilities for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures. The Contractor shall not be required to provide professional services in violation of applicable law.

§ 3.12.10.1 If professional design services or certifications by a design professional related to systems, materials, or equipment are specifically required of the Contractor by the Contract Documents, the Owner and the Architect will specify all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy. The Contractor shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy and accuracy of the performance and design criteria provided in the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall cause such services or certifications to be provided by an appropriately licensed design professional, whose signature and seal shall appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, Shop Drawings, and other submittals prepared by such professional. Shop Drawings, and other submittals related to the Work, designed or certified by such professional, if prepared by others, shall bear such professional's written approval when submitted to the Architect. The Owner, the Architect, and the Construction Manager shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy and accuracy of the services, certifications, and approvals performed or provided by such design professionals, provided the Owner and Architect have specified to the Contractor the performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy. Pursuant to this Section 3.12.10, the Architect will review and approve or take other appropriate action on submittals only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents ..

§ 3.12.10.2 If the Contract Documents require the Contractor's design professional to certify that the Work has been performed in accordance with the design criteria, the Contractor shall furnish such certifications to the Construction Manager and Architect at the time and in the form specified by the Architect.

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "AIA the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 11 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663) User Notes:

§ 3.13 Use of Site

§ 3.13.1 The Contractor shall confine operations at the site to areas permitted by applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, lawful orders of public authorities, and the Contract Documents and shall not unreasonably encumber the site with materials or equipment.

§ 3.13.2 The Contractor shall coordinate the Contractor's operations with, and secure the approval of, the Construction Manager before using any portion of the site.

§ 3.14 Cutting and Patching

§ 3.14.1 The Contractor shall be responsible for cutting, fitting, or patching required to complete the Work or to make its parts fit together properly. All areas requiring cutting, fitting, or patching shall be restored to the condition existing prior to the cutting, fitting, or patching, unless otherwise required by the Contract Documents.

§ 3.14.2 The Contractor shall not damage or endanger a portion of the Work or fully or partially completed construction of the Owner, Separate Contractors, or of other Contractors by cutting, patching, or otherwise altering such construction, or by excavation. The Contractor shall not cut or otherwise alter construction by the Owner, Separate Contractors, or by other Contractors except with written consent of the Construction Manager, Owner, and such other Contractors or Separate Contractors. Consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. The Contractor shall not unreasonably withhold, from the Separate Contractors, other Contractors, or the Owner, its consent to cutting or otherwise altering the Work.

§ 3.15 Cleaning Up

§ 3.15.1 The Contractor shall keep the premises and surrounding area free from accumulation of waste materials and rubbish caused by operations under the Contract. At completion of the Work, the Contractor shall remove waste materials, rubbish, the Contractor's tools, construction equipment, machinery, and surplus materials from and about the Project.

§ 3.15.2 If the Contractor fails to clean up as provided in the Contract Documents, the Owner, or Construction Manager with the Owner's approval, may do so and the Owner shall be entitled to reimbursement from the Contractor.

§ 3.16 Access to Work

The Contractor shall provide the Owner, Construction Manager, and Architect with access to the Work in preparation and progress wherever located.

§ 3.17 Royalties, Patents and Copyrights

The Contractor shall pay all royalties and license fees. The Contractor shall defend suits or claims for infringement of copyrights and patent rights and shall hold the Owner, Construction Manager, and Architect harmless from loss on account thereof, but shall not be responsible for defense or loss when a particular design, process, or product of a particular manufacturer or manufacturers is required by the Contract Documents, or where the copyright violations are contained in Drawings, Specifications, or other documents prepared by the Owner, Architect, or Construction Manager. However, if an infringement of a copyright or patent is discovered by, or made known to, the Contractor, the Contractor shall be responsible for the loss unless the information is promptly furnished to the Architect through the Construction Manager.

§ 3.18 Indemnification

§ 3.18.1 To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the Owner, Construction Manager, Architect, Construction Manager's and Architect's consultants, and agents and employees of any of them from and against claims, damages, losses, and expenses, including but not limited to attorneys' fees, arising out of or resulting from performance of the Work, provided that such claim, damage, loss, or expense is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), but only to the extent caused by the negligent acts or omissions of the Contractor, a Subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by them, or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, regardless of whether or not such claim, damage, loss, or expense is caused in part by a party indemnified hereunder. Such obligation shall not be construed to negate, abridge, or reduce other rights or obligations of indemnity that would otherwise exist as to a party or person described in this Section 3.18.

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 12 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes:

§ 3.18.2 In claims against any person or entity indemnified under this Section 3.18 by an employee of the Contractor, a Subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by them, or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Section 3.18.1 shall not be limited by a limitation on amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for the Contractor or a Subcontractor under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.

ARTICLE 4 ARCHITECT AND CONSTRUCTION MANAGER

§ 4.1 General

Init.

1

§ 4.1.1 The Architect is the person or entity retained by the Owner pursuant to Section 2.3.2 and identified as such in the Agreement.

§ 4.1.2 The Construction Manager is the person or entity retained by the Owner pursuant to Section 2.3.3 and identified as such in the Agreement.

§ 4.1.3 Duties, responsibilities, and limitations of authority of the Construction Manager and Architect as set forth in the Contract Documents shall not be restricted, modified, or extended without written consent of the Owner, Construction Manager, Architect, and Contractor. Consent shall not be unreasonably withheld.

§ 4.2 Administration of the Contract

§ 4.2.1 The Construction Manager and Architect will provide administration of the Contract as described in the Contract Documents and will be the Owner's representatives during construction until the date the Architect issues the final Certificate for Payment. The Construction Manager and Architect will have authority to act on behalf of the Owner only to the extent provided in the Contract Documents.

§ 4.2.2 The Architect will visit the site at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction, or as otherwise agreed with the Owner, to become generally familiar with the progress and quality of the portion of the Work completed, and to determine in general if the Work observed is being performed in a manner indicating that the Work, when fully completed, will be in accordance with the Contract Documents. However, the Architect will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work. On the basis of the site visits, the Architect will keep the Owner and the Construction Manager reasonably informed about the progress and quality of the portion of the Work completed, and promptly report to the Owner and Construction Manager known deviations from the Contract Documents and defects and deficiencies observed in the Work.

§ 4.2.3 The Construction Manager shall provide one or more representatives who shall be in attendance at the Project site whenever the Work is being performed. The Construction Manager will determine in general if the Work observed is being performed in accordance with the Contract Documents, will keep the Owner and Architect reasonably informed of the progress of the Work, and will promptly report to the Owner and Architect known deviations from the Contract Documents and the most recent Project schedule, and defects and deficiencies observed in the Work.

§ 4.2.4 The Construction Manager, will direct scheduling and coordination of the activities of the General Contractor and other Prime Contractors as deemed necessary, in accordance with the latest approved Project Schedule to maintain all completion dates. Direction is to be adhered to as provided.

§ 4.2.5 The Construction Manager, except to the extent required by Section 4.2.4, and Architect will not have control over, charge of, or responsibility for, the construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures, or for the safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work, since these are solely the Contractor's rights and responsibilities under the Contract Documents, and neither will be responsible for the Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents. Neither the Construction Manager nor the Architect will have control over or charge of, or be responsible for acts or omissions of, the Contractor, Subcontractors, or their agents or employees, or of any other persons or entities performing portions of the Work.

§ 4.2.6 Communications. The Owner shall communicate with the Contractor and the Construction Manager's consultants through the Construction Manager about matters arising out of or relating to the Contract Documents. The Owner and Construction Manager shall include the Architect in all communications that relate to or affect the Architect's services or professional responsibilities. The Owner shall promptly notify the Architect of the substance of any direct communications between the Owner and the Construction Manager otherwise relating to the Project. Communications by and with the Architect's consultants shall be through the Architect. Communications by and with

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AlA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 13 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663) User Notes:

Subcontractors and suppliers shall be through the Contractor. Communications by and with other Contractors shall be through the Construction Manager. Communications by and with the Owner's own forces and Separate Contractors shall be through the Owner. The Contract Documents may specify other communication protocols.

§ 4.2.7 The Construction Manager and Architect will review and certify all Applications for Payment by the Contractor, in accordance with the provisions of Article 9.

§ 4.2.8 The Architect and Construction Manager have authority to reject Work that does not conform to the Contract Documents, and will notify each other about the rejection. Whenever the Construction Manager considers it necessary or advisable, the Construction Manager will have authority to require inspection or testing of the Work in accordance with Sections 13.4.2 and 13.4.3, upon authorization of the Owner, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed or completed. The foregoing authority of the Construction Manager will be subject to the provisions of Sections 4.2.18 through 4.2.20 inclusive, with respect to interpretations and decisions of the Architect. However, neither the Architect's nor the Construction Manager's authority to act under this Section 4.2.8 nor a decision made by either of them in good faith either to exercise or not to exercise such authority shall give rise to a duty or responsibility of the Architect or the Construction Manager to the Contractor, Subcontractors, suppliers, their agents or employees, or other persons performing any of the Work.

(Paragraph deleted)

Init.

1

§ 4.2.10 The Construction Manager will receive and promptly review for conformance with the submittal requirements of the Contract Documents, all submittals from the Contractor such as Shop Drawings, Product Data, and Samples. Where there are other Contractors, the Construction Manager will also check and coordinate the information contained within each submittal received from the Contractor and other Contractors, and transmit to the Architect those recommended for approval. By submitting Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and similar submittals, the Construction Manager represents to the Owner and Architect that the Construction Manager has reviewed and recommended them for approval. The Construction Manager's actions will be taken in accordance with the Project submittal schedule approved by the Architect or, in the absence of an approved Project submittal schedule, with reasonable promptness while allowing sufficient time to permit adequate review by the Architect.

§ 4.2.11 The Architect will review and approve, or take other appropriate action upon, the Contractor's submittals such as Shop Drawings, Product Data, and Samples, but only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. The Architect's action will be taken in accordance with the submittal schedule approved by the Architect or, in the absence of an approved submittal schedule, with reasonable promptness while allowing sufficient time in the Architect's professional judgment to permit adequate review. Upon the Architect's completed review, the Architect shall transmit its submittal review to the Construction Manager.

§ 4.2.12 Review of the Contractor's submittals by the Construction Manager and Architect is not conducted for the purpose of determining the accuracy and completeness of other details such as dimensions and quantities, or for substantiating instructions for installation or performance of equipment or systems, all of which remain the responsibility of the Contractor as required by the Contract Documents. The Construction Manager and Architect's review of the Contractor's submittals shall not relieve the Contractor of the obligations under Sections 3.3, 3.5, and 3.12. The Construction Manager and Architect's review shall not constitute approval of safety precautions or of any construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures. The Architect's approval of a specific item shall not indicate approval of an assembly of which the item is a component.

§ 4.2.13 The Construction Manager will prepare Change Orders and Construction Change Directives.

§ 4.2.14 The Construction Manager and the Architect will take appropriate action on Change Orders or Construction Change Directives in accordance with Article 7, and the Architect will have authority to order minor changes in the Work as provided in Section 7.4. The Architect, in consultation with the Construction Manager, will investigate and make determinations and recommendations regarding concealed and unknown conditions as provided in Section 3.7.4.

§ 4.2.15 Utilizing the documents provided by the Contractor, the Construction Manager will maintain at the site for the Owner one copy of all Contract Documents, approved Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and similar required submittals, in good order and marked currently to record all changes and selections made during construction. These

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AMA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 14 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663) User Notes:

will be available to the Architect and the Contractor, and will be delivered to the Owner upon completion of the Project.

§ 4.2.16 The Construction Manager will assist the Architect in conducting inspections to determine the date or dates of Substantial Completion and the date of final completion; issue Certificates of Substantial Completion in conjunction with the Architect pursuant to Section 9.8; and receive and forward to the Owner written warranties and related documents required by the Contract and assembled by the Contractor pursuant to Section 9.10. The Construction Manager will forward to the Architect a final Application and Certificate for Payment or final Project Application and Project Certificate for Payment upon the Contractor's compliance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

§ 4.2.17 If the Owner and Architect agree, the Architect will provide one or more Project representatives to assist in carrying out the Architect's responsibilities at the site. The Owner shall notify the Construction Manager of any change in the duties, responsibilities and limitations of authority of the Project representatives.

§ 4.2.18 The Architect will interpret and decide matters concerning performance under, and requirements of, the Contract Documents on written request of the Construction Manager, Owner, or Contractor through the Construction Manager. The Architect's response to such requests will be made in writing within any time limits agreed upon or otherwise with reasonable promptness.

§ 4.2.19 Interpretations and decisions of the Architect will be consistent with the intent of, and reasonably inferable from, the Contract Documents and will be in writing or in the form of drawings. When making such interpretations and decisions, the Architect will endeavor to secure faithful performance by both Owner and Contractor, will not show partiality to either, and will not be liable for results of interpretations or decisions so rendered in good faith.

§ 4.2.20 The Architect's decisions on matters relating to aesthetic effect will be final if consistent with the intent expressed in the Contract Documents.

§ 4.2.21 The Construction Manager will receive and review requests for information from the Contractor, and forward each request for information to the Architect, with the Construction Manager's recommendation. The Architect will review and respond in writing, through the Construction Manager, to requests for information about the Contract Documents. The Construction Manager's recommendation and the Architect's response to each request will be made in writing within any time limits agreed upon or otherwise with reasonable promptness. If appropriate, the Architect will prepare and issue supplemental Drawings and Specifications in response to the requests for information.

ARTICLE 5 SUBCONTRACTORS

§ 5.1 Definitions

§ 5.1.1 A Subcontractor is a person or entity who has a direct contract with the Contractor to perform a portion of the Work at the site. The term "Subcontractor" is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number and means a Subcontractor or an authorized representative of the Subcontractor. The term "Subcontractor" does not include other Contractors or Separate Contractors or the subcontractors of other Contractors or Separate Contractors.

§ 5.1.2 A Sub-subcontractor is a person or entity who has a direct or indirect contract with a Subcontractor to perform a portion of the Work at the site. The term "Sub-subcontractor" is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number and means a Sub-subcontractor or an authorized representative of the Sub-subcontractor.

§ 5.2 Award of Subcontracts and Other Contracts for Portions of the Work

§ 5.2.1 Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, the Contractor, as soon as practicable after award of the Contract, shall notify the Construction Manager, for review by the Owner, Construction Manager and Architect, of the persons or entities proposed for each principal portion of the Work, including those who are to furnish materials or equipment fabricated to a special design. Within 14 days of receipt of the information, the Construction Manager may notify the Contractor whether the Owner, the Construction Manager or the Architect (1) has reasonable objection to any such proposed person or entity or, (2) requires additional time for review. Failure of the Construction Manager to provide notice within the 14-day period shall constitute notice of no reasonable objection.

§ 5.2.2 The Contractor shall not contract with a proposed person or entity to whom the Owner, Construction Manager or Architect has made reasonable and timely objection. The Contractor shall not be required to contract with anyone to whom the Contractor has made reasonable objection.

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AlA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 15 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663)User Notes:

§ 5.2.3 If the Owner, Construction Manager or Architect has reasonable objection to a person or entity proposed by the Contractor, the Contractor shall propose another to whom the Owner, Construction Manager or Architect has no reasonable objection. If the proposed but rejected Subcontractor was reasonably capable of performing the Work, the Contract Sum and Contract Time shall be increased or decreased by the difference, if any, occasioned by such change, and an appropriate Change Order shall be issued before commencement of the substitute Subcontractor's Work. However, no increase in the Contract Sum or Contract Time shall be allowed for such change unless the Contractor has acted promptly and responsively in submitting names as required.

§ 5.2.4 The Contractor shall not substitute a Subcontractor, person, or entity for one previously selected if the Owner, Construction Manager or Architect makes reasonable objection to such substitution.

§ 5.3 Subcontractual Relations

By appropriate written agreement, the Contractor shall require each Subcontractor, to the extent of the Work to be performed by the Subcontractor, to be bound to the Contractor by terms of the Contract Documents, and to assume toward the Contractor all the obligations and responsibilities, including the responsibility for safety of the Subcontractor's Work, that the Contractor, by these Contract Documents, assumes toward the Owner, Construction Manager and Architect. Each subcontract agreement shall preserve and protect the rights of the Owner, Construction Manager and Architect under the Contract Documents with respect to the Work to be performed by the Subcontractor so that subcontracting thereof will not prejudice such rights, and shall allow to the Subcontractor, unless specifically provided otherwise in the subcontract agreement, the benefit of all rights, remedies, and redress against the Contractor that the Contractor, by the Contract Documents, has against the Owner. Where appropriate, the Contractor shall require each Subcontractor to enter into similar agreements with Sub-subcontractors. The Contractor shall make available to each proposed Subcontractor, prior to the execution of the subcontract agreement, copies of the Contract Documents to which the Subcontractor will be bound, and, upon written request of the Subcontractor, identify to the Subcontractor terms and conditions of the proposed subcontract agreement that may be at variance with the Contract Documents. Subcontractors will similarly make copies of applicable portions of such documents available to their respective proposed Sub-subcontractors.

§ 5.4 Contingent Assignment of Subcontracts

§ 5.4.1 Each subcontract agreement for a portion of the Work is assigned by the Contractor to the Owner, provided that

- .1 assignment is effective only after termination of the Contract by the Owner for cause pursuant to Section 14.2 and only for those subcontract agreements that the Owner accepts by notifying the Subcontractor and Contractor; and
- .2 assignment is subject to the prior rights of the surety, if any, obligated under bond relating to the Contract.

When the Owner accepts the assignment of a subcontract agreement, the Owner assumes the Contractor's rights and obligations under the subcontract.

§ 5.4.2 Upon such assignment, if the Work has been suspended for more than 30 days, the Subcontractor's compensation shall be equitably adjusted for increases in cost resulting from the suspension.

§ 5.4.3 Upon assignment to the Owner under this Section 5.4, the Owner may further assign the subcontract to a successor Contractor or other entity. If the Owner assigns the subcontract to a successor Contractor or other entity, the Owner shall nevertheless remain legally responsible for all of the successor Contractor's obligations under the subcontract.

CONSTRUCTION BY OWNER OR BY SEPARATE CONTRACTORS ARTICLE 6

§ 6.1 Owner's Right to Perform Construction with Own Forces and to Award Other Contracts

§ 6.1.1 The Owner reserves the right to perform construction or operations related to the Project with the Owner's own forces, and with Separate Contractors retained under Conditions of the Contract substantially similar to those of this Contract, including those provisions of the Conditions of the Contract related to insurance and waiver of subrogation.

§ 6.1.2 When the Owner performs construction or operations with the Owner's own forces or Separate Contractors, the Owner shall provide for coordination of such forces and Separate Contractors with the Work of the Contractor, who shall cooperate with them.

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 16 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes: (1631799663)

§ 6.1.3 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, when the Owner performs construction or operations related to the Project with the Owner's own forces or with Separate Contractors, the Owner or its Separate Contractors shall have the same obligations and rights that the Contractor has under the Conditions of the Contract, including, without excluding others, those stated in Article 3, this Article 6, and Articles 10, 11, and 12.

§ 6.2 Mutual Responsibility

§ 6.2.1 The Contractor shall afford the Owner's own forces, Separate Contractors, Construction Manager and other Contractors reasonable opportunity for introduction and storage of their materials and equipment and performance of their activities, and shall connect and coordinate the Contractor's construction and operations with theirs as required by the Contract Documents.

§ 6.2.2 If part of the Contractor's Work depends for proper execution or results upon construction or operations by the Owner's own forces, Separate Contractors or other Contractors, the Contractor shall, prior to proceeding with that portion of the Work, promptly notify the Construction Manager and Architect of apparent discrepancies or defects in the construction or operations by the Owner or Separate Contractor or other Contractors that would render it unsuitable for proper execution and results of the Contractor's Work. Failure of the Contractor to notify the Construction Manager and the Architect of apparent discrepancies or defects prior to proceeding with the Work shall constitute an acknowledgment that the Owner's or Separate Contractor's or other Contractors' completed or partially completed construction is fit and proper to receive the Contractor's Work. The Contractor shall not be responsible for discrepancies or defects in the construction or operations by the Owner or Separate Contractors or other Contractors that are not apparent.

§ 6.2.3 The Contractor shall reimburse the Owner for costs the Owner incurs, including costs that are payable to a Separate Contractors or to other Contractors, because of the Contractor's delays, improperly timed activities or defective construction. The Owner shall be responsible to the Contractor for costs the Contractor incurs because of delays, improperly timed activities, damage to the Work or defective construction by the Owner's own forces, Separate Contractors, or other Contractors.

§ 6.2.4 The Contractor shall promptly remedy damage that the Contractor wrongfully causes to completed or partially completed construction, or to property of the Owner, Separate Contractors, or other Contractors as provided in Section 10.2.5.

§ 6.2.5 The Owner, Separate Contractors, and other Contractors shall have the same responsibilities for cutting and patching as are described for the Contractor in Section 3.14.

§ 6.3 Owner's Right to Clean Up

If a dispute arises among the Contractor, Separate Contractors, other Contractors, and the Owner as to the responsibility under their respective contracts for maintaining the premises and surrounding area free from waste materials and rubbish, the Owner may clean up and the Construction Manager, with notice to the Architect, will allocate the cost among those responsible.

ARTICLE 7 CHANGES IN THE WORK

§ 7.1 General

§ 7.1.1 Changes in the Work may be accomplished after execution of the Contract, and without invalidating the Contract, by Change Order, Construction Change Directive or order for a minor change in the Work, subject to the limitations stated in this Article 7 and elsewhere in the Contract Documents.

§ 7.1.2 A Change Order shall be based upon agreement among the Owner, Construction Manager, Architect and Contractor. A Construction Change Directive requires agreement by the Owner, Construction Manager and Architect and may or may not be agreed to by the Contractor. An order for a minor change in the Work may be issued by the Architect alone.

§ 7.1.3 Changes in the Work shall be performed under applicable provisions of the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall proceed promptly with changes in the Work, unless otherwise provided in the Change Order, Construction Change Directive, or order for a minor change in the Work.

Init. 1

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 17 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes: (1631799663)

§ 7.2 Change Orders

A Change Order is a written instrument prepared by the Construction Manager and signed by the Owner, Construction Manager, Architect, and Contractor, stating their agreement upon all of the following:

- .1 The change in the Work;
- .2 The amount of the adjustment, if any, in the Contract Sum; and
- .3 The extent of the adjustment, if any, in the Contract Time.

.4 For the Prime General Contractor, for any Work performed by the General Contractor's own forces, ten percent (10%)

.5 For the Prime General Contractor, for Work performed by his Subcontractor, five percent (5%)

.6 For each Subcontractor or sub-Subcontractor involved, for any Work performed by that Subcontractor's own forces, ten percent (10%) of the cost,

For each Subcontractor, for Work performed by his sub-Subcontractor, five percent (5%) of the amount due the sub-Subcontractor.

§ 7.3 Construction Change Directives

§ 7.3.1 A Construction Change Directive is a written order prepared by the Construction Manager and signed by the Owner, Construction Manager and Architect, directing a change in the Work prior to agreement on adjustment, if any, in the Contract Sum or Contract Time, or both. The Owner may by Construction Change Directive, without invalidating the Contract, order changes in the Work within the general scope of the Contract consisting of additions, deletions, or other revisions, the Contract Sum and Contract Time being adjusted accordingly.

§ 7.3.2 A Construction Change Directive shall be used in the absence of total agreement on the terms of a Change Order.

§ 7.3.3 If the Construction Change Directive provides for an adjustment to the Contract Sum, the adjustment shall be based on one of the following methods:

- .1 Mutual acceptance of a lump sum properly itemized and supported by sufficient substantiating data to permit evaluation:
- .2 Unit prices stated in the Contract Documents or subsequently agreed upon;
- .3 Cost to be determined in a manner agreed upon by the parties and a mutually acceptable fixed or percentage fee; or
- .4 As provided in Section 7.3.4.

Init.

1

§ 7.3.4 If the Contractor does not respond promptly or disagrees with the method for adjustment in the Contract Sum, the Construction Manager shall determine the adjustment on the basis of reasonable expenditures and savings of those performing the Work attributable to the change, including, in case of an increase in the Contract Sum, an amount for overhead and profit as set forth in the Agreement, or if no such amount is set forth in the Agreement, a reasonable amount. In such case, and also under Section 7.3.3.3, the Contractor shall keep and present, in such form as the Construction Manager may prescribe, an itemized accounting together with appropriate supporting data. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, costs for the purposes of this Section 7.3.4 shall be limited to the following:

- Costs of labor, including applicable payroll taxes, fringe benefits required by agreement or custom, .1 workers' compensation insurance, and other employee costs approved by the Construction Manager and Architect;
- .2 Costs of materials, supplies, and equipment, including cost of transportation, whether incorporated or consumed:
- Rental costs of machinery and equipment, exclusive of hand tools, whether rented from the Contractor .3 or others;
- .4 Costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance, permit fees, and sales, use, or similar taxes, directly related to the change; and
- .5 Costs of supervision and field office personnel directly attributable to the change.

§ 7.3.5 If the Contractor disagrees with the adjustment in the Contract Time, the Contractor may make a Claim in accordance with applicable provisions of Article 15.

§ 7.3.6 Upon receipt of a Construction Change Directive, the Contractor shall promptly proceed with the change in the Work involved and advise the Construction Manager of the Contractor's agreement or disagreement with the method, if any, provided in the Construction Change Directive for determining the proposed adjustment in the Contract Sum or Contract Time.

§ 7.3.7 A Construction Change Directive signed by the Contractor indicates the Contractor's agreement therewith, including adjustment in Contract Sum and Contract Time or the method for determining them. Such agreement shall be effective immediately and shall be recorded as a Change Order.

§ 7.3.8 The amount of credit to be allowed by the Contractor to the Owner for a deletion or change that results in a net decrease in the Contract Sum shall be actual net cost as confirmed by the Construction Manager and Architect. When both additions and credits covering related Work or substitutions are involved in a change, the allowance for overhead and profit shall be figured on the basis of net increase, if any, with respect to that change.

§ 7.3.9 Pending final determination of the total cost of a Construction Change Directive to the Owner, the Contractor may request payment for Work completed under the Construction Change Directive in Applications for Payment. The Construction Manager and Architect will make an interim determination for purposes of monthly certification for payment for those costs and certify for payment the amount that the Construction Manager and Architect determine to be reasonably justified. The interim determination of cost shall adjust the Contract Sum on the same basis as a Change Order, subject to the right of either party to disagree and assert a Claim in accordance with Article 15.

§ 7.3.10 When the Owner and Contractor agree with a determination made by the Construction Manager and Architect concerning the adjustments in the Contract Sum and Contract Time, or otherwise reach agreement upon the adjustments, such agreement shall be effective immediately and the Construction Manager shall prepare a Change Order. Change Orders may be issued for all or any part of a Construction Change Directive.

§ 7.4 Minor Changes in the Work

The Architect may order minor changes in the Work that are consistent with the intent of the Contract Documents and do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Sum or an extension of the Contract Time. The Architect's order for minor changes shall be in writing. If the Contractor believes that the proposed minor change in the Work will affect the Contract Sum or Contract Time, the Contractor shall notify the Construction Manager and shall not proceed to implement the change in the Work. If the Contractor performs the Work set forth in the Architect's order for a minor change without prior notice to the Construction Manager that such change will affect the Contract Sum or Contract Time, the Contractor waives any adjustment to the Contract Sum or extension of the Contract Time.

ARTICLE 8 TIME

§ 8.1 Definitions

Init.

§ 8.1.1 Unless otherwise provided, Contract Time is the period of time, including authorized adjustments, allotted in the Contract Documents for Substantial Completion of the Work.

§ 8.1.2 The date of commencement of the Work is the date established in the Agreement.

§ 8.1.3 The date of Substantial Completion is the date certified by the Architect in accordance with Section 9.8.

§ 8.1.4 The term "day" as used in the Contract Documents shall mean calendar day unless otherwise specifically defined.

§ 8.2 Progress and Completion

§ 8.2.1 Time limits stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract. By executing the Agreement, the Contractor confirms that the Contract Time is a reasonable period for performing the Work.

§ 8.2.2 The Contractor shall not knowingly, except by agreement or instruction of the Owner in writing, commence the Work prior to the effective date of insurance required to be furnished by the Contractor and Owner.

§ 8.2.3 The Contractor shall proceed expeditiously with adequate forces and shall achieve Substantial Completion within the Contract Time.

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright © 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 19 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663) User Notes:

§ 8.3 Delays and Extensions of Time

§ 8.3.1 If the Contractor is delayed at any time in the commencement or progress of the Work by (1) an act or neglect of the Owner, Architect, Construction Manager, or an employee of any of them, or of the Owner's own forces, Separate Contractors, or other Contractors; (2) by changes ordered in the Work; (3) by labor disputes, fire, unusual delay in deliveries, unavoidable casualties, adverse weather conditions documented in accordance with Section 15.1.6.2, or other causes beyond the Contractor's control; (4) by delay authorized by the Owner pending mediation and binding dispute resolution; or (5) by other causes that the Contractor asserts and the Architect, based on the recommendation of the Construction Manager, determines justify delay, then the Contract Time shall be extended for such reasonable time as the Architect may determine.

§ 8.3.2 Claims relating to time shall be made in accordance with applicable provisions of Article 15.

§ 8.3.3 This Section 8.3 does not preclude recovery of damages for delay by either party under other provisions of the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 9 PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION

§ 9.1 Contract Sum

§ 9.1.1 The Contract Sum is stated in the Agreement and, including authorized adjustments, is the total amount payable by the Owner to the Contractor for performance of the Work under the Contract Documents.

§ 9.1.2 If unit prices are stated in the Contract Documents or subsequently agreed upon, and if quantities originally contemplated are materially changed so that application of such unit prices to the actual quantities causes substantial inequity to the Owner or Contractor, the applicable unit prices shall be equitably adjusted.

§ 9.2 Schedule of Values

Where the Contract is based on a stipulated sum or Guaranteed Maximum Price, the Contractor shall submit a schedule of values to the Construction Manager, before the first Application for Payment, allocating the entire Contract Sum to the various portions of the Work. The schedule of values shall be prepared in the form, and supported by the data to substantiate its accuracy, required by the Construction Manager and the Architect. This schedule, unless objected to by the Construction Manager or Architect, shall be used as a basis for reviewing the Contractor's Applications for Payment. The Construction Manager shall forward to the Architect the Contractor's schedule of values. Any changes to the schedule of values shall be submitted to the Construction Manager and supported by such data to substantiate its accuracy as the Construction Manager and the Architect may require, and unless objected to by the Construction Manager or the Architect, shall be used as a basis for reviewing the Contractor's subsequent Applications for Payment.

§ 9.3 Applications for Payment

§ 9.3.1 At least fifteen days before the date established for each progress payment, the Contractor shall submit to the Construction Manager an itemized Application for Payment prepared in accordance with the schedule of values, if required under Section 9.2, for completed portions of the Work. The application shall be notarized, if required, and supported by all data substantiating the Contractor's right to payment that the Owner, Construction Manager or Architect require, such as copies of requisitions, and releases of waivers of lien from Subcontractors and suppliers, and shall reflect retainage if provided for in the Contract Documents.

§ 9.3.1.1 As provided in Section 7.3.9, such applications may include requests for payment on account of changes in the Work that have been properly authorized by Construction Change Directives, or by interim determinations of the Construction Manager and Architect, but not yet included in Change Orders.

§ 9.3.1.2 Applications for Payment shall not include requests for payment for portions of the Work for which the Contractor does not intend to pay a Subcontractor or supplier, unless such Work has been performed by others whom the Contractor intends to pay.

9.3.1.3 Applications for Payment should be prepared in the standard AIA Application G732-2019, Construction Manager as Adviser Edition. Applications for payment to be submitted electronically to the Construction Manager.

§ 9.3.2 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, payments shall be made on account of materials and equipment delivered and suitably stored at the site for subsequent incorporation in the Work. If approved in advance

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 20 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663)User Notes:

by the Owner, payment may similarly be made for materials and equipment suitably stored off the site at a location agreed upon in writing. Payment for materials and equipment stored on or off the site shall be conditioned upon compliance by the Contractor with procedures satisfactory to the Owner to establish the Owner's title to such materials and equipment or otherwise protect the Owner's interest, and shall include the costs of applicable insurance, storage, and transportation to the site, for such materials and equipment stored off the site.

§ 9.3.3 The Contractor warrants that title to all Work covered by an Application for Payment will pass to the Owner no later than the time of payment. The Contractor further warrants that upon submittal of an Application for Payment all Work for which Certificates for Payment have been previously issued and payments received from the Owner shall, to the best of the Contractor's knowledge, information, and belief, be free and clear of liens, claims, security interests, or encumbrances, in favor of the Contractor, Subcontractors, suppliers, or other persons or entities that provided labor, materials and equipment relating to the Work.

§ 9.4 Certificates for Payment

§ 9.4.1 Where there is only one Contractor, the Construction Manager will, within seven days after the Construction Manager's receipt of the Contractor's Application for Payment, review the Application, certify the amount the Construction Manager determines is due the Contractor, and forward the Contractor's Application and Certificate for Payment to the Architect. Within seven days after the Architect receives the Contractor's Application for Payment from the Construction Manager, the Architect will either (1) issue to the Owner a Certificate for Payment, in the full amount of the Application for Payment, with a copy to the Construction Manager; or (2) issue to the Owner a Certificate for Payment for such amount as the Architect determines is properly due, and notify the Construction Manager and Owner of the Architect's reasons for withholding certification in part as provided in Section 9.5.1; or (3) withhold certification of the entire Application for Payment, and notify the Construction Manager and Owner of the Architect's notice of withholding certification.

§ 9.4.2 Where there is more than one Contractor performing portions of the Project, the Construction Manager will, within seven days after the Construction Manager receives all of the Contractors' Applications for Payment: (1) review the Applications and certify the amount the Construction Manager determines is due each of the Contractors; (2) prepare a Summary of Contractors' Applications for Payment by combining information from each Contractor's application with information from similar applications for progress payments from the other Contractors; (3) prepare a Project Application and Certificate for Payment; (4) certify the amount the Construction Manager determines is due all Contractors; and (5) forward the Summary of Contractors' Applications for Payment and Project Application and Certificate for Payment to the Architect.

§ 9.4.2.1 Within seven days after the Architect receives the Project Application and Project Certificate for Payment and the Summary of Contractors' Applications for Payment from the Construction Manager, the Architect will either (1) issue to the Owner a Project Certificate for Payment, with a copy to the Construction Manager; or (2) issue to the Owner a Project Certificate for Payment for such amount as the Architect determines is properly due, and notify the Construction Manager and Owner of the Architect's reasons for withholding certification in part as provided in Section 9.5.1; or (3) withhold certification of the entire Project Application for Payment, and notify the Construction Manager and Owner of the Architect's reason for withholding certification in whole as provided in Section 9.5.1. The Construction Manager will promptly forward the Architect's notice of withholding certification to the Contractors.

§ 9.4.3 The Construction Manager's certification of an Application for Payment or, in the case of more than one Contractor, a Project Application and Certificate for Payment, shall be based upon the Construction Manager's evaluation of the Work and the data in the Application or Applications for Payment. The Construction Manager's certification will constitute a representation that, to the best of the Construction Manager's knowledge, information, and belief, the Work has progressed to the point indicated, the quality of the Work is in accordance with the Contract Documents, and that the Contractor is, or Contractors are, entitled to payment in the amount certified.

§ 9.4.4 The Architect's issuance of a Certificate for Payment or, in the case of more than one Contractor, Project Application and Certificate for Payment, shall be based upon the Architect's evaluation of the Work, the recommendation of the Construction Manager, and data in the Application for Payment or Project Application for Payment. The Architect's certification will constitute a representation that, to the best of the Architect's knowledge, information, and belief, the Work has progressed to the point indicated, the quality of the Work is in accordance with the Contract Documents, and that the Contractor is, or Contractors are, entitled to payment in the amount certified.

Init.

AIA Document A232 – 2019. Copyright © 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "AIA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes: (1631799663)

§ 9.4.5 The representations made pursuant to Sections 9.4.3 and 9.4.4 are subject to an evaluation of the Work for conformance with the Contract Documents upon Substantial Completion, to results of subsequent tests and inspections, to correction of minor deviations from the Contract Documents prior to completion, and to specific qualifications expressed by the Construction Manager or Architect.

§ 9.4.6 The issuance of a Certificate for Payment or a Project Certificate for Payment will not be a representation that the Construction Manager or Architect has (1) made exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work; (2) reviewed construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures; (3) reviewed copies of requisitions received from Subcontractors and suppliers and other data requested by the Owner to substantiate the Contractor's right to payment; or (4) made examination to ascertain how or for what purpose the Contractor has used money previously paid on account of the Contract Sum.

§ 9.5 Decisions to Withhold Certification

§ 9.5.1 The Construction Manager or Architect may withhold a Certificate for Payment or Project Certificate for Payment in whole or in part, to the extent reasonably necessary to protect the Owner, if in the Construction Manager's or Architect's opinion the representations to the Owner required by Section 9.4.3 and 9.4.4 cannot be made. If the Construction Manager or Architect is unable to certify payment in the amount of the Application, the Construction Manager will notify the Contractor and Owner as provided in Section 9.4.1 and 9.4.2. If the Contractor, Construction Manager and Architect cannot agree on a revised amount, the Architect will promptly issue a Certificate for Payment or a Project Certificate for Payment for the amount for which the Architect is able to make such representations to the Owner. The Construction Manager or Architect may also withhold a Certificate for Payment or, because of subsequently discovered evidence, may nullify the whole or a part of a Certificate for Payment or Project Certificate for Payment previously issued, to such extent as may be necessary in the Construction Manager's or Architect's opinion to protect the Owner from loss for which the Contractor is responsible, including loss resulting from the acts and omissions described in Section 3.3.2 because of

- defective Work not remedied; .1
- .2 third party claims filed or reasonable evidence indicating probable filing of such claims, unless security acceptable to the Owner is provided by the Contractor;
- .3 failure of the Contractor to make payments properly to Subcontractors or suppliers for labor, materials or equipment;
- .4 reasonable evidence that the Work cannot be completed for the unpaid balance of the Contract Sum;
- .5 damage to the Owner or a Separate Contractor or other Contractor:
- .6 reasonable evidence that the Work will not be completed within the Contract Time, and that the unpaid balance would not be adequate to cover actual or liquidated damages for the anticipated delay; or
- .7 repeated failure to carry out the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

§ 9.5.2 When either party disputes the Architect's decision regarding a Certificate for Payment under Section 9.5.1, in whole or in part, that party may submit a Claim in accordance with Article 15.

§ 9.5.3 When the reasons for withholding certification are removed, certification will be made for amounts previously withheld.

§ 9.5.4 If the Architect or Construction Manager withholds certification for payment under Section 9.5.1, the Owner may, at its sole option, issue joint checks to the Contractor and to any Subcontractor or supplier to whom the Contractor failed to make payment for Work properly performed or material or equipment suitably delivered. If the Owner makes payments by joint check, the Owner shall notify the Architect and the Construction Manager, and both will reflect such payment on the next Certificate for Payment.

§ 9.6 Progress Payments

§ 9.6.1 After the Architect has issued a Certificate for Payment or Project Certificate for Payment, the Owner shall make payment in the manner and within the time provided in the Contract Documents, and shall so notify the Construction Manager and Architect.

§ 9.6.2 The Contractor shall pay each Subcontractor, no later than seven days after receipt of payment from the Owner, the amount to which the Subcontractor is entitled, reflecting percentages actually retained from payments to the

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 22 02/17/2023 under Order No. 3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663) User Notes:

Contractor on account of the Subcontractor's portion of the Work. The Contractor shall, by appropriate agreement with each Subcontractor, require each Subcontractor to make payments to Sub-subcontractors in a similar manner.

§ 9.6.3 The Construction Manager will, on request, furnish to a Subcontractor, if practicable, information regarding percentages of completion or amounts applied for by the Contractor and action taken thereon by the Owner, Construction Manager and Architect on account of portions of the Work done by such Subcontractor.

§ 9.6.4 The Owner has the right to request written evidence from the Contractor that the Contractor has properly paid Subcontractors and suppliers amounts paid by the Owner to the Contractor for subcontracted Work. If the Contractor fails to furnish such evidence within seven days, the Owner shall have the right to contact Subcontractors and suppliers to ascertain whether they have been properly paid. Neither the Owner, Construction Manager nor Architect shall have an obligation to pay, or to see to the payment of money to, a Subcontractor or supplier, except as may otherwise be required by law.

§ 9.6.5 The Contractor's payments to suppliers shall be treated in a manner similar to that provided in Sections 9.6.2, 9.6.3 and 9.6.4.

§ 9.6.6 A Certificate for Payment, a progress payment, or partial or entire use or occupancy of the Project by the Owner shall not constitute acceptance of Work not in accordance with the Contract Documents.

§ 9.6.7 Unless the Contractor provides the Owner with a payment bond in the full penal sum of the Contract Sum, payments received by the Contractor for Work properly performed by Subcontractors or provided by suppliers shall be held by the Contractor for those Subcontractors or suppliers who performed Work or furnished materials, or both, under contract with the Contractor for which payment was made by the Owner. Nothing contained herein shall require money to be placed in a separate account and not commingled with money of the Contractor, create any fiduciary liability or tort liability on the part of the Contractor for breach of trust, or entitle any person or entity to an award of punitive damages against the Contractor for breach of the requirements of this provision.

§ 9.6.8 Provided the Owner has fulfilled its payment obligations under the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall defend and indemnify the Owner from all loss, liability, damage or expense, including reasonable attorney's fees and litigation expenses, arising out of any lien claim or other claim for payment by any Subcontractor or supplier of any tier. Upon receipt of notice of a lien claim or other claim for payment, the Owner shall notify the Contractor. If approved by the applicable court, when required, the Contractor may substitute a surety bond for the property against which the lien or other claim for payment has been asserted.

§ 9.7 Failure of Payment

If the Construction Manager and Architect do not issue a Certificate for Payment or a Project Certificate for Payment, through no fault of the Contractor, within fourteen days after the Construction Manager's receipt of the Contractor's Application for Payment, or if the Owner does not pay the Contractor within seven days after the date established in the Contract Documents, the amount certified by the Construction Manager and Architect or awarded by binding dispute resolution, then the Contractor may, upon seven additional days' notice to the Owner, Construction Manager and Architect, stop the Work until payment of the amount owing has been received. The Contract Time shall be extended appropriately and the Contract Sum shall be increased by the amount of the Contractor's reasonable costs of shutdown, delay and start-up, plus interest as provided for in the Contract Documents.

§ 9.8 Substantial Completion

§ 9.8.1 Substantial Completion is the stage in the progress of the Work when the Work or designated portion thereof is sufficiently complete in accordance with the Contract Documents so the Owner can occupy or utilize the Work for its intended use.

§ 9.8.2 When the Contractor considers that the Work, or a portion thereof which the Owner agrees to accept separately, is substantially complete, the Contractor shall notify the Construction Manager, and the Contractor and Construction Manager shall jointly prepare and submit to the Architect a comprehensive list of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment. Failure to include an item on such list does not alter the responsibility of the Contractor to complete all Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright © 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "AMA the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 23 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663) User Notes:

§ 9.8.3 Upon receipt of the list, the Architect, assisted by the Construction Manager, will make an inspection to determine whether the Work or designated portion thereof is substantially complete. If the Architect's inspection discloses any item, whether or not included on the list, which is not sufficiently complete in accordance with the Contract Documents so that the Owner can occupy or utilize the Work or designated portion thereof for its intended use, the Contractor shall, before issuance of the Certificate of Substantial Completion, complete or correct such item upon notification by the Architect. In such case, the Contractor shall then submit a request for another inspection by the Architect, assisted by the Construction Manager, to determine Substantial Completion.

§ 9.8.4 When the Architect, assisted by the Construction Manager, determines that the Work of all of the Contractors, or designated portion thereof, is substantially complete, the Construction Manager will prepare, and the Construction Manager and Architect shall execute, a Certificate of Substantial Completion that shall establish the date of Substantial Completion; establish responsibilities of the Owner and Contractor for security, maintenance, heat, utilities, damage to the Work and insurance; and fix the time within which the Contractor shall finish all items on the list accompanying the Certificate. Warranties required by the Contract Documents shall commence on the date of Substantial Completion of the Work or designated portion thereof unless otherwise provided in the Certificate of Substantial Completion.

§ 9.8.5 The Certificate of Substantial Completion shall be submitted to the Owner and Contractor for their written acceptance of responsibilities assigned to them in the Certificate. Upon such acceptance, and consent of surety if any, the Owner shall make payment of retainage applying to the Work or designated portion thereof. Such payment shall be adjusted for Work that is incomplete or not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

9.8.6 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES: Contractor agrees, if awarded the Contract, that \$2,500.00 per day for each calendar day beyond milestone dates as set forth in the schedule provided here will be paid to the Owner for liquidated damages. In the event the actual damages exceed \$2,500.00 per day, the Contractor will be responsible to pay the owner for any and all additional damages above and beyond the \$2,500.00 per day.

§ 9.9 Partial Occupancy or Use

§ 9.9.1 The Owner may occupy or use any completed or partially completed portion of the Work at any stage when such portion is designated by separate agreement with the Contractor, provided such occupancy or use is consented to by the insurer and authorized by public authorities having jurisdiction over the Project. Such partial occupancy or use may commence whether or not the portion is substantially complete, provided the Owner and Contractor have accepted in writing the responsibilities assigned to each of them for payments, retainage if any, security, maintenance, heat, utilities, damage to the Work and insurance, and have agreed in writing concerning the period for correction of the Work and commencement of warranties required by the Contract Documents. When the Contractor considers a portion substantially complete, the Contractor and Construction Manager shall jointly prepare and submit a list to the Architect as provided under Section 9.8.2. Consent of the Contractor to partial occupancy or use shall not be unreasonably withheld. The stage of the progress of the Work shall be determined by written agreement between the Owner and Contractor or, if no agreement is reached, by decision of the Architect after consultation with the Construction Manager.

§ 9.9.2 Immediately prior to such partial occupancy or use, the Owner, Construction Manager, Contractor, and Architect shall jointly inspect the area to be occupied or portion of the Work to be used in order to determine and record the condition of the Work.

§ 9.9.3 Unless otherwise agreed upon, partial occupancy or use of a portion or portions of the Work shall not constitute acceptance of Work not complying with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

§ 9.10 Final Completion and Final Payment

§ 9.10.1 Upon completion of the Work, the Contractor shall forward to the Construction Manager a notice that the Work is ready for final inspection and acceptance, and shall also forward to the Construction Manager a final Contractor's Application for Payment. Upon receipt, the Construction Manager shall perform an inspection to confirm the completion of Work of the Contractor. The Construction Manager shall make recommendations to the Architect when the Work of all of the Contractors is ready for final inspection, and shall then forward the Contractors' notices and Application for Payment or Project Application for Payment, to the Architect, who will promptly make such

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "AIA the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 24 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663) User Notes:

inspection. When the Architect finds the Work acceptable under the Contract Documents and the Contract fully performed, the Construction Manager and Architect will promptly issue a final Certificate for Payment or Project Certificate for Payment stating that to the best of their knowledge, information and belief, and on the basis of their on-site visits and inspections, the Work has been completed in accordance with the Contract Documents and that the entire balance found to be due the Contractor and noted in the final Certificate is due and payable. The Construction Manager's and Architect's final Certificate for Payment or Project Certificate for Payment will constitute a further representation that conditions listed in Section 9.10.2 as precedent to the Contractor's being entitled to final payment have been fulfilled.

§ 9.10.2 Neither final payment nor any remaining retained percentage shall become due until the Contractor submits to the Architect through the Construction Manager (1) an affidavit that payrolls, bills for materials and equipment, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which the Owner or the Owner's property might be responsible or encumbered (less amounts withheld by Owner) have been paid or otherwise satisfied, (2) a certificate evidencing that insurance required by the Contract Documents to remain in force after final payment is currently in effect, (3) a written statement that the Contractor knows of no reason that the insurance will not be renewable to cover the period required by the Contract Documents, (4) consent of surety, if any, to final payment (5) documentation of any special warranties, such as manufacturers' warranties or specific Subcontractor warranties, and (6), if required by the Owner, other data establishing payment or satisfaction of obligations, such as receipts and releases and waivers of liens, claims, security interests, or encumbrances arising out of the Contract, to the extent and in such form as may be designated by the Owner. If a Subcontractor refuses to furnish a release or waiver required by the Owner, the Contractor may furnish a bond satisfactory to the Owner to indemnify the Owner against such lien, claim, security interest, or encumbrance. If a lien, claim, security interest, or encumbrance remains unsatisfied after payments are made, the Contractor shall refund to the Owner all money that the Owner may be compelled to pay in discharging the lien, claim, security interest, or encumbrance, including all costs and reasonable attorneys' fees.

§ 9.10.3 If, after Substantial Completion of the Work, final completion thereof is materially delayed through no fault of the Contractor or by issuance of Change Orders affecting final completion, and the Construction Manager and Architect so confirm, the Owner shall, upon application by the Contractor and certification by the Construction Manager and Architect, and without terminating the Contract, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed, corrected, and accepted. If the remaining balance for Work not fully completed or corrected is less than retainage stipulated in the Contract Documents, and if bonds have been furnished, the written consent of the surety to payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted shall be submitted by the Contractor to the Architect through the Construction Manager prior to certification of such payment. Such payment shall be made under terms and conditions governing final payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of Claims.

§ 9.10.4 The making of final payment shall constitute a waiver of Claims by the Owner except those arising from

- liens, Claims, security interests, or encumbrances arising out of the Contract and unsettled; 1
- .2 failure of the Work to comply with the requirements of the Contract Documents;
- .3 terms of special warranties required by the Contract Documents; or
- .4 audits performed by the Owner, if permitted by the Contract Documents, after final payment.

§ 9.10.5 Acceptance of final payment by the Contractor, a Subcontractor, or a supplier, shall constitute a waiver of claims by that payee except those previously made in writing and identified by that payee as unsettled at the time of final Application for Payment.

PROTECTION OF PERSONS AND PROPERTY **ARTICLE 10**

§ 10.1 Safety Precautions and Programs

The Contractor shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the performance of the Contract. The Contractor shall submit the Contractor's safety program to the Construction Manager for record only. . The Construction Manager's responsibilities for review of safety programs shall not extend to direct control over or charge of the acts or omissions of the Contractors, Subcontractors, agents or employees of the Contractors or Subcontractors, or any other persons performing portions of the Work.

§ 10.2 Safety of Persons and Property

Init.

1

§ 10.2.1 The Contractor shall take reasonable precautions for safety of, and shall provide reasonable protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 25 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes: (1631799663)

- .1 employees on the Work and other persons who may be affected thereby;
- .2 the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the site, under care, custody, or control of the Contractor, a Subcontractor, or a Sub-subcontractor;
- .3 other property at the site or adjacent thereto, such as trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, and utilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction; and
- .4 construction or operations by the Owner, Separate Contractors, or other Contractors.

§ 10.2.2 The Contractor shall comply with, and give notices required by applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, and lawful orders of public authorities, bearing on safety of persons or property or their protection from damage, injury, or loss.

§ 10.2.3 The Contractor shall implement, erect, and maintain, as required by existing conditions and performance of the Contract, reasonable safeguards for safety and protection, including posting danger signs and other warnings against hazards; promulgating safety regulations; and notifying the owners and users of adjacent sites and utilities of the safeguards.

§ 10.2.4 When use or storage of explosives or other hazardous materials or equipment or unusual methods are necessary for execution of the Work, the Contractor shall exercise utmost care and carry on such activities under supervision of properly qualified personnel.

§ 10.2.5 The Contractor shall promptly remedy damage and loss (other than damage or loss insured under property insurance required by the Contract Documents) to property referred to in Sections 10.2.1.2, 10.2.1.3 and 10.2.1.4 caused in whole or in part by the Contractor, a Subcontractor, a Sub-subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or by anyone for whose acts they may be liable and for which the Contractor is responsible under Sections 10.2.1.2, 10.2.1.3 and 10.2.1.4. The Contractor may make a Claim for the cost to remedy the damage or loss to the extent such damage or loss is attributable to acts or omissions of the Owner, Construction Manager or Architect or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable to the fault or negligence of the Contractor. The foregoing obligations of the Contractor are in addition to the Contractor's obligations under Section 3.18.

§ 10.2.6 The Contractor shall designate a responsible member of the Contractor's organization at the site whose duty shall be the prevention of accidents. This person shall be the Contractor's superintendent unless otherwise designated by the Contractor in writing to the Owner, Construction Manager and Architect.

§ 10.2.7 The Contractor shall not permit any part of the construction or site to be loaded so as to cause damage or create an unsafe condition.

§ 10.2.8 Injury or Damage to Person or Property

If either party suffers injury or damage to person or property because of an act or omission of the other party, or of others for whose acts such party is legally responsible, notice of the injury or damage, whether or not insured, shall be given to the other party within a reasonable time not exceeding 21 days after discovery. The notice shall provide sufficient detail to enable the other party to investigate the matter.

§ 10.3 Hazardous Materials

§ 10.3.1 The Contractor is responsible for compliance with any requirements included in the Contract Documents regarding hazardous materials or substances. If the Contractor encounters a hazardous material or substance not addressed in the Contract Documents and if reasonable precautions will be inadequate to prevent foreseeable bodily injury or death to persons resulting from a material or substance, including but not limited to asbestos or polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB), encountered on the site by the Contractor, the Contractor shall, upon recognizing the condition, immediately stop Work in the affected area and notify the Owner, Construction Manager and Architect of the condition.

§ 10.3.2 Upon receipt of the Contractor's notice, the Owner shall obtain the services of a licensed laboratory to verify the presence or absence of the material or substance reported by the Contractor and, in the event such material or substance is found to be present, to cause it to be rendered harmless. Unless otherwise required by the Contract Documents, the Owner shall furnish in writing to the Contractor, Construction Manager and Architect the names and qualifications of persons or

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 26 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663) User Notes:

entities who are to perform tests verifying the presence or absence of the material or substance or who are to perform the task of removal or safe containment of the material or substance. The Contractor, the Construction Manager and the Architect will promptly reply to the Owner in writing stating whether or not any of them has reasonable objection to the persons or entities proposed by the Owner. If the Contractor, Construction Manager or Architect has an objection to a person or entity proposed by the Owner, the Owner shall propose another to whom the Contractor, the Construction Manager and the Architect have no reasonable objection. When the material or substance has been rendered harmless, Work in the affected area shall resume upon written agreement of the Owner and Contractor. By Change Order, the Contract Time shall be extended appropriately and the Contract Sum shall be increased by the amount of the Contractor's reasonable additional costs of shutdown, delay, and start-up.

§ 10.3.3 To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless the Contractor, Subcontractors, Construction Manager, Architect, their consultants, and agents and employees of any of them from and against claims, damages, losses, and expenses, including but not limited to attorneys' fees, arising out of or resulting from performance of the Work in the affected area if in fact the material or substance presents the risk of bodily injury or death as described in Section 10.3.1 and has not been rendered harmless, provided that such claim, damage, loss, or expense is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), except to the extent that such damage, loss, or expense is due to the fault or negligence of the party seeking indemnity.

§ 10.3.4 The Owner shall not be responsible under this Section 10.3 for hazardous materials or substances the Contractor brings to the site unless such materials or substances are required by the Contract Documents. The Owner shall be responsible for hazardous materials or substances required by the Contract Documents, except to the extent of the Contractor's fault or negligence in the use and handling of such materials or substances.

§ 10.3.5 The Contractor shall reimburse the Owner for the cost and expense the Owner incurs (1) for remediation of hazardous materials or substances the Contractor brings to the site and negligently handles, or (2) where the Contractor fails to perform its obligations under Section 10.3.1, except to the extent that the cost and expense are due to the Owner's fault or negligence.

§ 10.3.6 If, without negligence on the part of the Contractor, the Contractor is held liable by a government agency for the cost of remediation of a hazardous material or substance solely by reason of performing Work as required by the Contract Documents, the Owner shall reimburse the Contractor for all cost and expense thereby incurred.

§ 10.4 Emergencies

In an emergency affecting safety of persons or property, the Contractor shall act, at the Contractor's discretion, to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. Additional compensation or extension of time claimed by the Contractor on account of an emergency shall be determined as provided in Article 15 and Article 7.

ARTICLE 11 INSURANCE AND BONDS

§ 11.1 Contractor's Insurance and Bonds

§ 11.1.1 The Contractor shall purchase and maintain insurance of the types and limits of liability, containing the endorsements, and subject to the terms and conditions, as described in the Agreement or elsewhere in the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall purchase and maintain the required insurance from an insurance company or insurance companies lawfully authorized to issue insurance in the jurisdiction where the Project is located. The Owner, Construction Manager and Construction Manager's consultants, and the Architect and Architect's consultants, shall be named as additional insureds under the Contractor's commercial general liability policy or as otherwise described in the Contract Documents.

§ 11.1.2 The Contractor shall provide surety bonds of the types, for such penal sums, and subject to such terms and conditions as required by the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall purchase and maintain the required bonds from a company or companies lawfully authorized to issue surety bonds in the jurisdiction where the Project is located.

§ 11.1.3 Upon the request of any person or entity appearing to be a potential beneficiary of bonds covering payment of obligations arising under the Contract, the Contractor shall promptly furnish a copy of the bonds or shall authorize a copy to be furnished.

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 27 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663) User Notes:

§ 11.1.4 Notice of Cancellation or Expiration of Contractor's Required Insurance. Within three (3) business days of the date the Contractor becomes aware of an impending or actual cancellation or expiration of any insurance required by the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall provide notice directly to the Owner, and separately to the Construction Manager, of such impending or actual cancellation or expiration. Upon receipt of notice from the Contractor, the Owner shall, unless the lapse in coverage arises from an act or omission of the Owner, have the right to stop the Work until the lapse in coverage has been cured by the procurement of replacement coverage by the Contractor. The furnishing of notice by the Contractor shall not relieve the Contractor of any contractual obligation to provide any required coverage.

§ 11.2 Owner's Insurance

§ 11.2.1 The Owner shall purchase and maintain insurance of the types and limits of liability, containing the endorsements, and subject to the terms and conditions, as described in the Agreement or elsewhere in the Contract Documents. The Owner shall purchase and maintain the required insurance from an insurance company or insurance companies lawfully authorized to issue insurance in the jurisdiction where the Project is located.

§ 11.2.2 Failure to Purchase Required Property Insurance. If the Owner fails to purchase and maintain the required property insurance, with all of the coverages and in the amounts described in the Agreement or elsewhere in the Contract Documents, the Owner shall inform both the Contractor and the Construction Manager, separately and in writing, prior to commencement of the Work. Upon receipt of notice from the Owner, the Contractor may delay commencement of the Work and may obtain insurance that will protect the interests of the Contractor, Subcontractors, and Sub-Subcontractors in the Work. When the failure to provide coverage has been cured or resolved, the Contract Sum and Contract Time shall be equitably adjusted. In the event the Owner fails to procure coverage, the Owner waives all rights against the Contractor, Subcontractors, and Sub-subcontractors to the extent the loss to the Owner would have been covered by the insurance to have been procured by the Owner. The cost of the insurance shall be charged to the Owner by a Change Order. If the Owner does not provide written notice, and the Contractor is damaged by the failure or neglect of the Owner to purchase or maintain the required insurance, the Owner shall reimburse the Contractor for all reasonable costs and damages attributable thereto.

§ 11.2.3 Notice of Cancellation or Expiration of Owner's Required Property Insurance. Within three (3) business days of the date the Owner becomes aware of an impending or actual cancellation or expiration of any property insurance required by the Contract Documents, the Owner shall provide notice directly to the Contractor, and separately to the Construction Manager, of such impending or actual cancellation or expiration. Unless the lapse in coverage arises from an act or omission of the Contractor: (1) the Contractor, upon receipt of notice from the Owner, shall have the right to stop the Work until the lapse in coverage has been cured by the procurement of replacement coverage by either the Owner or the Contractor; (2) the Contract Time and Contract Sum shall be equitably adjusted; and (3) the Owner waives all rights against the Contractor, Subcontractors, and Sub-subcontractors to the extent any loss to the Owner would have been covered by the insurance had it not expired or been cancelled. If the Contractor purchases replacement coverage, the cost of the insurance shall be charged to the Owner by an appropriate Change Order. The furnishing of notice by the Owner shall not relieve the Owner of any contractual obligation to provide required insurance.

§ 11.3 Waivers of Subrogation

§ 11.3.1 The Owner and Contractor waive all rights against (1) each other and any of their subcontractors, sub-subcontractors, agents, and employees, each of the other; (2) the Construction Manager and Construction Manager's consultants; (3) the Architect and Architect's consultants; (4) other Contractors and any of their subcontractors, sub-subcontractors, agents, and employees; and (5) Separate Contractors, if any, and any of their subcontractors, sub-subcontractors, agents, and employees, for damages caused by fire, or other causes of loss, to the extent those losses are covered by property insurance required by the Agreement or other property insurance applicable to the Project, except such rights as they have to proceeds of such insurance. The Owner or Contractor, as appropriate, shall require similar written waivers in favor of the individuals and entities identified above from the Construction Manager, Construction Manager's consultants, Architect, Architect's consultants, other Contractors, Separate Contractors, subcontractors, and sub-subcontractors. The policies of insurance purchased and maintained by each person or entity agreeing to waive claims pursuant to this Section 11.3.1 shall not prohibit this waiver of subrogation. This waiver of subrogation shall be effective as to a person or entity (1) even though that person or entity would otherwise have a duty of indemnification, contractual or otherwise, (2) even though that person or entity did not pay the insurance premium directly or indirectly, or (3) whether or not the person or entity had an insurable interest in the damaged property.

28

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright © 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AlA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663) User Notes:

§ 11.3.2 If during the Project construction period the Owner insures properties, real or personal or both, at or adjacent to the site by property insurance under policies separate from those insuring the Project, or if after final payment property insurance is to be provided on the completed Project through a policy or policies other than those insuring the Project during the construction period, to the extent permissible by such policies, the Owner waives all rights in accordance with the terms of Section 11.3.1 for damages caused by fire or other causes of loss covered by this separate property insurance.

§ 11.4 Loss of Use, Business Interruption, and Delay in Completion Insurance

The Owner, at the Owner's option, may purchase and maintain insurance that will protect the Owner against loss of use of the Owner's property, or the inability to conduct normal operations, due to fire or other causes of loss. The Owner waives all rights of action against the Contractor, Architect, and Construction Manager for loss of use of the Owner's property, due to fire or other hazards however caused.

§ 11.5 Adjustment and Settlement of Insured Loss

§ 11.5.1 A loss insured under the property insurance required by the Agreement shall be adjusted by the Owner as fiduciary and made payable to the Owner as fiduciary for the insureds, as their interests may appear, subject to requirements of any applicable mortgagee clause and of Section 11.5.2. The Owner shall pay the Construction Manager, Architect and Contractor their just shares of insurance proceeds received by the Owner, and by appropriate agreements the Construction Manager, Architect and Contractor shall make payments to their consultants and Subcontractors in similar manner.

§ 11.5.2 Prior to settlement of an insured loss, the Owner shall notify the Contractor of the terms of the proposed settlement as well as the proposed allocation of the insurance proceeds. The Contractor shall have 14 days from receipt of notice to object to the proposed settlement or allocation of the proceeds. If the Contractor does not object, the Owner shall settle the loss and the Contractor shall be bound by the settlement and allocation. Upon receipt, the Owner shall deposit the insurance proceeds in a separate account and make the appropriate distributions. Thereafter, if no other agreement is made or the Owner does not terminate the Contract for convenience, the Owner and Contractor shall execute a Change Order for reconstruction of the damaged or destroyed Work in the amount allocated for that purpose. If the Contractor timely objects to either the terms of the proposed settlement or the allocation of the proceeds, the Owner may proceed to settle the insured loss, and any dispute between the Owner and Contractor arising out of the settlement or allocation of the proceeds shall be resolved pursuant to Article 15. Pending resolution of any dispute, the Owner may issue a Construction Change Directive for the reconstruction of the damaged or destroyed Work.

ARTICLE 12 UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF WORK

§ 12.1 Uncovering of Work

§ 12.1.1 If a portion of the Work is covered contrary to the Construction Manager's or Architect's request or to requirements specifically expressed in the Contract Documents, it must, if requested in writing by either, be uncovered for their examination and be replaced at the Contractor's expense without change in the Contract Time.

§ 12.1.2 If a portion of the Work has been covered that the Construction Manager or Architect has not specifically requested to examine prior to its being covered, the Construction Manager or Architect may request to see such Work and it shall be uncovered by the Contractor. If such Work is in accordance with the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment to the Contract Sum and Contract Time as may be appropriate. If such Work is not in accordance with the Contract Documents, the costs of uncovering the Work, and the cost of correction, shall be at the Contractor's expense.

§ 12.2 Correction of Work

§ 12.2.1 Before Substantial Completion

The Contractor shall promptly correct Work rejected by the Construction Manager or Architect or failing to conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents, discovered before Substantial Completion, and whether or not fabricated, installed or completed. Costs of correcting such rejected Work, including additional testing and inspections, the cost of uncovering and replacement, and compensation for the Construction Manager's and Architect's services and expenses made necessary thereby, shall be at the Contractor's expense.

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AlA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 29 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes: (1631799663)

§ 12.2.2 After Substantial Completion

§ 12.2.2.1 In addition to the Contractor's obligations under Section 3.5, if, within one year after the date of Substantial Completion of the Work or designated portion thereof, or after the date for commencement of warranties established under Section 9.9.1, or by terms of any applicable special warranty required by the Contract Documents, any of the Work is found to be not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall correct it promptly after receipt of notice from the Owner to do so, unless the Owner has previously given the Contractor a written acceptance of such condition. The Owner shall give such notice promptly after discovery of the condition. During the one-year period for correction of Work, if the Owner fails to notify the Contractor and give the Contractor an opportunity to make the correction, the Owner waives the rights to require correction by the Contractor and to make a claim for breach of warranty. If the Contractor fails to correct nonconforming Work within a reasonable time during that period after receipt of notice from the Owner, Construction Manager or Architect, the Owner may correct it in accordance with Section 2.5.

§ 12.2.2.2 The one-year period for correction of Work shall be extended with respect to portions of Work first performed after Substantial Completion by the period of time between Substantial Completion and the actual completion of that portion of the Work.

§ 12.2.2.3 The one-year period for correction of Work shall not be extended by corrective Work performed by the Contractor pursuant to this Section 12.2.

§ 12.2.3 The Contractor shall remove from the site portions of the Work that are not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents and are neither corrected by the Contractor nor accepted by the Owner.

§ 12.2.4 The Contractor shall bear the cost of correcting destroyed or damaged construction of the Owner, Separate Contractors, or other Contractors, whether completed or partially completed, caused by the Contractor's correction or removal of Work that is not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

§ 12.2.5 Nothing contained in this Section 12.2 shall be construed to establish a period of limitation with respect to other obligations the Contractor has under the Contract Documents. Establishment of the one-year period for correction of Work as described in Section 12.2.2 relates only to the specific obligation of the Contractor to correct the Work, and has no relationship to the time within which the obligation to comply with the Contract Documents may be sought to be enforced, nor to the time within which proceedings may be commenced to establish the Contractor's liability with respect to the Contractor's obligations other than specifically to correct the Work.

§ 12.3 Acceptance of Nonconforming Work

If the Owner prefers to accept Work that is not in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, the Owner may do so instead of requiring its removal and correction, in which case the Contract Sum will be reduced as appropriate and equitable. Such adjustment shall be effected whether or not final payment has been made.

ARTICLE 13 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

§ 13.1 Governing Law

The Contract shall be governed by the law of the place where the Project is located excluding that jurisdiction's choice of law rules. If the parties have selected arbitration as the method of binding dispute resolution, the Federal Arbitration Act shall govern Section 15.4.

§ 13.2 Successors and Assigns

§ 13.2.1 The Owner and Contractor respectively bind themselves, their partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives to covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents. Except as provided in Section 13.2.2, neither party to the Contract shall assign the Contract as a whole without written consent of the other. If either party attempts to make an assignment without such consent, that party shall nevertheless remain legally responsible for all obligations under the Contract.

§ 13.2.2 The Owner may, without consent of the Contractor, assign the Contract to a lender providing construction financing for the Project, if the lender assumes the Owner's rights and obligations under the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall execute all consents reasonably required to facilitate the assignment.

AlA Document A232 – 2019. Copyright © 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AlA," the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes: (1631799663)

§ 13.3 Rights and Remedies

§ 13.3.1 Duties and obligations imposed by the Contract Documents and rights and remedies available thereunder shall be in addition to and not a limitation of duties, obligations, rights, and remedies otherwise imposed or available by law.

§ 13.3.2 No action or failure to act by the Owner, Construction Manager, Architect, or Contractor shall constitute a waiver of a right or duty afforded them under the Contract, nor shall such action or failure to act constitute approval of or acquiescence in a breach thereunder, except as may be specifically agreed upon in writing.

§ 13.4 Tests and Inspections

§ 13.4.1 Tests, inspections, and approvals of portions of the Work shall be made as required by the Contract Documents and by applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules, and regulations or lawful orders of public authorities. Unless otherwise provided, the Contractor shall make arrangements for such tests, inspections, and approvals with an independent testing laboratory or entity acceptable to the Owner, or with the appropriate public authority, and shall bear all related costs of tests, inspections, and approvals. The Contractor shall give the Construction Manager and Architect timely notice of when and where tests and inspections are to be made so that the Construction Manager and Architect may be present for such procedures. The Owner shall bear costs of tests, inspections, or approvals that do not become requirements until after bids are received or negotiations concluded. The Owner shall directly arrange and pay for tests, inspections, or approvals where building codes or applicable laws or regulations so require.

§ 13.4.2 If the Construction Manager, Architect, Owner, or public authorities having jurisdiction determine that portions of the Work require additional testing, inspection, or approval not included under Section 13.4.1, the Construction Manager and Architect will, upon written authorization from the Owner, instruct the Contractor to make arrangements for such additional testing, inspection, or approval, by an entity acceptable to the Owner, and the Contractor shall give timely notice to the Construction Manager and Architect of when and where tests and inspections are to be made so that the Construction Manager and Architect may be present for such procedures. Such costs, except as provided in Section 13.4.3, shall be at the Owner's expense.

§ 13.4.3 If procedures for testing, inspection, or approval under Sections 13.4.1 and 13.4.2 reveal failure of the portions of the Work to comply with requirements established by the Contract Documents, all costs made necessary by such failure, including those of repeated procedures and compensation for the Construction Manager's and Architect's services and expenses, shall be at the Contractor's expense.

§ 13.4.4 Required certificates of testing, inspection, or approval shall, unless otherwise required by the Contract Documents, be secured by the Contractor and promptly delivered to the Construction Manager for transmittal to the Architect.

§ 13.4.5 If the Construction Manager or Architect is to observe tests, inspections, or approvals required by the Contract Documents, the Construction Manager or Architect will do so promptly and, where practicable, at the normal place of testing.

§ 13.4.6 Tests or inspections conducted pursuant to the Contract Documents shall be made promptly to avoid unreasonable delay in the Work.

§ 13.5 Interest

Payments due and unpaid under the Contract Documents shall bear interest from the date payment is due at the rate the parties agree upon in writing or, in the absence thereof, at the legal rate prevailing from time to time at the place where the Project is located.

TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION OF THE CONTRACT ARTICLE 14

§ 14.1 Termination by the Contractor

§ 14.1.1 The Contractor may terminate the Contract if the Work is stopped for a period of 30 consecutive days through no act or fault of the Contractor, a Subcontractor, a Sub-subcontractor, their agents or employees, or any other persons or entities performing portions of the Work, for any of the following reasons:

Issuance of an order of a court or other public authority having jurisdiction that requires all Work to be .1 stopped;

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 31 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663) User Notes:

- .2 An act of government, such as a declaration of national emergency, that requires all Work to be stopped;
- .3 Because the Construction Manager has not certified or the Architect has not issued a Certificate for Payment and has not notified the Contractor of the reason for withholding certification as provided in Section 9.4, or because the Owner has not made payment on a Certificate for Payment within the time stated in the Contract Documents; or
- .4 The Owner has failed to furnish to the Contractor reasonable evidence as required by Section 2.2.

§ 14.1.2 The Contractor may terminate the Contract if, through no act or fault of the Contractor, a Subcontractor, a Sub-subcontractor, their agents or employees, or any other persons or entities performing portions of the Work, repeated suspensions, delays, or interruptions of the entire Work by the Owner as described in Section 14.3, constitute in the aggregate more than 100 percent of the total number of days scheduled for completion, or 120 days in any 365-day period, whichever is less.

§ 14.1.3 If one of the reasons described in Section 14.1.1 or 14.1.2 exists, the Contractor may, upon seven days' notice to the Owner, Construction Manager and Architect, terminate the Contract and recover from the Owner payment for Work executed, as well as reasonable overhead and profit on Work not executed, and costs incurred by reason of such termination.

§ 14.1.4 If the Work is stopped for a period of 60 consecutive days through no act or fault of the Contractor, a Subcontractor, a Sub-subcontractor, or their agents or employees, or any other persons performing portions of the Work because the Owner has repeatedly failed to fulfill the Owner's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to matters important to the progress of the Work, the Contractor may, upon seven additional days' notice to the Owner, Construction Manager and Architect, terminate the Contract and recover from the Owner as provided in Section 14.1.3.

§ 14.2 Termination by the Owner for Cause

§ 14.2.1 The Owner may terminate the Contract if the Contractor

- .1 repeatedly refuses or fails to supply enough properly skilled workers or proper materials;
- fails to make payment to Subcontractors or suppliers in accordance with the respective agreements .2 between the Contractor and the Subcontractors or suppliers;
- .3 repeatedly disregards applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, codes, rules and regulations, or lawful orders of a public authority; or
- .4 otherwise is guilty of substantial breach of a provision of the Contract Documents.

§ 14.2.2 When any of the reasons described in Section 14.2.1 exist, after consultation with the Construction Manager, and upon certification by the Architect that sufficient cause exists to justify such action, the Owner may, without prejudice to any other rights or remedies of the Owner and after giving the Contractor and the Contractor's surety, if any, seven days' notice, terminate employment of the Contractor and may, subject to any prior rights of the surety:

- Exclude the Contractor from the site and take possession of all materials, equipment, tools, and .1 construction equipment and machinery thereon owned by the Contractor;
- .2 Accept assignment of subcontracts pursuant to Section 5.4; and
- Finish the Work by whatever reasonable method the Owner may deem expedient. Upon written request .3 of the Contractor, the Owner shall furnish to the Contractor a detailed accounting of the costs incurred by the Owner in finishing the Work.

§ 14.2.3 When the Owner terminates the Contract for one of the reasons stated in Section 14.2.1, the Contractor shall not be entitled to receive further payment until the Work is finished.

§ 14.2.4 If the unpaid balance of the Contract Sum exceeds costs of finishing the Work, including compensation for the Construction Manager's and Architect's services and expenses made necessary thereby, and other damages incurred by the Owner and not expressly waived, such excess shall be paid to the Contractor. If such costs and damages exceed the unpaid balance, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner. The amount to be paid to the Contractor or Owner, as the case may be, shall, upon application, be certified by the Initial Decision Maker after consultation with the Construction Manager, and this obligation for payment shall survive termination of the Contract.

Init. 1

§ 14.3 Suspension by the Owner for Convenience

§ 14.3.1 The Owner may, without cause, order the Contractor in writing to suspend, delay or interrupt the Work, in whole or in part for such period of time as the Owner may determine.

§ 14.3.2 The Contract Sum and the Contract Time shall be adjusted for increases in the cost and time caused by suspension, delay, or interruption under Section 14.3.1. Adjustment of the Contract Sum shall include profit. No adjustment shall be made to the extent:

- that performance is, was, or would have been, so suspended, delayed, or interrupted, by another cause .1 for which the Contractor is responsible; or
- .2 that an equitable adjustment is made or denied under another provision of this Contract.

§ 14.4 Termination by the Owner for Convenience

§ 14.4.1 The Owner may, at any time, terminate the Contract for the Owner's convenience and without cause.

- § 14.4.2 Upon receipt of notice from the Owner of such termination for the Owner's convenience, the Contractor shall cease operations as directed by the Owner in the notice; .1
 - .2 take actions necessary, or that the Owner may direct, for the protection and preservation of the Work; and
 - .3 except for Work directed to be performed prior to the effective date of termination stated in the notice, terminate all existing subcontracts and purchase orders and enter into no further subcontracts and purchase orders.

§ 14.4.3 In case of such termination for the Owner's convenience, the Owner shall pay the Contractor for Work properly executed; costs incurred by reason of the termination, including costs attributable to termination of Subcontracts; and the termination fee, if any, set forth in the Agreement.

ARTICLE 15 CLAIMS AND DISPUTES

§ 15.1 Claims

§ 15.1.1 Definition. A Claim is a demand or assertion by one of the parties seeking, as a matter of right, payment of money, a change in the Contract Time, or other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract. The term "Claim" also includes other disputes and matters in question between the Owner and Contractor arising out of or relating to the Contract. The responsibility to substantiate Claims shall rest with the party making the Claim. This Section 15.1.1 does not require the Owner to file a Claim in order to impose liquidated damages in accordance with the Contract Documents.

§ 15.1.2 Time Limits on Claims

The Owner and Contractor shall commence all Claims and causes of action against the other and arising out of or related to the Contract, whether in contract, tort, breach of warranty or otherwise, in accordance with the requirements of the binding dispute resolution method selected in the Agreement and within the period specified by applicable law, but in any case not more than 10 years after the date of Substantial Completion of the Work. The Owner and Contractor waive all Claims and causes of action not commenced in accordance with this Section 15.1.2.

§ 15.1.3 Notice of Claims

§ 15.1.3.1 Claims by either the Owner or Contractor, where the condition giving rise to the Claim is first discovered prior to expiration of the period for correction of the Work set forth in Section 12.2.2, shall be initiated by notice to the other party and to the Initial Decision Maker with a copy sent to the Construction Manager and Architect, if the Architect is not serving as the Initial Decision Maker. Claims by either party under this Section 15.1.3.1 shall be initiated within 21 days after occurrence of the event giving rise to such Claim or within 21 days after the claimant first recognizes the condition giving rise to the Claim, whichever is later.

§ 15.1.3.2 Claims by either the Owner or Contractor, where the condition giving rise to the Claim is first discovered after expiration of the period for correction of the Work set forth in Section 12.2.2, shall be initiated by notice to the other party. In such event, no decision by the Initial Decision Maker is required.

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright @ 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 33 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. (1631799663)User Notes:

§ 15.1.4 Continuing Contract Performance

§ 15.1.4.1 Pending final resolution of a Claim, except as otherwise agreed in writing or as provided in Section 9.7 and Article 14, the Contractor shall proceed diligently with performance of the Contract and the Owner shall continue to make payments in accordance with the Contract Documents.

§ 15.1.4.2 The Contract Sum and Contract Time shall be adjusted in accordance with the Initial Decision Maker's decision, subject to the right of either party to proceed in accordance with this Article 15. The Architect will issue Certificates for Payment in accordance with the decision of the Initial Decision Maker.

§ 15.1.5 Claims for Additional Cost. If the Contractor wishes to make a Claim for an increase in the Contract Sum, notice as provided in Section 15.1.3 shall be given before proceeding to execute the portion of the Work that is the subject of the Claim. Prior notice is not required for Claims relating to an emergency endangering life or property arising under Section 10.4.

§ 15.1.6 Claims for Additional Time

§ 15.1.6.1 If the Contractor wishes to make a Claim for an increase in the Contract Time, notice as provided in Section 15.1.3 shall be given. The Contractor's Claim shall include an estimate of cost and of probable effect of delay on progress of the Work. In the case of a continuing delay only one Claim is necessary.

§ 15.1.6.2 If adverse weather conditions are the basis for a Claim for additional time, such Claim shall be documented by data substantiating that weather conditions were abnormal for the period of time, could not have been reasonably anticipated and had an adverse effect on the scheduled construction.

§ 15.1.7 Waiver of Claims for Consequential Damages. The Contractor and Owner waive Claims against each other for consequential damages arising out of or relating to this Contract. This mutual waiver includes

- damages incurred by the Owner for rental expenses, for losses of use, income, profit, financing, .1 business and reputation, and for loss of management or employee productivity or of the services of such persons; and
- .2 damages incurred by the Contractor for principal office expenses including the compensation of personnel stationed there, for losses of financing, business and reputation, and for loss of profit except anticipated profit arising directly from the Work.

This mutual waiver is applicable, without limitation, to all consequential damages due to either party's termination in accordance with Article 14. Nothing contained in this Section 15.1.7 shall be deemed to preclude assessment of liquidated damages, when applicable, in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

§ 15.2 Initial Decision

§ 15.2.1 Claims, excluding those where the condition giving rise to the Claim is first discovered after expiration of the period for correction of the Work set forth in Section 12.2.2 or arising under Sections 10.3, 10.4, and 11.5, shall be referred to the Initial Decision Maker for initial decision. The Architect will serve as the Initial Decision Maker, unless otherwise indicated in the Agreement. Except for those Claims excluded by this Section 15.2.1, an initial decision shall be required as a condition precedent to mediation of any Claim. If an initial decision has not been rendered within 30 days after the Claim has been referred to the Initial Decision Maker, the party asserting the Claim may demand mediation and binding dispute resolution without a decision having been rendered. Unless the Initial Decision Maker and all affected parties agree, the Initial Decision Maker will not decide disputes between the Contractor and persons or entities other than the Owner.

§ 15.2.2 The Initial Decision Maker will review Claims and within ten days of the receipt of a Claim take one or more of the following actions: (1) request additional supporting data from the claimant or a response with supporting data from the other party, (2) reject the Claim in whole or in part, (3) approve the Claim, (4) suggest a compromise, or (5) advise the parties that the Initial Decision Maker is unable to resolve the Claim if the Initial Decision Maker lacks sufficient information to evaluate the merits of the Claim or if the Initial Decision Maker concludes that, in the Initial Decision Maker's sole discretion, it would be inappropriate for the Initial Decision Maker to resolve the Claim.

§ 15.2.3 In evaluating Claims, the Initial Decision Maker may, but shall not be obligated to, consult with or seek information from either party or from persons with special knowledge or expertise who may assist the Initial Decision

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright © 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "AIA the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 34 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes: (1631799663)

Maker in rendering a decision. The Initial Decision Maker may request the Owner to authorize retention of such persons at the Owner's expense.

§ 15.2.4 If the Initial Decision Maker requests a party to provide a response to a Claim or to furnish additional supporting data, such party shall respond, within ten days after receipt of the request, and shall either (1) provide a response on the requested supporting data, (2) advise the Initial Decision Maker when the response or supporting data will be furnished, or (3) advise the Initial Decision Maker that no supporting data will be furnished. Upon receipt of the response or supporting data, if any, the Initial Decision Maker will either reject or approve the Claim in whole or in part.

§ 15.2.5 The Initial Decision Maker will render an initial decision approving or rejecting the Claim, or indicating that the Initial Decision Maker is unable to resolve the Claim. This initial decision shall (1) be in writing; (2) state the reasons therefor; and (3) notify the parties, the Construction Manager, and the Architect, if the Architect is not serving as the Initial Decision Maker, of any change in the Contract Sum or Contract Time or both. The initial decision shall be final and binding on the parties but subject to mediation and, if the parties fail to resolve their dispute through mediation, to binding dispute resolution.

§ 15.2.6 Either party may file for mediation of an initial decision at any time, subject to the terms of Section 15.2.6.1.

§ 15.2.6.1 Either party may, within 30 days from the date of receipt of an initial decision, demand in writing that the other party file for mediation. If such a demand is made and the party receiving the demand fails to file for mediation within 30 days of receipt thereof, then both parties waive their rights to mediate or pursue binding dispute resolution proceedings with respect to the initial decision.

§ 15.2.7 In the event of a Claim against the Contractor, the Owner may, but is not obligated to, notify the surety, if any, of the nature and amount of the Claim. If the Claim relates to a possibility of a Contractor's default, the Owner may, but is not obligated to, notify the surety and request the surety's assistance in resolving the controversy.

§ 15.2.8 If a Claim relates to or is the subject of a mechanic's lien, the party asserting such Claim may proceed in accordance with applicable law to comply with the lien notice or filing deadlines.

§ 15.3 Mediation - N/A

§ 15.3.1 Claims, disputes, or other matters in controversy arising out of or related to the Contract, except those waived as provided for in Sections 9.10.4, 9.10.5, and 15.1.7, shall be subject to mediation as a condition precedent to binding dispute resolution.

§ 15.3.2 The parties shall endeavor to resolve their Claims by mediation which, unless the parties mutually agree otherwise, shall be administered by the American Arbitration Association in accordance with its Construction Industry Mediation Procedures in effect on the date of the Agreement. A request for mediation shall be made in writing, delivered to the other party to the Contract, and filed with the person or entity administering the mediation. The request may be made concurrently with the filing of binding dispute resolution proceedings but, in such event, mediation shall proceed in advance of binding dispute resolution proceedings, which shall be stayed pending mediation for a period of 60 days from the date of filing, unless stayed for a longer period by agreement of the parties or court order. If an arbitration is stayed pursuant to this Section 15.3.2, the parties may nonetheless proceed to the selection of the arbitrator(s) and agree upon a schedule for later proceedings.

§ 15.3.3 Either party may, within 30 days from the date that mediation has been concluded without resolution of the dispute or 60 days after mediation has been demanded without resolution of the dispute, demand in writing that the other party file for binding dispute resolution. If such a demand is made and the party receiving the demand fails to file for binding dispute resolution within 60 days after receipt thereof, then both parties waive their rights to binding dispute resolution proceedings with respect to the initial decision.

§ 15.3.4 The parties shall share the mediator's fee and any filing fees equally. The mediation shall be held in the place where the Project is located, unless another location is mutually agreed upon. Agreements reached in mediation shall be enforceable as settlement agreements in any court having jurisdiction thereof.

AIA Document A232 - 2019. Copyright © 1992, 2009, and 2019. All rights reserved. "The American Institute of Architects," "American Institute of Architects," "AIA, the AIA Logo, and "AIA Contract Documents" are registered trademarks of The American Institute of Architects. This document was produced at 08:37:45 ET on 35 02/17/2023 under Order No.3104238053 which expires on 02/18/2024, is not for resale, is licensed for one-time use only, and may only be used in accordance with the AIA Contract Documents® Terms of Service. To report copyright violations, e-mail docinfo@aiacontracts.com. User Notes: (1631799663)

§ 15.4 Arbitration – N/A

§ 15.4.1 If the parties have selected arbitration as the method for binding dispute resolution in the Agreement, any Claim subject to, but not resolved by, mediation shall be subject to arbitration which, unless the parties mutually agree otherwise, shall be administered by the American Arbitration Association in accordance with its Construction Industry Arbitration Rules in effect on the date of the Agreement. The Arbitration shall be conducted in the place where the Project is located, unless another location is mutually agreed upon. A demand for arbitration shall be made in writing, delivered to the other party to the Contract, and filed with the person or entity administering the arbitration. The party filing a notice of demand for arbitration must assert in the demand all Claims then known to that party on which arbitration is permitted to be demanded.

§ 15.4.1.1 A demand for arbitration shall be made no earlier than concurrently with the filing of a request for mediation, but in no event shall it be made after the date when the institution of legal or equitable proceedings based on the Claim would be barred by the applicable statute of limitations. For statute of limitations purposes, receipt of a written demand for arbitration by the person or entity administering the arbitration shall constitute the institution of legal or equitable proceedings based on the Claim.

§ 15.4.2 The award rendered by the arbitrator or arbitrators shall be final, and judgment may be entered upon it in accordance with applicable law in any court having jurisdiction thereof.

§ 15.4.3 The foregoing agreement to arbitrate and other agreements to arbitrate with an additional person or entity duly consented to by parties to the Agreement, shall be specifically enforceable under applicable law in any court having jurisdiction thereof.

§ 15.4.4 Consolidation or Joinder - N/A

§ 15.4.4.1 Subject to the rules of the American Arbitration Association or other applicable arbitration rules, either party may consolidate an arbitration conducted under this Agreement with any other arbitration to which it is a party provided that (1) the arbitration agreement governing the other arbitration permits consolidation, (2) the arbitrations to be consolidated substantially involve common questions of law or fact, and (3) the arbitrations employ materially similar procedural rules and methods for selecting arbitrator(s).

§ 15.4.4.2 Subject to the rules of the American Arbitration Association or other applicable arbitration rules, either party may include by joinder persons or entities substantially involved in a common question of law or fact whose presence is required if complete relief is to be accorded in arbitration, provided that the party sought to be joined consents in writing to such joinder. Consent to arbitration involving an additional person or entity shall not constitute consent to arbitration of any claim, dispute or other matter in question not described in the written consent.

§ 15.4.4.3 The Owner and Contractor grant to any person or entity made a party to an arbitration conducted under this Section 15.4, whether by joinder or consolidation, the same rights of joinder and consolidation as those of the Owner and Contractor under this Agreement.

	CONSENT (OR AGREEMENT	P) AF SUDETV
	× ×	
The undersigned [], a corpo Name of Surety Co.	oration organized and existing under
	Name of Surety Co.	
the laws of the State of_	and author	prized to do business in the Commonwealth
Pennsylvania, does hereby	consent and agree with	
	Reading Terminal Market	Corporation
that if the proposal of (Name of Bid) for
	Name of Bid	der
	Title and Name o	f Bid
	Contract Nu	nber
be accorted and a contract	for said work he awarded to the said (`
be accepted and a contract	for said work be awarded to the said (Name of Bidder
·/ ·11 ·/ 1 ·		、 、
it will, upon its being so av	varded, become surety for the said () on Name of Bidder
such surety bonds as are ca	alled for in the Request for Bids.	
c: 1 1 c 1 1 (<u>`</u>	
Signed and Sealed () Date	
	Duit	Name of Surety Co.
		By:
		Attorney-in-fact
BOWED OF ATTODNE	V MUST DE ATTAQUED TO CONS	
POWER OF ATTORNE	Y MUST BE ATTACHED TO CONS	ENI OF SURE IY
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	PHONE NUMBER OF A PERSON TO BE
PERFORMANCE BOND.		S ARISE REGARDING THE BID AND/OR
NAMEADDRESS	TITLE	<u> </u>
PHONE #		

I	FOR SUBMISSI LANGUAGE SUCH THAT LIMITS BID AMOUNT AN	VNER HAS PROVIDED THIS S ON TO A BIDDER'S INSURAN H AS THIS WILL BE ACCEPT S THE BID BOND TO THE "D ND SUCH LARGER AMOUNT D CONTRACT, SHALL NOT H	NCE/BONDING COMPANY. ED; HOWEVER, LANGUAGE IFFERENCE'' BETWEEN Y FOR WHICH THE OWNER
THIS BOND, 1	made this	day of	, 20
WITNESSETH	ł:		
KNOW ALL N	MEN BY THESE PR	RESENT, that we, the undersigned	, , as Principal
of Bid, for the administrators,	payment of which successors and assig	we hereby jointly and severally gns.	ner, in the sum of Five Percent (5%) of Am bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, submitted to Reading Termina Market a
		reby made a part hereof to enter in	
certain Bid, att	ached hereto and her	reby made a part hereof to enter in	
certain Bid, att	ached hereto and her FORE, If said Bid be rejo If said Bid shall b Agreement attach	reby made a part hereof to enter in ected, or in the alternate, be accepted and the Principal shall	to a contract in writing for l execute and deliver a contract in the Forn accordance with said Bid), and shall in all c
certain Bid, att NOW, THERE (a) (b) Then this obli expressly unde	ached hereto and her FORE, If said Bid be rejo If said Bid shall b Agreement attach respects perform gation shall be null	reby made a part hereof to enter in ected, or in the alternate, be accepted and the Principal shall ned hereto (properly completed in the agreement created by the acce and void; otherwise the same shat the liability of the Surety for	to a contract in writing for l execute and deliver a contract in the Forn accordance with said Bid), and shall in all c
certain Bid, att NOW, THERE (a) (b) Then this obli expressly unde exceed the amo The Surety, for way be impair	ached hereto and her FORE, If said Bid be rejo If said Bid shall b Agreement attach respects perform gation shall be null point of this obligatio	reby made a part hereof to enter in ected, or in the alternate, be accepted and the Principal shall ned hereto (properly completed in the agreement created by the acce I and void; otherwise the same shat the liability of the Surety for in as herein stated.	to a contract in writing for l execute and deliver a contract in the Forn accordance with said Bid), and shall in all o eptance of said Bid, shall remain in full force and effect; it be
certain Bid, att NOW, THERE (a) (b) Then this obli expressly unde exceed the amo The Surety, for way be impair Surety does he IN WITNESS them as are co	ached hereto and her FORE, If said Bid be rejo If said Bid shall be Agreement attach respects perform gation shall be null erstood and agreed th punt of this obligatio real or affected by an reby waive notice of WHEREOF, the Pr rporations have caus	reby made a part hereof to enter in ected, or in the alternate, be accepted and the Principal shall ned hereto (properly completed in the agreement created by the acce and void; otherwise the same shat the liability of the Surety for on as herein stated. eby stipulates and agrees that the con extension of the time within wh f any such extension. incipal and the surety have her	to a contract in writing for l execute and deliver a contract in the For accordance with said Bid), and shall in all o eptance of said Bid, shall remain in full force and effect; it be any and all claims hereunder shall in no ev

2 3 4		NDERSIGNED certifies	under oath the truth and correctness of all statements and of all answers to questions
5 6 7	SUBM	IITTED TO:	The Reading Terminal Market Corporation
8 9 10 11	ADDR	RESS:	1136 Arch Street, Suite 400 Philadelphia, PA 19107
12 13 14	SUBM	IITTED BY:	Contract No
15 16	ADDR	RESS:	
17 18 19 20	PRIN	CIPAL'S NAME:	
20 21 22 23 24 25		ING ADDRESS: erent than above)	
26 27 28	CHEC	CK – Corporation (), Part	tnership (), Individual (), Joint Venture () or Other ()
29 30	1.0A	How long has your orga	anization been in business as a Contractor?
31 32 33	1.0B	Federal identification nu	umber (or SSN forIndividual):
34 35 36	2.0	How many years has yo	ur organization been in business under its present business name?
37 38 39	2.1	Under what other or for	mer names has your organization operated?
40 41		a	
42 43 44		b	
45 46 47		c	
48 49 50	3.0	If a Corporation, answer	r the following:
51 52		3.1 Date of incorpo	pration:
53 54		3.2 State of incorpo	oration:

$\frac{1}{2}$		3.3	President's name:
2 3 4 5		3.4	Vice Presidents names:
4 5			
6 7			
8			
9 10		3.5	Secretary's name:
11		3.6	Treasurer's name:
12 13			
14 15	4.0	If an Inc	dividual or a Partnership, answer the following:
16 17		4.1	Date of organization:
18		4.2	Type of Partnership:
19 20		4.3	Name and address of all partners (State whether General or Limited Partnership):
21 22			
23			
24 25			
26 27			
28			
29 30			
31			
32 33			
34			
35 36	5.0	If other	than a Corporation or Partnership, describe organization and name Principals:
37			
38 39			
40	6.0	T 1 4 4	
41 42	6.0		States and the categories in which your organization is legally qualified to do business. Indicate tion or license numbers if applicable:
43		-	
44 45		1.	
46	7.0	O	
47 48	7.0	Organiz	zation normally performs the following type of work:
49 50 51		1.	List the categories of work that your organization normally performs with its own forces:
52			
53 54	8.0	•	ou ever failed to complete any contract work that was awarded to you?) or No ()

1 2 3 4 5		If your answer was YES, fully describe the circumstances surrounding that failure.
2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	9.0	Are you currently involved or during the past 10 years been involved with litigation with any current or previous customer either as plaintiff or defendant? Yes () or No ()
11 12 13 14 15 16		If your answer was YES, state the nature and status of the litigation and the stated reasons for the dispute.
17 18 19 20	9.1	Have your firm or your subcontractors ever been debarred by Federal, State or local authorities: Yes() or No ()
21 22 23 24 25		If yes, provide a complete listing of events to that effect.
26 27 28 29 30 31	10.0	Within the last 10 years, has any Officer or Partner of your organization been an Officer or Partner of any other organization that defaulted on a contract? Yes () or No ()
32 33 34 35		If YES, attach a separate sheet explaining the default.
36 37 38	11.0	How would you best describe your company?
39 40 41 42 43		How many employees are currently on your company payroll? Full Time Part Time
44 45 46 47 48	12.0	<u>On a separate sheet of paper list all major contracts that your organization has in process, giving the Name of the Project, the Owner's Name, the Architect, the Contract Amount, Percent Complete and the Scheduled Completion Date.</u>
49 50 51 52 53 54	13.0	<u>On a separate sheet of paper list the major projects your organization has completed in the past five</u> years, giving the Name of the Project, the Owner's Name, Architect's Name, the Date of Completion and the Contract Amount.

1 2 3 4	14.0	<u>On a separate sheet of paper list the construction experience of the key individuals of your organization, including the project manager, site superintendent and foreman.</u>
5 6 7	15.0	<u>On a separate sheet of paper list the rolling stock and powered equipment that your organization owns or rents.</u> Annotate the type and quantities of the equipment that you intend to use on this job site.
8 9	16.0	Trade References:
10 11 12		1 2
12 13		
14 15		
16 17		3 4
18 19		
20 21		
22 23		
24 25	17.0	Bank References: 1.
26 27		
28 29		
30 31		2.
32 33		
34 35		
36 37		
38 39	18.0	Name of Bonding Company with the name and address of agent:
40 41		Name:
42 43		A.M. Best Rating
44 45		Agent:
46 47		
48 49		18.1 Current bonding capacity available to Contractor\$
50 51	19.0	For construction bids in excess of \$100,000.00, attach last audited financial statement, including
52 53	17.0	Contractor's latest balance sheet and income statement plus statement of cash flow showing the following:
54		a. Current Assets,

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9		b. c. d. e. f. 19.1	Net Fixed Assets, Other Assets, Current Liabilities, Other Liabilities, Name of firm preparing financial statement and date thereof. Is this financial statement for the identical organization named on page one? Yes () or No ()
10 11 12			If NO, explain the relationship and financial responsibility of the organization whose financial statement is provided.
11 12 13 14 15 16 17			Parent (), Subsidiary (), Other: a. Will this organization act as a guarantor of the contract for construction? Yes () or No ()
17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 32 33 34 35 36 37 38 39 40 41	20.0	The Ov availab	 be required that the General Contractors retain craftsmen skilled and licensed to perform their work. where will award contracts to responsible prospective bidders who have the ability and resources let to perform successfully under the terms and conditions of the proposed contract. The following delines that the Owner may use in determining the lowest responsible bidder: The General Contractor must have been in business for at least five years. In consideration of the Owner's requirement for the provision of quality workmanship, safety prompt and timely completion of the work and the inflexibility of the work schedule it will be required that each Prime Contractor retain craftsmen skilled and licensed to perform their work. The bidder has experience in the Construction of facilities of similar size, and can demonstrate their ability to complete a facility of this size and scope, within the contract guidelines and to the Owner's satisfaction. The General Contractor will be responsible for the general construction work as outlined in all of the documents. The general contractor must be capable of performing 15% of the labor in their portion of the documents with their own forces. General construction "brokers" will not be qualified bidders.
42 43			
43			

1 2 3 4 5 6 7	the sul	ilure of the Bidder to submit this Contractor's Qualification Statement and required attachments may render Bidder ineligible for award of the Contract. The Owner may reject any bidder or bid if the evidence omitted by or investigation of such bidder fails to satisfy the Owner that such bidder is properly qualified to ry out the obligations of the contract and to complete the work contemplated therein.
8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20	21.0	Dated at this day of, 20 Name of Organization: By: Title:
21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 32 33 34 35 36 37 38	22.0	MBEING DULY SWORN DEPOSES AND SAYS THAT HE/SHE IS THEOF AND THAT THE ANSWERS TO THE FOREGOING QUESTIONS AND ALL STATEMENTS THEREIN CONTAINED ARE TRUE AND CORRECT. SWORN TO AND SUBSCRIBED BEFORE ME THISDAY OF, 20 Notary Public

SECTION 00 45 18 - HOLD HARMLESS CLAUSE

HOLD HARMLESS CLAUSE

- A. The contractor shall indemnify, defend and save harmless County of Bucks, their elected and appointed officers, consultants, agents and employees, including its individual members, from and against all losses, claims, demands, payments, suits, actions, recoveries, and judgments of every nature and description brought against or recoverable from County of Bucks, their elected and appointed officers, consultants, agents and employees, including its individual members, by reason of any act or omission of the contractor, its agents, employees, assigns, and any entity acting in the contractor's behalf and on the contractor's direction in the execution of any work and any activities directly or indirectly incidental thereto. This specifically includes any negligence or carelessness of the contractor in failing to review all plans, specifications, and other documents published by County of Bucks, their elected and appointed officers, consultants, agents and employees, including their individual members, in connection with the preparation and award of the contract. Such indemnity shall include reasonable attorney's fees and all costs and other expenses arising therefrom or incurred in connection therewith and shall not be limited by reason of the enumeration of any insurance coverage required therein.
- B. The contractor shall assume all risk and bear any loss or injury to the property or any person which is caused by the negligence of the contractor, including his negligent failure to notify County of Bucks, their elected and appointed officers, consultants, agents and employees, including their individual members, or any dangerous condition requiring County of Bucks, their elected and appointed officers, consultants, agents and employees, adding the period including periods when the contractor is not present on the site but during the progress of the work provided for in the contract until the same shall have been completed and accepted. The contractor shall also assume all responsibility for any and all loss by reason of the contractor shall give to County of Bucks and all other appropriate authorities all required notices relating to the work for which the contract was let including all notices of any dangerous conditions.
- C. The contractor, in executing this Agreement, represents to County of Bucks, their elected and appointed officers, consultants, agents and employees, including their individual members, that the contents of this hold harmless clause has been communicated to any subcontractors or employees and that this representation is made in behalf of both him/herself and all persons or organizations acting in the contractors' behalf including any subcontractors.

2	ATTEST:	
ŀ		

Name of Firm

Witness

Signature

Please Print Name

END OF SECTION 00 45 18

00 45 18 Page 1 of 1

1 2 3	<u>SECTI</u>	ON 00 45 19 – INSTRUCTIONS FOR NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT
3 4 5	А.	INSTRUCTIONS
6 7 8 9	1.	This Non-Collusion Affidavit is material to any contract awarded pursuant to this bid. According to the Pennsylvania Antibid-Rigging Act, 73 P.S. 1611 <u>et seq.</u> , governmental agencies may require Non-Collusion Affidavits to be submitted together withbids.
10 11 12	2.	This Non-Collusion Affidavit must be executed by the member, officer or employee of the bidder who makes the final decision on prices and the amount quoted in the bid.
13 14 15 16 17 18	3.	Bid rigging and other efforts to restrain competition, and the making of false sworn statements in connection with the submission of bids are unlawful and may be subject to criminal prosecution. The person who signs the Affidavit should examine it carefully before signing and assure himself or herself that each statement is true and accurate, making diligent inquiry, as necessary, of all other persons employed by or associated with the bidder with responsibilities for the preparation, approval or submission of this bid.
19 20 21	4.	In the case of a bid submitted by a joint venture, each party to the venture must be identified in the bid documents, and an Affidavit must be submitted separately on behalf of each party.
22 23 24 25 26	5.	The term "complementary bid" as used in the Affidavit has the meaning commonly associated with that term in the bidding process, and includes the knowing submission of bids lower than the bid of another firm, any intentionally low or noncompetitive bid, and any other form of bid submitted for the purpose of giving a false appearance of competition.
27 28 29	6.	Failure to file an Affidavit in compliance with these instructions may result in disqualification of the bid.

1	READING TERMINAL MARKET CORPORATION
2 3	NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT
3 4 5 6	Contract/Bid No
7	State of:
8 9 10	County of: s.s.
11 12	I state that I amof Title Name of Firm
13	Title Name of Firm
14 15 16 17	and that I am authorized to make this affidavit on behalf of my firm, and its owners, directors, and officers. I am the person responsible in my firm for the price(s) and the amount of this bid.
18 19 20	I state that:
20 21 22 23	(1) The price(s) and amount of this bid have been arrived at independently and without consultation, communication or agreement with any other contractor, bidder or potential bidder.
24 25 26 27	(2) Neither the price(s) nor amount of this bid, and neither the approximate price(s) nor approximate amount of this bid, have been disclosed to any other firm or person who is a bidder or potential bidder, and they will not be disclosed before bid opening.
28 29 30 31	(3) No attempt has been made or will be made to induce any firm or person to refrain from bidding on this contract, or to submit a bid lower than this bid, or to submit any intentionally low or noncompetitive bid or other form of complementary bid.
32 33 34	(4) The bid of my firm is made in good faith and not pursuant to any agreement or discussion with, or inducement from, any firm or person to submit a complementary or other noncompetitive bid.
35	(5), its
36 37 38 39 40 41	(5), its
42	(Continued on page 00 45 19-3)

I state that	understands and
Nar	ne of Firm
Terminal Market Corporation in awarding the con	material and important and will be relied on by The Reading tract(s) for which this bid is submitted. I understand and my firm is and shall be treated as fraudulent concealment from the Rea ating to the submission of bids for this contract.
	Name and Company Position
	Signature
SWORN TO AND SUBSCRIBED BEFORE ME THISDAY OF, 20	

SECTION 00 61 13 -	PERFORMANCE/PA	YMENT/MAINTEN	ANCE BOND	
	CONS	OLIDATED BOND	FORM	
A. B. C.	100% Performance 100% Payment of I 10% Maintenance	abor & Material Bo	nd	
			igned,	
as the Surety, are held a several sum of	and firmly bound unto Re	eading Terminal Mark	et, and as hereinafter set forth, i	in the full and j
(a)			Dollars (
for faithful performanc	e of the contract as desig	nated in Paragraph "A	" and	
(b)			_Dollars (
for payment of labor ar	nd materials as designated	l in Paragraph "B"		
(c)			Dollars (
to Reading Terminal M	larket or its assigns, to w	hich payment well and	noney of the United States of Am d truly to be made and one, we b lly, firmly by the presents.	
ealed with our respective	e seals and dated this	day of	20	
			rith Reading Terminal Market, b	
				upo
certain terms and cond	tions in said contract mo	re particularly mention	ned, and:	
WHEREAS, it is one of entered into, that these		vard of County of Buck	ks pursuant to which said contra	act is about to b
NOW THEREFORE	, the joint and several cor	ditions of this obligation	ion are such:	
"A" – That if the above			d faithfully do and perform the t ct therein referred to and made a	

Contract by said Contractor or his subcontractors or his or their agents or servants, including patent, trademark and copyright infringements: then this part of this obligation shall be void; otherwise it shall be and remain in full force and effect.

1 2 4 5 6 "B" – That if the above bounden Principal shall and will promptly pay or cause to be paid, all sums of money which may be due any person, co-partnership, association or corporation including any subcontractors for all material furnished and 7 labor supplied or performed in the prosecution of the work, whether or not the said material or labor enter into and 8 become component parts of the work or improvement contemplated, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise it shall 9 be and remain in full force and effect.

- "C" That if the above bounden Principal shall remedy without cost to the said Reading Terminal Market any defects which may develop during the period of one (1) year from date of completion and acceptance of the work performed under said Contract, provided such defects, in the judgment of Reading Terminal Market or its successors, are caused by defective or inferior materials or workmanship, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise it shall be and remain in full force and effect.
- 15 16 It is further agreed that any alterations which may be made in the terms of the contract or in the work to be done or
- 17 materials to be furnished or labor to be supplied or performed under it or the giving by Reading Terminal Market of any extension of time for the performance of the contract or any other forbearance on the part of either Reading Terminal Market or the Principal and the Surety or Sureties or either or any of them, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors or assigns, from their liability hereunder, notice to the Surety or Sureties or any such alterations, extension, or forbearance being hereby waived.

22

10 11

12

- 23 The Principal and Surety hereby jointly and severally agree with the oblige herein that every person, co-partnership,
- 24 association or corporation who, whether as subcontractor or otherwise, has furnished material or supplied or performed
- 25 labor in prosecution of the work as above provided and who has not been paid therefore, may sue in assumption of this 26 bond in the name of Reading Terminal Market for his, their, or its use, prosecute the same to final judgment for such sum
 - or sums as may be justly due him, them, or it and have execution thereon; provided, however, that Reading Terminal Market shall not be liable for the payment of any costs or expenses of any such suit and further provided that the subcontractors or otherwise shall not have the right to sue or bring action against Reading Terminal Market directly.
- 30

50

31 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the said Principal and Surety have duly executed this bond under seal the day and year 32 above written.

33 34 WITNESS: 35 36 (Principal) 37 BY: 38 39 40 41 42 43 44 45 46 47 BY: 48 49

(Signature of Principal)

(Type Name and Title of Principal's Signatory)

(Type Name of Surety Co.)

(Signature of Attorney-in-Fact)

51 END OF SECTION 00 61 13

00 73 43 - PENNSYLVANIA PREVAILING WAGE ACT

PART 1 – GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

A. This Section specifies administrative and procedural requirements necessary to comply with the Pennsylvania Prevailing Wage Act.

1.2 GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

- A. The provisions of the Pennsylvania Prevailing Wage Act approved August 15, 1961 (P.L. 987) (43 P.S. § 165-14), and the Regulations issued pursuant thereto (attached hereto) are hereby incorporated in and made part of the General Requirements of the Project. The Secretary of the Pennsylvania Department of Labor and Industry has predetermined the minimum wage rates, including contribution for employee benefits, which shall be paid to the workmen employed in the performance of this Project.
- B. The following provisions shall apply:
 - 1. These provisions shall apply to all work performed on the Project by the Contractor, and to all work performed on the Project by all Subcontractors.
 - 2. The Contractor shall insert in each of his subcontracts all of the stipulations contained in these required provisions and any other stipulations as may be required.
 - 3. Workmen may not be employed on the work except in accordance with classifications set forth in the decision of the Secretary. In the event that additional or different classifications are necessary, the procedure set forth in Section 7 of the Regulations shall be followed.
 - 4. Workmen employed or working on the Project shall be paid unconditionally, regardless of whether any contractual relationship exists or the nature of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between any Contractor, Subcontractor and workmen, not less than once a week without deduction or rebate, on any account, either directly or indirectly except authorized deductions, the full amounts due at the time of payment, computed at the rates applicable to the time worked in the appropriate classification. Nothing in the Contract, the Act, or the Regulations shall prohibit the payment of more than the general prevailing minimum wage rates as determined by the Secretary to any workmen on public work.
 - 5. The Contractor and each Subcontractor shall post for the entire construction period the wage determination decisions of the secretary, including the effective date of any changes thereof, in a prominent and easily accessible place at the project site and at such place used by them to pay workmen their wages. The posted notice must indicate:
 - a. Name of Project.
 - b. Name of public body the project is being constructed for.
 - c. The crafts and classifications of workmen listed in the Secretary's general prevailing minimum wage rate determination for the project.
 - d. The general prevailing minimum wage rates determined for each craft and classification and the effective date of any changes.
 - e. A statement advising workmen that if they have been paid less than the general prevailing minimum wage rate for their job classification or that the Contractor and/or Subcontractor are not complying with the Act or these Regulations in any manner whatsoever, they may file a protest in writing with the Secretary of Labor and

Industry within three months of the date of the occurrence, objecting to the payment to any Contractor to the extent of the amount or amounts due or to become due to when as wages for work performed on the public work project. Any workmen paid less than the rate specified in the contract shall have a civil right of action for the difference between the wage paid and the wage stipulated in the contract, which right must be exercised within six months from the occurrence of the event creating such right.

- 6. The Contractor and all Subcontractors shall keep an accurate record showing the name, craft and/or classification, number of hours worked per day, and the actual hourly rate of wage paid, including employee benefits, to each workman employed by him in connection with the Work of this project. The record must include any deductions from each workman. The record shall be preserved for two years from the date of payment and shall be open, at all reasonable hours, to the inspection of the public body awarding the contract, and to the Secretary or his duly authorized representative.
- 7. Apprentices shall be limited to such numbers as shall be in accordance with a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with and approved by the Pennsylvania Apprenticeship and Training Council and only apprentices whose training and employment are in full compliance with the provisions of the Apprenticeship and Training Act approved July 14, 1961 (Act No. 304) and the Rules and Regulations issued pursuant thereto shall be employed on the project. Any workman using the tools of a craft who does not qualify as an apprentice within the provisions of this subsection shall be paid the rate predetermined for journeymen in that particular craft and/or classification.
- 8. Wages shall be paid without any deductions except authorized deductions. Employers not party to a contract requiring contributions for employee benefits which the Secretary has determined to be included in the general prevailing minimum wage rate shall pay the monetary equivalent thereof directly to the workman.
- 9. The Contractor shall be liable and responsible for any wage increases during the duration of the contract as specified in the Milestone Schedule in the specifications. No increases in wages during the period of the contract schedule will be billable to the Owner.

1.3 LUMP SUM PAYMENTS

A. Payment of compensation to workmen for work performed on the project on a lump sum basis, or a price certain for the completion of a certain amount of work, or the production of a certain result shall be deemed a violation of the Act and these Regulations, regardless of the average hourly earnings resulting therefrom.

1.4 FILING REQUIREMENTS

A. Each Contractor and each Subcontractor shall file a statement each week and a final statement at the conclusion of the project with the Contracting Party, under oath, and in a form satisfactory to the Secretary, certifying that all workmen have been paid wages in strict conformity with the provisions of the Contract as prescribed by this Section 3 of these Regulations, or if any wages remain unpaid to set forth the amount of wages due and owing to each workman respectively.

1.5 PREVAILING MINIMUM WAGE PREDETERMINATION

A. The Prevailing Minimum Wage Determination for this Project shall be as identified by the Governing Authorities for this project. The Contractor is responsible for the Prevailing Wage Rates and increases for the duration of this project as specified in the Milestone Schedule of the specifications.

READING TERMINAL MARKET

Documentation to Provide Best and Good Faith Efforts for the Reading Terminal Market

Name	eofBidder:	
Bid D	ate:	
Scope	e of Service ¹ :	
Name	of M/W/OSB E Solicited:	
Street	t Address, Telephone and Facsimile Number:	
Conta	act Name:	
Conta	actE-Mail:	
BMWB Please	BO Certification Number e attach Copy of BMWBO Certification	
Other	Certification Number	
	Certifying Agency e attach Copy of Other Certification	
(Checł	k all that apply):	
	WBE (Women Owned Business Enterprise)	
	OSBE (Disabled Owned Business Enterprise)	

¹ For each discrete scope of service, complete this Form showing every solicitation made of an M/W/DSBE even if no commitment is made to use that firm); please photocopy additional forms.

[&]quot;BMWBO " is the Bureau of Minority and Women Business Opportunities which is part of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania's Department of General Services. If the M/W/DSBE is not certified by that agency, please indicate its certifying agency.

Date(s) Solicited (mm/dd/yyyy): ____ / ____ /

Method(s) of Solicitation (check all that apply):

- ____ Telephone
- ____ Facsimile
- ____ E-Mail
- ____ Mail
- ____ Advertisement / Website Commitment:

□ Yes (If yes, please proceed to Part A)

□ No (If no, please proceed to Part B)

Part A

If yes, describe / identify the following:

- □ Subcontractor
- □ Vendor
- Supplier

Describe Scope of Service:

Please attach Letter of Intent, Subcontract or Purchase Order Signed by the M/W/DSBE and Bidder Evidencing Bidder's Legally Binding Commitment to Use this Business for the Work/Supply Effort Specified in the Dollar Amount Indicated Above.

Dollar Amount: \$_____

Percentage of Bid: ______%

Part B

If no commitment resulted from the solicitation, please explain what Best and Good Faith efforts were made and why they were unsuccessful:

Did you attempt to negotiate price and scope (please be specific, attaching any dated price quotations and correspondence)?

What kind of business assistance did you offer the M/W/DSBE? (e.g., introduction to manufacturer, helped provide access to line of credit, etc.)

What efforts were made to provide to M/W/DSBEs information (e.g., plans, blueprints) about the scope of work required?

Are you planning to award this portion of the work or supply effort to a non-M/W/DSBE? If so, please explain why. Identify the name of the awarded firm(s); provide the awarded firms' quotation and any price adjusted quotations, scope of work and experience of the awarded firm(s).

READING TERMINAL MARKET CODE OF CONDUCT

1.1 PREAMBLE

A. The Reading Terminal Market Corporation is a non-profit, 501c3 charged with operating a year-round public market and preserving the national historic landmark building it is situated in. It is critically important to achieving that goal that the individuals working at the Reading Terminal Market Corporation conduct themselves in accordance with the highest standards at all times. This Code of Conduct is designed to help ensure that all such individuals conduct themselves in a friendly, courteous, and respectful manner so as to reflect well on the citizens of the City of Philadelphia and the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania. Working in the Reading Terminal Market Corporation facility is a privilege, not a right, and is conditioned upon compliance with this Code of Conduct.

1.2 APPLICATION

A. This Code of Conduct applies to all individuals working on a project commissioned by the Reading Terminal Market Corporation, including employees of contractors, subcontractors, vendors, exhibitors and show management. The violation of any of the rules contained in this Code of Conduct, as determined by the Reading Terminal Market Corporation after an appropriate investigation, may result in the violators being barred from working on a Reading Terminal Market project.

1.3 RULES

- A. Identification
 - 1. All workers must wear appropriate identification when on the Reading Terminal Market premises.
- B. Parking
 - 1. Parking is not permitted on the Reading Terminal Market loading docks or premises without the written authorization of the Reading Terminal Market
- C. Access to Facility
 - 1. Access to Reading Terminal Market facilities is a privilege which may be withdrawn from any individual who violates any provision of this Code of Conduct.
 - 2. All workers must use only the entrances and exits designated for their use by the Reading Terminal Market Corporation.
 - 3. No workers are permitted in any area of the Reading Terminal Market other than their designated work area at any time during their call. Access to areas other than designated work areas is prohibited. At the completion of a call, all workers must promptly sign out and leave the premises.

- D. Solicitation of Tips, Gratuities and Work
 - 1. No one may solicit or accept tips, loans, gifts, gratuities, favors, passes, tickets, admission to any event or entertainment or any other item of value from any of the Reading Terminal Market's prospective or actual customers, guests, merchants, licensees, clients, contractors, or suppliers of services or goods.
 - 2. No threat, pressure or coercion may be used by any person where the object is to influence any of the Reading Terminal Market's customers, users, licensees, merchants, clients, contractors, suppliers or attendees to use any particular vendors, products or services.
- E. Access to Events
 - 1. No one may use their identification badge or uniform as a means of admission into any event at the Reading Terminal Market, unless that person is assigned to work there at the time admission is sought. No person may stay after the completion of their working time or assignment to attend an event. No person may attend an event during their working hours.
- F. Alcoholic Beverages and Drugs
 - 1. The sale, possession, use of or reporting to work under the influence of alcoholic beverages and/or illegal drugs by workers during their call on a Reading Terminal Market project is strictly prohibited.
 - 2. All individuals working on a project of the Reading Terminal Market are subject to drug and alcohol testing in accordance with the drug and alcohol policy of the Reading Terminal Market Corporation as may be adopted.
- G. Solicitation
 - 1. No one may solicit, sell or conduct any business on Reading Terminal Market premises, unless specifically authorized to do so by the Reading Terminal Market Corporation.
- H. Posting of Notices
 - 1. The posting of any notices, signs or advertisements on Reading Terminal Market property is prohibited unless approved by the Reading Terminal Market Corporation.
- I. Theft or Removal of Property
 - 1. No worker may have unauthorized possession of, purchase or remove any property from a Reading Terminal Market facility, except when registered as an attendee or attending as a ticketed guest. All discarded or abandoned material at the conclusion of an event shall be the property of the Reading Terminal Market.
- J. No Smoking Policy
 - 1. Smoking is not permitted in any interior portion of the Reading Terminal Market. Smoking is not permitted within twenty feet of any entrance to the Market.
 - 2. No one smoking on the exterior premises of the Reading Terminal Market may block any entrance or exit of the Reading Terminal Market.

- K. Fighting/Horseplay
 - 1. Disorderly conduct, including horseplay, roughhousing, fighting, threats, abusive language or shoving by any individual working on a Reading Terminal Market project is prohibited.
- L. Dress Code
 - 1. Because of the public nature of the work environment at the Reading Terminal Market, everyone subject to this Code of Conduct shall be properly attired for work. Any clothing bearing vulgar or offensive symbols, pictures, signs or language is prohibited. Individuals violating this provision of the Code of Conduct shall be removed from the Reading Terminal Market's premises.
- M. Improper Treatment of Merchants and Merchant Employees, Reading Terminal Market Employees or Attendees
 - 1. Individuals working on any Reading Terminal Market project must conduct themselves in a friendly, respectful and courteous manner when dealing with any merchants and merchant employees, Reading Terminal Market employees and visitors to the Reading Terminal Market.
 - 2. No individual working at a Reading Terminal Market project shall attempt to intimidate or harass, either verbally or physically, any workers, any merchant or merchant staff, Reading Terminal Market employee or any exhibitor or attendee. This specifically prohibits verbal or physical threats or abuse of another individual, including but not limited to the congregation of one or more individuals in an area to create a show of force.
- N. Weapons Prohibited
 - 1. No weapons of any kind are permitted on Reading Terminal Market property.
- O. Reports to Reading Terminal Market Corporation
 - 1. Every individual working at the Reading Terminal Market is expected to report to a Reading Terminal Market representative:
 - a. Damage to any property or equipment.
 - b. Theft or unauthorized possession of any property or equipment.
 - c. Any unsafe condition or activity, such as ice on the sidewalks, oil on the floor, etc.
 - d. Any unsafe condition or activity involving shows or the public attending events, such as emergency exits being blocked or crowd control problems.
 - e. Any emergency, such as fire or medical emergency.
 - f. Any and all accidents involving physical damage to the building or equipment.
 - g. Any accident involving injury to any individual.
- P. Violations
 - 1. Anyone determined by Reading Terminal Market Corporation to have violated any of these rules may be ejected from and/or prohibited from working on the premises of the Reading Terminal Market. If the ejected/prohibited person is an employee

of a contractor or business invitee of the Reading Terminal Market Corporation, the employment status of the person will be determined solely by the employing

contractor or business invitee. That employment determination, however, will not affect the ejected /prohibited status of the person with respect to the Reading Terminal Market.

- Q. General Provisions
 - 1. This Code of Conduct provides general guidelines for the Reading Terminal Market Corporation's expectations regarding the conduct of individuals working on any Reading Terminal Market project. It is not intended to address every situation or behavior that may occur. The Reading Terminal Market Corporation reserves the right to impose appropriate remedial action for any inappropriate conduct not specifically covered in this Code.
 - 2. The Reading Terminal Market Corporation is the final authority on the interpretation of this Code and on decisions relating to violations of the Code. The Corporation reserves the right to alter or modify this Code of Conduct at any time.

000102 - 4

NONDISCRIMINATION/SEXUAL HARASSMENT CLAUSE (Grants)

The Grantee agrees:

- 1. In the hiring of any employee(s) for the manufacture of supplies, performance of work, or any other activity required under the grant agreement or any subgrant agreement, contract, or subcontract, the Grantee, a subgrantee, a contractor, a subcontractor, or any person acting on behalf of the Grantee shall not discriminate by reason of race, gender, creed, color, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, or in violation of the *Pennsylvania Human Relations Act* (PHRA) and applicable federal laws, against any citizen of this Commonwealth who is qualified and available to perform the work to which the employment relates.
- 2. The Grantee, any subgrantee, contractor or any subcontractor or any person on their behalf shall not in any manner discriminate by reason of race, gender, creed, color, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, or in violation of the PHRA and applicable federal laws, against or intimidate any of its employees.
- **3.** Neither the Grantee nor any subgrantee nor any contractor nor any subcontractor nor any person on their behalf shall in any manner discriminate by reason of race, gender, creed, color, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, or in violation of the PHRA and applicable federal laws, in the provision of services under the grant agreement, subgrant agreement, contract or subcontract.
- 4. Neither the Grantee nor any subgrantee nor any contractor nor any subcontractor nor any person on their behalf shall in any manner discriminate against employees by reason of participation in or decision to refrain from participating in labor activities protected under the *Public Employee Relations Act, Pennsylvania Labor Relations Act* or *National Labor Relations Act*, as applicable and to the extent determined by entities charged with such Acts' enforcement, and shall comply with any provision of law establishing organizations as employees' exclusive representatives.
- 5. The Grantee, any subgrantee, contractor or any subcontractor shall establish and maintain a written nondiscrimination and sexual harassment policy and shall inform their employees in writing of the policy. The policy must contain a provision that sexual harassment will not be tolerated and employees who practice it will be disciplined. Posting this Nondiscrimination/Sexual Harassment Clause conspicuously in easily-accessible and well-lighted places customarily frequented by employees and at or near where the grant services are performed shall satisfy this requirement for employees with an established work site.
- 6. The Grantee, any subgrantee, contractor or any subcontractor shall not discriminate by reason of race, gender, creed, color, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, or in violation of the PHRA and applicable federal laws, against any subgrantee, contractor, subcontractor or supplier who is qualified to perform the work to which the grant relates.
- 7. The Grantee and each subgrantee, contractor and subcontractor represents that it is presently in compliance with and will maintain compliance with all applicable federal, state, and local laws and regulations relating to nondiscrimination and sexual harassment. The Grantee and each subgrantee, contractor and subcontractor further represents that it has filed a Standard Form 100 Employer Information Report ("EEO-1") with the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission ("EEOC") and shall file an annual EEO-1 report with the EEOC as

required for employers' subject to *Title VII* of the *Civil Rights Act of 1964*, as amended, that have 100 or more employees and employers that have federal government contracts or first-tier subcontracts and have 50 or more employees. The Grantee, any subgrantee, any contractor or any subcontractor shall, upon request and within the time periods requested by the Commonwealth, furnish all necessary employment documents and records, including EEO-1 reports, and permit access to their books, records, and accounts by the granting agency and the Bureau of Diversity, Inclusion and Small Business Opportunities for the purpose of ascertaining compliance with the provisions of this Nondiscrimination/Sexual Harassment Clause.

- 8. The Grantee, any subgrantee, contractor or any subcontractor shall include the provisions of this Nondiscrimination/Sexual Harassment Clause in every subgrant agreement, contract or subcontract so that those provisions applicable to subgrantees, contractors or subcontractors will be binding upon each subgrantee, contractor or subcontractor.
- **9.** The Grantee's and each subgrantee's, contractor's and subcontractor's obligations pursuant to these provisions are ongoing from and after the effective date of the grant agreement through the termination date thereof. Accordingly, the Grantee and each subgrantee, contractor and subcontractor shall have an obligation to inform the Commonwealth if, at any time during the term of the grant agreement, it becomes aware of any actions or occurrences that would result in violation of these provisions.
- 10. The Commonwealth may cancel or terminate the grant agreement and all money due or to become due under the grant agreement may be forfeited for a violation of the terms and conditions of this Nondiscrimination/Sexual Harassment Clause. In addition, the granting agency may proceed with debarment or suspension and may place the Grantee, subgrantee, contractor, or subcontractor in the Contractor Responsibility File.

Signature

Date

Print

GUIDANCE ON STEEL CERTIFICATION RELATIVE TO THE REDEVELOPMENT ASSISTANCE CAPITAL PROGRAM (RACP)

Updated June 2022

The following guidance is a clarification from the Office of the Budget (OB) regarding the requirements associated with the Pennsylvania Steel Products Procurement Act (SPPA) relative to the RACP program whose statutes are regulated under Act 1 of 1999, as amended. In the past, many a grantee has inquired about specific cases, and we were able to provide each individual project with specific directions. Additionally, we had only accepted the ST-4 form that the Department of General Services (DGS) had exclusively devised to address exceptions linked to the requirements of the SPPA in the handling of special cases or exceptions. Please note that cost consideration (or convenience) is not an acceptable justification that the ST-4 form can address. Filled out ST-4 forms premised on cost consideration will not be accepted by OB.

Effective immediately, OB will accept two more DGS ST forms (ST-2, ST-3) with some caveats, providing that the forms are properly filled out. The ST-1 form is NOT a valid option and shall NOT be accepted by OB. It is not necessary for the ST-2, ST-3, and ST-4 forms to be notarized. Please, be advised that this guidance is specifically tailored to suit the published and programmatic needs of OB as the overseer of RACP program. This is not a commonwealth-wide policy. Any attempt to impose this guidance on other state agencies is strongly discouraged.

Please, be aware that the aforementioned ST forms are acceptable only in cases where nonstructural steel needs to be addressed. The DGS ST forms do not replace the steel certification forms associated with structural steel. It remains the responsibility of the project representatives to provide documented evidence that a non-structural steel product is not domestically produced in sufficient quantities.

OB shall continue to require that steel mill certifications be submitted to demonstrate compliance with the steel requirements. Please, be further advised that OB DOES NOT need to approve the ST forms prior to the start of the construction period. The ST forms need to be submitted to demonstrate that compliance, when and where necessary, has been met. The ST forms exceptions are displayed below. Please, contact us if you have any questions.

It is suggested that the certifications be collected at the time any steel for the project is purchased and delivered to ease the collection process.

Effective January 1, 2013, OB began utilizing the DGS Exempt Machinery and Equipment Steel Products listings as part of the RACP steel policy. DGS published a Statement of Policy - Steel Products Procurement in the Pennsylvania Bulletin Volume 43, Number 6 dated February 9, 2013 (See PA Bulletin #43, pages 85-86) that discussed their production of an annual list, based on their analysis of submitted ST-4 forms, which exempts certain steel products not produced domestically in sufficient quantity.

No other changes in RACP steel policy resulted from this new adjustment; consequently, the use of steel certificates for structural steel will still be required. Please note that the use of ST 2,

Page 1 of 4 000104 - 1 3, and 4, as requested for other steel products, will still be utilized unless an exemption based on the list has been formulated and forwarded to OB.

RACP Policy for Compliance with the Steel Products Procurement Act:

Two distinct approaches are presented below:

Structural Steel Products

Pursuant to the SPPA, OB will require a mill certificate containing the statement "milled, melted, and manufactured in the USA" for all <u>structural steel products</u> used on RACP projects. We shall deem as ineligible all contracts that are unable to demonstrate compliance via the submission of steel certifications. Therefore, the value of construction contracts associated with non-compliant steel will be removed (both materials and labor costs) from the scope of the project.

Non-Structural Steel Products

Pursuant to the SPPA, OB will require, either a mill certificate containing the statement "milled, melted, and manufactured in the USA" or the appropriate ST form or an **Exemption Request** to utilize the DGS current years' Final List of Exempt Machinery and Equipment Steel Products to demonstrate compliance associated with the <u>non-structural steel products</u> used on RACP projects. OB shall deem as ineligible all contracts that are unable to demonstrate compliance via the submission of steel certifications/ST **forms/Exemption Request** based on the DGS Exempt Machinery and Equipment Steel Products listing. Therefore, the value of construction contracts associated with non-compliant steel will be removed (both materials and labor costs) from the scope of the project.

Recycled products, melted from previously used steel, are acceptable, providing that adequate documentation from the supplier has been furnished. The supplier shall certify that the recycled steel product was produced in the USA.

Furthermore, the burden of proof for all non-structural steel products not produced domestically in sufficient quantities is still the project's responsibility to provide.

Please be aware that the acceptance of ST forms is contingent upon the form being fully filledin and compliant with the submission guidelines for steel certifications for DGS projects (see attached) with the following exceptions:

- A. It is not necessary for the forms to be notarized. All ST forms must contain original signatures (i.e. not electronic or stamped).
- B. Any questions regarding steel certification submissions and/or compliance with the Act shall be submitted to OB (Scott Bowman <u>scotbowman@pa.gov</u>).
- C. The Steel certification forms do NOT need to be submitted and approved by OB before the steel product arrives on site so as not to interfere with the project construction schedule.
- D. OB assumes responsibility for acceptance of the DGS ST forms in accordance

Page 2 of 4 000104 - 2 with this policy.

Completion of the ST-2, ST-3, and ST-4 forms shall follow the DGS directions attached to the form with the following exceptions:

- ST forms do NOT need to be submitted and approved by OB before the steel product arrives on site so as not to interfere with the construction schedule.
- RACP ME# assigned to the project shall be inserted in all areas requiring the DGS contract number (Line#5).
- RACP official project name shall be inserted in all areas requiring the contract title (Line #6).

Note:

Acceptance of each ST form shall be determined by OB at its sole discretion. All documents and other information to be delivered in order to demonstrate compliance with the steel requirements shall be and are, in form, content and substance, subject to the approval of OB, which approval may be withheld or delayed at OB's discretion. OB reserves the right to reject all improperly filled out or unsupported ST forms.

Below are links to PDF copies of the three acceptable ST Forms that can be obtained from the RACP website:

- ST-2 Steel Origin Certification: Non-Identifiable, Non-Structural Steel
- <u>ST-3 75% U.S. Manufacture Certification</u>
- <u>ST-4 Not Domestically Manufactured: Prime Contractor</u> (only to be used when the items requested to be exempted <u>are not found on the appropriate year's List of Exempt</u> <u>Machinery and Equipment Steel Products [see section below entitled "Year of DGS</u> <u>Exemption Listing to Use"]</u>)

To implement the RACP policy on <u>Non-structural Steel Exemption Request</u> utilizing the DGS's current years' <u>Final List of Exempt Machinery and Equipment Steel Products</u>, referred to as the "Exemption List", please follow the below requirements:

- 1. The Project must be under "active" construction (workers on site) on or AFTER 1/01/2013 (RACP effective date) to use the "Exemption List".
- 2. "Active" construction does not include performance of just "punch list" items.
- 3. Effective date is based on the "active" construction date and not the date the machinery and equipment were purchased.
- 4. There is no retroactive application of utilization of the "Exemption List".
- 5. No ST-4 form is required for a RACP Exemption Request based on the "Exemption List".
- 6. RACP Exemption Request (to utilize the "Exemption List") must come from a contractor involved in the construction of the project and be:
 - On Construction Company Letterhead.
 - <u>Dated and Signed</u> by appropriate company official (does not need to be notarized).
 - Should be addressed to Office of the Budget
 - Should contain RACP project name and/or ME #
 - Lists any/all machinery and equipment that the Company is requesting to have exempted from ST-4 documentation.

Page 3 of 4 000104 - 3

- All items listed on RACP Exemption Request letter must clearly match-up to an item on the appropriate year's "Exemption List" and the Exemption List year should be notated for each item.
- There can/may be multiple construction company RACP Exemption Request letters utilized for various machinery and equipment, as applicable, per project.
- Exemption Request can be submitted directly by the project to OB or through the State Assigned Consultant for their project.
- Any questions regarding the exemption request submission and/or compliance with the SPPA shall also be submitted to OB, to the attention of Scott Bowman, Scotbowman@pa.gov

Year of DGS Exemption Listing to Use:

<u>A project should be using the exemption listing for when they are in active construction</u>. For example, if construction was active (and complete) in 2019 they would use the 2019 listing. If a project overlaps a calendar year, they should use the latest listing in which construction is active. For example, if construction is active in 2019 and 2020, they would use the 2020 listing.

<u>If a project is phased</u>, they should use the listing for the year they are in active construction for each phase. For example, if the first phase starts and ends in 2020 whereas the second phase starts and ends in 2021, the first phase would use the 2020 listing while the second phase would use the 2021 listing. If a phase overlaps a calendar year, follow the 1^{st} paragraph above.

Among other items, the DGS web page for Steel Products Procurement Act information includes links for a copy of the Act; the current year's Final List of Exempt Machinery and Equipment Steel Products; the PA Bulletin's Steel Products Procurement Act Statement of Policy; and Frequently Asked Questions. Certain prior years DGS Exemption Lists are downloadable from the RACP website.

Please be aware that all other steel items not specifically exempted or that may require any type of interpretation would be discretionary to OB's policy. Be reminded that this exemption listing is not effective for structural steel.

Note:

Acceptance of each Exemption Request shall be determined by OB at its sole discretion. All documents and other information to demonstrate compliance with the steel requirements shall be in form, content, and substance, subject to the approval of OB, which approval may be withheld or delayed at OB's discretion. OB reserves the right to reject all improperly filled out or unsupported Exemption Request.

<u>ST-2</u>

This form must be filled out for non-identifiable, non-structural steel products.

SECTION A To be filled out by the Purchaser, the firm that pays the Fabricator

Line #1 This is the name of the firm that is dealing directly with the Fabricator

Line #2 This is the purchaser's mailing address.

Line #3 This is the purchaser's business phone.

Line #4 This is the date the ST-2 form is sent to the fabricator.

Line #5 This is the DGS contract number or **RACP ME#** for the project.

Line #6 This is the DGS project description RACP Project Name.

Line #7 This is the "steel product" being certified, such as a chiller, condenser, hollow metal doors. The prime contractor may not fill in the line with a description like "structural steel", "heating unit" or "air conditioning Unit". The model number, if any, of the steel product must be listed as indicated.

LINE #7 IS THE MOST CRITICAL PART OF THE FORM. FAILURE TO PROPERTY FILL OUT LINE #7 ON EACH ST FORM MAKES THE ENTIRE FORM INVALID AND A NEW FORM MUST BE SUBMITTED.

<u>SECTION B</u> To be filled out by the Fabricator, the firm that assembles the product listed on Line #7.

Line #1 This is the Fabricator's name.

Line #2 This is the Fabricator's mailing address.

Line #3 This is the Fabricator's business phone.

Line #4 This is the date the Fabricator receives the ST-2 from the Purchaser.

Line #5 This is the Fabricator's Federal I.D. number.

SECTION C

- 1. Language No modifications, cross-outs or alterations of any type may be made to the language of this certification paragraph.
- Signature Two signatures are required on the ST-1 form. The Prime Contractor's President/Vice President must sign on one line <u>and</u> the Secretary or Treasurer must sign as a witness. The names should be typed or printed beneath the signature lines. Failure to type in the names **does not** invalidate the ST form.

Administrative Procedures 2017 Edition August 2018

ST-2 STEEL ORIGIN CERTIFICATION: NON-IDENTIFIABLE, NON-STRUCTURAL STEEL

This form must be executed by the Purchaser and the Fabricator of any item containing steel that is not structural steel. This form must be submitted to the APM within 30 days from the date the Professional approved a submittal listing a "steel product". No steel product may be delivered on-site unless DGS has received the ST form. Structural steel is defined as steel products used as a basic structural element or a project (i.e. steel beams, columns, decking stairways, reinforcing bars, pipes, etc.). Purchasers of structural steel products (contractors or subcontractors) <u>must</u> provide bills of lading, invoices <u>and</u> mill certifications that the steel was manufactured in the United States instead of this form. The Fabricator shall be herein defined as the firm that assembles the component parts of the product to be purchased. The Department of General Services will accept the certification of firms that are earlier in the chain of purchase (i.e. manufacturers of components, steel suppliers) in lieu of the Fabricator.

A. <u>TO BE COMPLETED BY THE PURHCASER:</u>

1.1	1.Name of purchasing firm:			
2.	Firm's address:			
3.	Firm's phone number:	_ 4. Date submitted to Fabricator:		
5.	Contract No. DGS	_ 6. Contract Title:		
7.	Steel Product Certified:			
	Model:			
	·····			
В	TO BE COMPLETED BY THE FABRIC			
	TO BE COMPLETED BY THE FABRIC	ATOR/MANUFACTURER:		
1.	TO BE COMPLETED BY THE FABRIC	ATOR/MANUFACTURER:		
1. 2.	TO BE COMPLETED BY THE FABRIC Name of firm: Address of firm:	ATOR/MANUFACTURER:		

<u>CERTIFICATION</u>: I, the undersigned officer of the Fabricator/Manufacturer, do certify that our firm assembled/fabricated the components to the steel products listed in Section A, Item 7, and that all steel components therein are comprised of steel that is melted and/or fabricated in the United States. I understand that, by signing this document, I certify that I have received assurances from the suppliers/manufacturers of the components that said components do not contain foreign manufactured steel. I further understand that this document is subject to the provisions of the Unsworn Falsification to Authorities Act (18 P.S. § 4904). I also understand that I am subject to the provisions of the Steel Products Procurement Act (73 P.S. § 1881, et. seq.) which provides penalties including, but not limited to, debarment from supplying any products for Commonwealth of Pennsylvania Public works projects for a period of five (5) years for violations therein. I agree to provide documentation supporting these facts if requested by the Commonwealth. The Commonwealth reserves the right to pursue any action deemed necessary to protect the Commonwealth's interest and ensure compliance with the laws of the Commonwealth.

WITNESS:

Name: Secretary or Treasurer Name: President or Vice President (Seal)

Administrative Procedures 2017 Edition August 2018

2-STEP ELIGIBILITY ANAYLSYS:

BEFORE A PRIME CONTRACTOR CAN SUBMIT AN ST-3, THE FOLLOWING ANALYSIS <u>MUST BE SATISFIED</u>

STEP #1: The contractor must establish that the "product" contains BOTH:

• Steel melted in the USA

AND

• Foreign Steel

Note: Step #1 focuses upon the content of the "product".

- Note: The % need not be close; it can be 99-1, so long as there is both foreign and domestic steel in the "product".
- **STEP #2:** The contractor must establish that 75% of the <u>cost</u> of the "product" has been mined, produced or manufactured in the USA.

Note: Step #2 focuses upon the cost of the entire "product", not just the steel within it.

SECTION A

Line #1 This is the Prime Contractor's name.

Line #2 This is the Prime Contractor's business address.

Line #3 This is the Prime Contractor's phone number.

Line #4 This is the date the ST-3 is submitted to the fabricator.

Line #5 This is DCS contract number or **RACP ME#** for the project for the project.

Line #6 This is the DGS project description RACP Project Name.

Line #7 This is the "steel product" being certified, such as a chiller, condenser, hollow metal doors. The prime contractor <u>may not</u> fill in the line with a description like "structural steel", "heating unit" or "air conditioning unit". The model number, if any, or the steel product must be listed as indicated.

LINE #7 IS THE MOST CRITICAL PART OF THE FORM. FAILURE TO PROPERLY FILL OUT LINE #7 ON EACH ST FORM MAKES THE ENTIRE FORM INVALID AND A NEW FORM MUST BE SUBMITTED.

SECTION B To be filled out by the Fabricator/Manufacturer, the firm that fabricates the product listed on Line A7.

- Line #1 This is the Fabricator's name.
- Line #2 This is the Fabricator's business address.
- **Line #3** This is the Fabricator's business phone.
- Line #4 This is the date the Fabricator receives the ST-3 from the purchaser.
- **Line #5** This is the Fabricator's Federal I.D. Number.
- **Line #6** The Fabricator must insert the percentage of the cost of the articles, materials and supplies which have been mined, produced or manufactured in the U.S. for the product listed on Line #7.

SECTION C

- 1. Language No modifications, cross-outs or alterations of any type may be made to the language of this certification paragraph.
- Signature Two signatures are required on the ST-3 form. The Fabricator's President/Vice President must sign on one line <u>and</u> the Secretary or Treasurer must sign as a witness. The names should be typed or printed beneath the signature lines. Failure to type in the names does not validate the ST form.

NOTES on ST-3 Forms:

• It is not necessary to submit an ST-1 with the ST-3.

• DGS reserves the right to request additional documentation to support the percentage specified on Line 14. If the Fabricator/manufacturer refuses to produce such documentation and/or DGS deems it to be in the Commonwealth's best interests, DGS may request the Office of Inspector General to investigate the submission of the ST-3 form.

ST-3 75% U.S. MANUFACTURE CERTIFICATION

The Steel Products Procurement Act (73 P.S. § 1881, et. seq.) allows the use of steel products with <u>both</u> foreign and domestic steel <u>if at least 75 percent of the cost</u> of the materials (including steel, rubber, wood, plastics, etc.) in the product are manufactured or produced, as the case may be, in the United States.

This form must be executed by a Fabricator of any item containing <u>BOTH U.S. AND FOREIGN STEEL</u>. The fabricator shall hereby be defined as the firm that assembles the component parts of the product to be purchased. The Department of General Services will accept the certification of firms that are <u>earlier</u> in the chain of purchase (i.e., manufacturers of components, steel suppliers) in lieu of the Fabricator.

This form must be submitted to the APM within 30 days from the date the Professional approves a submittal listing a "steel product". No steel product may be delivered on-site unless DGS has received an ST form.

A. TO BE COMPLETED BY THE PRIME CONTRACTOR (PURCHASER):

1. Name of Contractor:

2.	Address of Contractor:	
3.	Phone Number:	4. Date submitted to Fabricator:
5.	Contract No. DGS:	6. Contract Title:
7.	Steel Product Certified:	
	Model:	
	B. TO BE COMPLETED BY THE FA	BRICATOR/MANUFACTURER:
1.	Name of Firm:	
2:	Address of Firm:	
3:	Firm's Phone number:	4. Date Received:

5: Federal Employer ID No.

6Percentage of the cost of the articles, materials and supplies which have been mined, produced or manufactured in the U.S. for the product listed above on line 7:

CERTIFICATION: I, the undersigned Officer of the Fabricator/Manufacturer, do certify that our firm assembled/manufactured the components to the steel product listed in Section 7, that the steel in said product is both foreign and domestically manufactured, and that all the facts contained in this document are true. I agree to provide documentation supporting these facts if requested by the Commonwealth. I further understand that this document is subject to the provisions of the unsworn Falsification to Authorities Act (18 P.S. § 4904) and the Steel products Procurement Act (73 P.S. §1881, et seq.) which provide penalties including, but not limited to, debarment from supplying any products for Commonwealth of Pennsylvania public works projects for a period of five (5) years for violations therein. The Commonwealth reserves the right to pursue any action deemed necessary to protect the Commonwealth's interest and ensure compliance with the laws of the Commonwealth.

Name:

President or Vice President

WITNESS:

Name: Secretary or Treasurer (Seal)

This form may be submitted in circumstances where the Prime contractor believes that the "product" on Line #7 is not made in sufficient quantities to satisfy the requirements of the contract.

The information submitted by a Prime contractor is subject to verification by the Department. Any Prime contractor who executes a Purchase Order or other type of purchase agreement encompassing a "steel product" prior to receiving the Department's written determination that the "steel product" listed on Line #7 of the ST-4 form is not manufactured in sufficient quantity to meet the requirements of the project does so at its own risk and faces penalties including, but not limited to, non-payment for the product; removal and replacement of the product at its own costs; and/or an Office of Inspector General investigation which may lead to debarment.

Domestic availability will be determined as of the date the ST-4 form is submitted to DGS for approval

Line #1 this is the Prime Contractor's formal business name.

Line #2 This is the Prime Contractor's business address.

Line #3 This is the Prime Contractor's business phone.

Line #4 This is the date the ST-4 form is submitted to DGS. Office of the Budget.

Line #5 This is the DGS contract number or RACP ME# for the project.

Line #6 This is the DGS project description RACP Project Name.

Line #7 This is the "steel product" being certified, such as a chiller, condenser, hollow metal doors. The prime contractor may not fill in the line with a description like "structural steel", "heating unit" or air conditioning unit".

LINE #7 IS THE MOST CRITICAL PART OF THE FORM. FAILURE TO PROPERLY FILL OUT LINE #7 ON EACH ST FORM MAKES THE ENTIRE FORM INVALID AND A NEW FORM MUST BE SUBMITTED FOR APPROVAL.

Line #8 These four lines, (a) through (d), are to be filled out completely by the Prime Contractor. At least four suppliers/manufacturers must be contacted by the Prime Contractor to ascertain if the "product" on Line #7 is manufactured with domestic steel.

CERTIFICATION

- 1. Language No modifications, cross-outs or alterations of any type may be made to the language of this certification paragraph.
- Signature Two signatures are required on the ST-4 form. The Prime Contractor's President/Vice President must sign on one line <u>and</u> the Secretary or Treasurer must sign as a witness. The names should be typed or printed beneath the signature line. Failure to type in the names **does not** invalidate the ST form.

NOTE ON ST-4 FORMS:

•It is not necessary to submit an ST-1 form with an ST-4 form.

ST-4 NOT DOMESTICALLY MANUFACTURED: PRIME CONTRACTOR

This form must be executed by the Prime Contractor and submitted to the APM within 30 days from the date the Professional approves a submittal listing a "steel product". No steel product may be delivered on-site unless DGS has received, reviewed and provided written approval of the ST-4 form. An ST-4 form can only be submitted for approval when a steel product is not domestically produced in sufficient quantities. DGS will verify the accuracy of the information on the ST-4 form and will contact additional suppliers/manufacturers to ascertain the availability of a domestic steel product.

1.	1. Prime Contractor: 2. Additional Addita Additional Additional Addita Additional Add		2. Addr	ddress:	
3.	Phone N	Number:	4. Date Submitted:	5. Contract No. DGS:	
6. 8.	Supplie		7. Steel Product:	that the above product is not produced/manufactured with U.S. manufactured steel. A pecifications must be contacted.	
	a.	Firm Name: Address:		Phone Number:	
		Person Contacted:		Date Contacted:	
	b.	Firm Name: Address:		Phone Number:	
		Person Contacted:		Date Contacted:	
	c.	Addross		Phone Number:	
		Person Contacted:		Date Contacted:	
	d.			Phone Number:	
		Person Contacted:		Date Contacted:	

CERTIFICATION: I, the undersigned Officer of the Contractor, do certify that I have contacted the firms listed in Section 9, and was informed that said firms do not produce/manufacture the steel product listed on Line 7 with U.S. Steel in sufficient quantities to complete the above-referenced project. I understand that this document is subject to the provisions of the Unsworn Falsifications to Authorities Act (18 P.S. § 4904) and the Steel Products Procurement Act, which provide penalties including, but not limited to, debarment from bidding on any Commonwealth of Pennsylvania public works project for a period of five years. The Commonwealth reserves the right to pursue any action deemed necessary to protect the Commonwealth's interest and ensure compliance with the laws of the Commonwealth.

WITNESS:

Name: Secretary or Treasurer Name: President or Vice President (SEAL)